SUSCEPTIBILITY AND DIAGNOSTIC PROTEOMIC BIOMARKERS FOR URINARY SCHISTOSOMIASIS AND ASSOCIATED BLADDER PATHOLOGIES AMONG ADULTS IN EGGUA, OGUN STATE, NIGERIA

BY

OLUGBENGA SAMSON ONILE

B.Sc Biology Education (Ife), M.Sc. Zoology (Cell Biology and Genetics) (Ibadan)

Matric No. 152795

A Thesis in the Department of Zoology,

Submitted to the Faculty of Science

in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

ADK.

of the

UNIVERSITY OF IBADAN

JULY, 2017

ABSTRACT

The failure to elicit an adequate immune response to the adult *Schistosoma haematobium* worm, and continuous strong inflammatory responses to the eggs have been the main causes of bladder pathology in chronic schistosomiasis. The identification of bladder pathology-associated biomarkers is necessary to enable early detection of the disease in a non-invasive manner. The aim of this study was to identify candidate-biomarkers for susceptibility and diagnosis of schistosomiasis and schistosomiasis-associated bladder pathologies in adults.

A total of 371 respondents, comprising 130 males and 241 females from Eggua, Ogun State were randomly recruited into a cross sectional study from August 2012 to May 2014. Semi-structured pretested questionnaires were administered to obtain information from consenting respondent. They were screened for *S. haematobium* ova and bladder pathologies by microscopy and ultrasonography, respectively. Host susceptibility to bladder pathologies and schistosomiasis was determined by Polymerase Chain Reaction genotyping of glutathione-S-transferase (*GSTT1* and *GSTM1*) genes, and Interleukin (*IL4* and *IL13*) genes, respectively. Label-free quantification mass spectrometry-based proteomics approach was used to identify protein biomarkers in the urine. Samples were categorised as Schistosomiasis, Bladder Pathology (BP), Pathology and Schistosomiasis (PS). No Pathology and Schistosomiasis (NPS) served as controls. Descriptive statistics, odds ratios (OR) and Chi-square test were used at $\alpha_{0.05}$ to determine association between schistosomiasis and bladder pathologies. False Discovery Rate (FDR) analysis was also used to determine significant biomarkers.

The mean age of respondents was 48.6 ± 0.6 years. The prevalence of schistosomiasis was in 42 (11.4 %) males and 66 (17.9 %) females. Majority (74.1%) had light mean intensity of infection (33.3±0.04 eggs/10mL urine). Bladder pathologies included abnormal bladder wall thickness (29.0%), abnormal bladder shape (7.1%), bladder masses (3.1%) and bladder calcification (2.2%). There was a significant association between urinary schistosomiasis and BP. Respondents with *GSTM1* and *GSTT1* polymorphisms expressed elevated risks of BP (OR = 4.3, 95% CI 2.0 - 9.2 and OR =

4.2, 95% CI 1.5 – 12.0, respectively); with the PS having more GST polymorphisms than BP. Polymorphisms in *IL 4-590* and *IL 13-1055* were observed in 24.1% and 9.3% schistosomiasis cases, respectively. The *IL 13-1055* polymorphisms did not indicate susceptibility to schistosomiasis in males (OR 0.7, 95% CI 0.3-2.1) but a slight risk was found in females (OR 1.1, 95% CI 0.7-1.7). A total of 1306 proteins and 8752 unique peptides were observed (FDR = 0.01). Human host (54) and parasite-derived (36) potential biomarkers were found for schistosomiasis and associated pathologies. These included new potential biomarkers in schistosomiasis (Sialidase-1, Growth factor 15, Programmed cell death 1 ligand-2) and PS (Arylsulfatase A and Phosphatidylethanolamine-binding protein 4).

Candidate proteins were identified for the generation of new diagnostic markers for chronic urinary schistosomiasis and its bladder pathologies.

Keywords: *Schistosoma haematobium*, Bladder pathology, Glutathione-S-transferase Polymorphism, Growth factor 15, Arylsulfatase A

Word count: 435

iii

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am sincerely grateful to my supervisor Dr. Chiaka. I. Anumudu for her acceptance to supervise my PhD thesis. Her diligent and thorough criticisms during the course of the work contributed to the success of the research. Her motherly advice and support cannot be over emphasized during my years of study under her supervision.

I am indebted to Prof. Jonathan Blackburn of Division of Chemical and System Biology, Department of Integrative Biomedical Sciences, Institute of Infectious Disease and Molecular Medicine (IDM), University of Cape Town, Cape Town, South Africa for giving me the opportunity to conduct the proteomics aspect of my studies while covering all the laboratory expenses. I must thank my contact person Dr. Nelson Da-Cruz Soares and instructor Dr. Bridget Calder, in the Blackburn Proteomic Laboratory (IDM), South Africa for their support and intellectual contribution to the success of the proteomics aspect of my study.

I sincerely thank Dr. Henrietta Awobode of the Department of Zoology, University of Ibadan for her role during my field work. I really appreciate Dr. Agunloye, a radiologist form the University College Hospital, University of Ibadan, who assisted in carrying out the ultrasonographical aspect of the study. I also appreciate Dr. Nuhu, Dr Aremu and Dr. Adelodun.

I really appreciate Prof. Omitogun, Dr. Folusho Ajayi and Mr Olalekan Fadare of Department of Biological Sciences, Elizade University, Ilara-Mokin, Nigeria for their guidance when I was carrying out the genotyping aspect of my study. My sincere gratitude goes to the Oniggua of Eggualand, His Royal Majesty Oba M.A. Adeleye Dosunmu J.P. for his assistance in ensuring that I had a hitch-free sample collection in Eggua. I also thank Alhaji Idowu, my contact person in Eggua for his assistance during my field work.

I acknowledge my parents Rev. and Mrs. Onile for their financial and moral support during the course of this study. All their support has been immeasurable. I appreciate all the support of my siblings, Oluwafunmilola, Abiodun, Oluwaseun and Odunayo. I appreciate the role of my wife for her understanding and support while carrying out this study. During our courtship, she was very supportive and kept me motivated. I thank her very much.

I also thank all colleagues for their assistance and company on the field trips. To name idia, J. ie appendente ie anight Got in anight G a few: Mr. Adewale Adebayo, Oladele Victoria, Paul, Dipo, Tomilola, John, Shukurat,

CERTIFICATION

I certify that this work was carried out by Olugbenga Samson ONILE in the Cell Biology and Genetics Unit of Department of Zoology, University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Nigeria.

Supervisor

BADANU

SADA

Chiaka I. Anumudu B.Sc., (Benin) M.Sc., Ph.D. (Ibadan) Cellular Parasitology Programme, Cell Biology and Genetics Unit, Department of Zoology

University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Nigeria

DEDICATION

BADANUMUERSIN

TABLE OF CONTENTS

]	Fitle Pa	ge	i
I	Abstract	t	ii
I	Acknow	legements	iv
(Certifica	ation	vi
Ι	Dedicati	ion	vii
]	Table of	f Contents	viii
Ι	List of 7	Tables Cables	xi
Ι	List of H	Figures	xiii
(CHAPT	ER ONE	1
Ι	NTRO	DUCTION	1
	1.1	Background	1
	1.2	Statement of the problem	5
	1.3	Justification of the study	5
	1.4	Aim of the Study	6
	1.5	Specific Objectives	7
(СНАРТ	ER TWO	8
2	2 LIT	TERATURE REVIEW	8
	2.1	Biology of the Schistosome	8
	2.2	Life cycle of Schistosoma haematobium	11
	2.3	Epidemiology of infection	14
	2.3.	.1 Prevalence and geographic distribution	14
	2.3	.2 Transmission and risk factors for Schistosoma infection	16

2.3.3 Latency of *S. haematobium* infection with respect to development of bladder cancer 17

2.4	Schistosome modulation of the host's immune response	17
2.4	.1 Immune response against cercariae and schistosomula	19
2.4	.2 Immune responses triggered by schistosome eggs	22
2.4	.3 Contribution of various immune cells to the immunopathology of	
sch	istosomiasis	
2.5	Susceptibility and resistant factors for schistosomiasis	25
2.6	The relation of Schistosomia hematobium to bladder cancer	27
2.6	.1 Pathology of schistosomiasis and schistosoma-associated bladder cance	er
(SA	A-BC)27	
2.6	.2 Carcinogenesis of chronic schistosoma infection	28
2.6	.3 Schistosoma-associated bladder cancer (SA-BC)	29
2.6	.4 Age and gender distribution among schistosoma-associated bladder car	ncer
pop	pulation	31
2.7	Bladder cancer studies as a window into SABC pathophysiology	31
2.8	Genetic susceptibility to bladder cancer risk	34
2.8	.1 Candidate gene studies	34
2.8	.2 GSTM1 and GSTT1-null genotype on 1p13.3	34
2.8	.3 <i>N</i> -acetyltransferases (NAT) 2 slow acetylator	35
2.8	.4 DNA repair gene SNPs	36
2.8	.5 Genome Wide Association Studies (GWAS) on susceptibility to bladde	er
can	icer 36	
2.9	Biomarkers already developed for bladder cancer	37
2.9	.1 Biomarkers overview	37
2.9	.2 Protein markers for bladder cancer	37
2.10	Other bladder cancer biomarkers	42

2.11	Metabolomic Markers	45
2.1	1.1 MicroRNA (miRNA) Markers	46
СНАРТ	TER THREE	
3 MA	ATERIALS AND METHODS	
3.1	Study Area and Study Design	48
3.2	Ethical considerations	
3.3	Data collection	
3.3	.1 Questionnaire	
3.3	.2 Bio-fluid samples	51
3.4	Parasitology	51
3.5	Ultrasound and Pathology	51
3.6	DNA Extraction and Purification	54
3.7	GSTM1 and GSTT1 Genotyping.	54
3.7	.1 Genotyping method for GSTM1 Polymorphism	54
3.7	.2 Genotyping for GSTT1 Polymorphism	55
3.7	.3 Genotyping for IL 4 and IL 13 Genes	55
3.8	Biomarker Discovery	56
3.8	.1 Sample preparation and In solution protein digestion	56
3.8	.2 Ultra-High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC)	
3.8	.3 Mass spectrometry conditions	
3.8	.4 Mass spectrometry data processing and statistical analysis	60
СНАРТ	TER FOUR	62
4 RE	SULTS	62
4.1	Prevalence of urinary schistosomiasis and bladder pathology	62
4.2	Genetic susceptibility to bladder pathology and schistosomaisis	63
4.3	Proteomic biomarkers	65

CHAI	PTER FIVE	
5 E	DISCUSSION	
5.1	Infection and Pathology	
5.2	Genetic Susceptibility	
5.3	Proteomics Biomarkers	
5.4	Conclusion	
5.5	Contribution to Knowledge.	
REFE	RENCE	

LIST OF TABLES

		PAGE
Table 1	Physical features of <i>Schistosoma</i> spp at different stages in the life cycle	10
Table 3.1:	The set of primers used to genotype for <i>IL 4</i> and <i>IL 13</i> genes in the Study	57
Table 3.2:	Characteristics of the sample subgroups used for the MS study	59
Table 4.1a:	: Summary of studied parameters (<i>S. haematobium</i> infection, bladder pathology, gender and age range) in Eggua	68
Table 4.1b	: Prevalence of schistosomiasis among the settlements at Eggua 69	
Table 4.2:	Prevalence and intensity of schistosomiasis by sex and age group in Eggua, Nigeria	70
Table 4.3:	Distribution of bladder pathology with intensity of <i>Schistosoma. haematobiun</i> infection.	71
Table 4.4:	Distribution of bladder pathology intensity among age range, intensity of infection and gender	72
Table 4.5:	Distribution of bladder pathology among gender and intensity of infection	73
Table 4.6:	Association between GSTT1 and GSTM1 polymorphisms and bladder cancer risk among study participants	74
Table 4.7:	Association between <i>GSTT1</i> and <i>GSTM1</i> polymorphisms within possible bladder cancer risk factors among study participants	75
Table 4.8:	Relative risk estimates of bladder pathology associated with smoking and <i>S. haematobium</i> infection after stratification by genotype	76
Table 4.9:	Estimates of genetic susceptibility to schistosomiasis after stratification by gender	77
Table 4.10	: Estimates of genetic susceptibility to schistosomiasis after stratification by gender	78
Table 4.11	: Identified schistosome proteins and predicted functions in human urine.	79

Table 4.12: Identified human proteins and predicted functions for target purposes among individuals infected with Schistosoma haemtobium (SH)	83
Table 4.13: Identified human proteins and predicted functions for target purposes among individuals infected with structural bladder pathology (PT)	84
Table 4.14: Identified human proteins and predicted functions for target purposes among individuals infected with combined structural bladder pathology and Schistosoma infection (PS)	85
FBA	
A MARIE	

LIST OF FIGURES

	PAG	E
Figure 1	The life cycle of schistosomes showing intermediate and vector host	13
Figure 2.1:	Estimated schistosomiasis burden in sub-Saharan African countries.	15
Figure 2.2:	Sources of parasite materials for proteomics studies from a developing schistosomulum showing some key compartment and sources of previously studied schistosome proteins.	20
Figure 2.3:	Global estimated age-standardized (world) incidence and mortality rates from urothelial bladder cancer per 100 000 in (A) men and (B) women	33
Figure 3.1:	Map of Yewa North LGA showing the study areas	49
Figure 3.2:	Workflow showing design of the field and experimental work	50
Figure 3.3:	Shistosome eggs (arrows) as shown by microscopy in the urine of <i>S. haematobium</i> infected participant	53
Figure 3.4:	Workflow for biomarkers discovery study design	61
Figure 4.1a:	A B mode ultrasound of the bladder showing a fully extended bladder with no pathology	79
Figure 4.1b:	A B mode ultrasound of the bladder showing a thickened bladder wall	80
Figure 4.1c:	Bladder with masses extending from the wall into the lumen	81
Figure 4.2a:	Kidney with no abnormalities in participants with schistosomiasis in Eggua	82
Figure 4.2b:	Mild dilation of kidney in participant with schistosomiasis in Eggua	84
Figure 4.2c:	Severe dilation of kidney in participant with schistosomiasis in Eggua	85
Figure 4.3:	Association between lifestyle (possible risk factors) and structural bladder pathology	86
Figure 4.4:	Relationship between water contact activities (possible risk factors) <i>S. haematobium</i> infection and structural bladder pathology	87
Figure 4.5a:	GSTM1 SNP yielded twenty amplicons for bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.	88

Figure 4.5b:	GSTM1 SNP yielded eight amplicons for bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.		89
Figure 4.5c:	GSTM1 SNP yielded nine amplicons for bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.		90
Figure 4.5d:	GSTM1 SNP yielded six amplicons for non-bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.		91
Figure 4.5e:	GSTM1 SNP yielded two amplicons for non-bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.		92
Figure 4.6a:	Amplified GSTT1 SNP among bladder pathology and control cases in Eggua, Nigeria.		93
Figure 4.6b:	Amplified GSTT1 SNP among bladder pathology and control cases in Eggua, Nigeria		94
Figure 4.6c:	Amplified GSTT1 SNP among bladder pathology and control cases in Eggua, Nigeria		95
Figure 4.7a:	Amplified IL13 -1055 SNP among <i>Schistosoma</i> haematobium infected volunteers in Eggua, Nigeria		96
Figure 4.7b:	Amplified IL4 -590 SNP among <i>Schistosoma haematobium</i> infected volunteers in Eggua, Nigeria		97
Figure 4.7c:	Amplified IL4 -590 SNP among Schistosoma haematobium infected volunteers in Eggua, Nigeria		98
Figure 4.7d:	Amplified IL4 -590 SNP among <i>Schistosoma haematobium</i> infected volunteers in Eggua, Nigeria		99
Figure 4.8:	Mass spectrometry-MS/MS spectra output for combined pathology and schistosomiasis (PS) samples and a wash		100
Figure 4.9:	Mass spectrometry -MS/MS spectra output for Schistosomias infected (SH) samples and a wash	is	101
Figure 4.10:	Mass spectrometry -MS/MS spectra output for pathology (PT) samples		102
Figure 4.11:	Mass spectrometry -MS/MS spectra output for some samples with No pathology and Schistosomiasis (NPS) – Control		103
Figure 4.12:	Distribution of predicted schistosome proteins to different subcellular location within the parasite	104	
Figure 4.13:	Distribution of statistically significant biomarkers across sample groups		105

Figure 4.14:	Abundance presence of schistosome proteins and their intensity among individual sample	106
Figure 4.15A:	A hierarchical heatmap with distinct clustering of each sample groups	107
Figure 4.15B:	Individual sample analysis of NPS, SH, PS and PT	108
Figure 4.16:	Molecular function of the identified human and schistosome proteins as predicted by Blast2GO	109
	Mutesin	
	xvi	

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Human urinary schistosomiasis (bilharziasis) due to *Schistosoma haematobium* is widespread, ranking second to malaria in terms of socio-economic and public health significance in tropical and sub-tropical areas (Yunusa *et al.*, 2016), with an estimated 732 million persons being vulnerable to infection worldwide in well-known transmission areas (Adenowo *et al.*, 2015). It is the most prevalent of the water-borne diseases, with a great risk on the health of rural populations (Biu *et al.*, 2000). In 2014, more than 61.6 million people were treated globally for schistosomiasis, 67% of those from sub-Saharan Africa only (WHO, 2014; WHO, 2016). An estimated 200,000 deaths per year was recorded due to the infection (USAID 2016, Yunusa *et al.*, 2016). Approximately 120 million individuals in sub-Saharan Africa have schistosomiasis-related symptoms while about 20 million undergo hardship as a result of chronic presentations of the disease (Chitsolu *et al.*, 2000; Adenowo *et al.*, 2015).

Schistosomiasis is endemic in Nigeria (Agbolade and Odaibo, 1996; Nmorsi *et al.*, 2007; Agere *et al.*, 2010; Adenowo *et al.*, 2015; Yunusa *et al.*, 2016). Investigation of *Schistosoma haematobium* infection in Edo State, Nigeria revealed a prevalence of 31.2%, with children having a higher prevalence (41.1%) compared to adults (20.0%) (Nmorsi *et al.*, 2007). *Schistosoma haematobium* infection is reported to be more widespread than *Schistosoma mansoni* infection (Agbolade and Odaibo, 1996). Several investigations have linked the disease to the personal habits and livelihood of individuals who frequently visit fresh water habitats (Agere *et al.*, 2010; Adenowo *et al.*, 2015). Parasitic infections like schistosomiasis are regular and lasting health problems in developing countries that are characterized by continuing health threat and inflammatory challenges to the populations who are exposed to long-term daily

risk of infection (Hotez *et al.*, 2008). *Schistosoma haematobium* is a long-lived parasite that is easily acquired, and a direct aetiological link between the parasite and cancer has been suggested (Fritsche *et al.*, 2006; Botelho *et al.*, 2010; European Association of Urology, 2016. Of approximately 110 million cases due to *Schistosoma haematobium* in sub-Saharan Africa, 70 million are associated with hematuria, 18 million with major bladder wall pathology, and 10 million with hydronephrosis leading to kidney damage (Rinaldi *et al.*, 2014).

Genetic studies of human susceptibility to *Schistosoma* (blood fluke) infections have previously identified a genetic locus determining infection intensity with Schistosoma *mansoni* in the chromosome 5q31–33 region of the human genome that is known to contain the Th2 immune response cluster, including the genes encoding the IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 cytokines (Ellis et al., 2007). According to Ellis et al., (2007), these cytokines are key players in the inflammatory immune responses and have previously been implicated in human susceptibility to infection with the Asian species, S. japonicum. Many immunological studies have demonstrated the role of these cytokines in the immunomodulation of several helminths, including schistosome infections in murine models (Finkelman et al., 1997; Gause et al., 2003) and in humans (Jackson et al., 2004a; Quinnell et al., 2004; Turner et al., 2003). Other studies have shown a marked increase in the levels of IL-5 and IL-13 in individuals identified as being resistant to schistosome infection (Al-Sherbiny et al., 2003; Leenstra et al., 2006). Furthermore, two polymorphisms [21055C (rs 1800925) and 2591A (rs 2069743)] in the IL-13 region gene promoter have been shown to be associated with susceptibility to S. haematobium infections (Kouriba et al., 2005).

Chronic infection with *Schistosoma haematobium* has been reported as a possible risk factor in the aetiology of bladder cancer (Fritsche *et al.*, 2006; European Association of Urology, 2016). Nmorsi *et al.*, (2007) also recorded higher urinary tract pathology conditions with heavy intensity of *S. haematobium* infection. Histopathological study has also associated *S. haematobium* infection with the development of squamous cell carcinoma of the bladder (Mostafa *et al.*, 1999). *S. haematobium* is linked with a two to tenfold increase in the risk of bladder squamous cell carcinoma (European Association of Urology, 2016), and is a potential cause of kidney damage hence the

parasite is considered as a group 1 carcinogen (Driguez *et al.*, 2016). In fact, in some of the regions where *S. haematobium* is endemic, bladder cancer is the most common cancer in men and the second in women, behind breast cancer; accounting for as much as 30% of all cancer cases (Betelho *et al.*, 2010). Rinaldi *et al.*, (2014), found that a clinical history of urogenital schistosomiasis accounted for 16% of bladder cancer cases in Egypt. One major study in Kenya sought to examine the parasite-disease association by cytopathological studies in a large community in Coastal Province (Hodder *et al.*, 2000). Using examination and evaluation of Papanicolaou (Pap)-stained urine sediment cytology slides, the authors were able to show an association between urinary tract hyperplasia and infection with *S. haematobium* (Hodder *et al.*, 2000).

Bladder cancer is the most common malignancy of the urinary system in the US (American Cancer Society, 2016). It is the 7th most commonly diagnosed cancer in males worldwide, with a drop to 11th when both genders where considered (European Urology Association, 2016). It is one of the tumours associated with the highest morbidity and mortality. In the U.S.A. estimated new cancer cases and estimated deaths from it in 2016 are 76,960 and 16,390 respectively (American Cancer Society, 2016).

A retrospective review of clinical records of bladder cancer cases in Sokoto, Nigeria between 1999 and 2004 showed a 4.7 fold rise in the number of bladder cancer cases, with squamous cell carcinoma (SCC); composed of 65.1% histologically verified cases and 50% of the SCC showed evidence of chronic urinary schistosomiasis (Mungadi and Malami, 2007). It is a serious global problem, accounting for some 30% of all cancers around the world and almost twice as many cases of bladder cancer occur in men as in women, cigarette smoking being its leading cause (Vineis *et al.*, 1998). It is the second most common urological cancer, clinically characterized by high recurrent rates and poor prognosis once tumors invade the lamina propia (Kausch and Böhle, 2001). Bladder cancer is one of the most expensive malignancies in the Western world (Smith and Guzzo, 2013; Ghafouri-Fard *et al.*, 2014). It was estimated in the US in 2001 that the cost of bladder cancer from diagnosis to death was between \$96,000 and \$187,000 per patient (Botteman *et al.*, 2003). According to Fritsche *et al.*,

(2006), the most common symptom of bladder cancer is intermittent hematuria (80-85% of patients), while other urinary tract symptoms include increased frequency, urgency and dysuria in about 15-20% of patients (Fritsche *et al.*, 2006).

Decreases in activity of carcinogen-metabolizing enzyme glutathione-S-transferase (GST) in human bladder cancer tissues have been associated with *S. haematobium* infection (Sheweita *et al.*, 2004). Somali *et al.*, (2003) and Yajie *et al.*, (2016) found that the deficiencies in the *GSTT1* gene confers an increased risk of bladder cancer. Polymorphisms in metabolic enzymes that are involved with *in vivo* detoxification of carcinogens have also been associated with risk of various cancers (Brockmoller *et al.*, 2000). Glutathione S-transferases M1 and T1, involved in the detoxification of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and N-acetyl transferase-2 involved in acetylation of arylamines, are of interest in bladder cancer (Somali *et al.*, 2003; Ying *et al.*, 2016). Analyses have shown that *GSTM1* deficiency and slow acetylation are major determinants of bladder cancer susceptibility (Johns *et al.*, 2000a, Johns *et al.*, 2000b). The inhibition of GST activity may enhance the effect of many environmental carcinogens such as N-nitrosamines, thereby reducing the capacity of detoxifying many endogenous compounds in the bladder (Johns and Houlston, 2000; Djukic *et al.*, 2013) and Yajie *et al.*, 2016).

Cystoscopy and cytology are currently considered the 'gold standards' for the identification and monitoring for recurrence or progression of bladder cancer (Ghafouri-Fard *et al.*, 2014). Frequent cystoscopies facilitate the treatment of recurrences at an early stage, thereby potentially slowing the progression of the disease to muscle invasive disease. However, cystoscopy is an invasive, time-consuming and expensive examination that is not well-accepted by patients (Karakiewicz *et al.*, 2006; Goodison *et al.*, 2013).

Scientists are therefore interested in identifying reliable non-invasive biomarkers that could be utilized in screening, leading to early detection and/or in predicting the progression of superficial tumours to invasive higher-stage lesions with high specificity and sensitivity. A biomarker can be a protein, a fragment of a protein, DNA or RNA. Biomarkers, specifically cancer biomarkers, are bioindicators of the disease and by detecting them the existence of that specific cancer can be verified (Young-Eun *et al.*, 2010). Advances in omic profiling technologies using biological mixtures such as blood and urine allow the systemic analysis and characterization of alterations in genes, RNA, proteins and metabolites, and offer the possibility of discovering novel biomarkers and pathways activated in disease or associated with disease conditions (Baumgartner *et al.*, 2011, Chien-Lun *et al.*, 2013).

1.2 Statement of the problem

For people living in *S. haematobium*-endemic areas, early disease detection would be of considerable benefit because Schistosoma bladder cancer appears in the prime of life (age 35-50 years). In fact, bladder cancer is likely to be unrecognized, as the overt urinary tract symptoms (intermittent haematuria, dysuria, increased frequency, urgency and pain with micturition) are so commonly associated with urinary schistosomiasis that when the cancer is manifested the patient is not likely to receive adequate diagnosis and may become severely debilitated, with poor disease prognosis. Detection of bladder cancer at the population level is difficult because direct proof requires detailed histopathological study; but invasive examinations are confined to advanced hospitals (Shiff *et al.*, 2006). The detection of tumourigenic biomarkers preferably isolated from urine thus becomes important. Such biomarkers are now an active area of research and development and will provide tools that could be useful to evaluate specific effects of long-term exposure to *S. haematobium* (Konety *et al.*, 2000, Shiff *et al.*, 2006).

Demonstration of schistosome-associated bladder damage by ultrasound examination is valuable and useful; however, it cannot be used to construe a diagnosis of cancer. It is at this point that cancer-specific urine and blood biomarkers may play an important role in focusing on the extent of the problem in people with long-term infections.

1.3 Justification of the study

Considering that treatment of schistosomiasis relies on a single drug, praziquantel, which raises fears of development of resistance, there is a need for acquiring a deeper understanding of the communication between the parasite and the mammalian host with a view to identifying new methods of controlling schistosomiasis,

schistosomiasis-associated bladder cancer and developing potential diagnostic markers and drugs. One potential approach to investigating the developing relationship between the parasite and its host is proteomics and biological fluids are promising targets of choice when looking for diagnostic, prognostic and treatment based biomarkers, due to their easy accessibility. This is owing to the fact that biological fluids-associated tissues are prone to release protein components in the fluids; and the disease-altered state could change either the spectrum or the amount of released proteins. Such proteins can be diseased associated biomarkers and proteomic analysis of the body fluids should reveal a lot of new diagnostic markers.

Candidate biomarkers can be identified from these models, taking into consideration intra-group variations, sample preparation methods, and spectral data acquisition. Proteomics has been used for human studies of disease and it has been revealed to be a valuable approach for distinguishing disease and generating candidate biomarkers of pathological state (Theodorescu et al., 2006). Changes in protein level may be detectable in biofluids before the appearance of clinical symptoms, making them potentially useful early detection biomarkers (He and Chiu, 2003; Cao et al., 2012). Mass spectrometry analysis of a small number of highly exposed and unexposed subjects has been found to reveal altered expression of several proteins that may be identified as intermediate biomarkers of early effect (Moore et al., 2006). Also, the potential of the urinary proteome as a non-invasive means to identifying biomarkers of carcinogen exposure and metabolism to toxic chemicals have been demonstrated by Moore *et al.*, (2006). Several schistosome oriented proteomics studies have focused on the parasites (Sotillo et al., 2015; Driguez et al., 2016), with little information on the changes that emanate in host proteins during active schistosomiasis (Shiff et al., 2006), hence this study will bridge this gap.

1.4 Aim of the Study

The aim of the present study therefore is to identify biomarkers for the susceptibility and diagnosis of schistosomiasis and schistosomiasis-associated bladder cancer from adults in rural population in South-west Nigeria where *S. haematobium* is prevalent.

1.5 Specific Objectives

SADAM

- i. To determine the prevalence of schistosomiasis and schistosomiasis-associated bladder pathology in Eggua.
- ii. To determine the relationship between *S. haematobium* infection and structural bladder pathology
- iii. To determine glutathione-S-transferase (*GSTT1* and *GSTM1*) gene polymorphisms among study volunteers with bladder pathology.
- iv. To determine Interleukin (*IL-4* and *IL-13*) gene polymorphisms among volunteers with schistosomiasis.
- v. To identify biomarkers for schistosomiasis and schistosomiasis-associated bladder pathologies in Nigeria.

CHAPTER TWO

2 LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Biology of the Schistosome

Schistosomiasis is a disease caused by infection with schistosome parasites (Ayanda and Opeyemi, 2009). The parasites are blood-dwelling fluke worms (i.e., they are intravascular obligates that reside in the mesenteric veins and affect many organs including the central nervous system (Annapurna and Uday, 2013). They belong to the Kingdom: Animalia, Phylum: Plathyhelminthes, Class: Trematoda, Order: Digenea, Family: Schistosomatidae, Genus: Schistosoma, and have six species that commonly infect humans, namely *Schistosoma haematobium, S. mansoni, S. japonicum, S. intercalatum, S. guineensis* and *S. mekongi* (Webster *et al.*, 2006). They differ in their final location in the human host, intermediate (snail) host in their life cycle, number, shape, size of the eggs produced and the pathology they induce (WHO, 2016). Schistosomes feed on blood particles through anaerobic glycolysis (Rumnajek, 1987; Sanaa and Manal, 2014). There is an alternation of generations among all sexual Digeneans, as the asexual reproduction occurs in the intermediate host and sexual reproduction occurs in the definitive (mammalian) host (IARC, 2011).

Of the family Schistosomatidae, 13 members are unusual in four ways when comparing with the ~2700 Digenean genera: they do have two hosts rather than three; they are dioecious (with male and female reproductive organs in separate individuals); they infect their hosts by directly penetrating the body surface, but not through oral consumption; and they parasitize the intravascular niche (Cribb *et al.*, 2001, Annapurna and Uday, 2013). The body of the male schistosomes forms a gynaecophoric channel (groove), in which it holds the longer and thinner female. As permanently embraced couples, the schistosomes live within the perivesical (*S. haematobium*) or mesenteric (other species) venous plexus. The adult worms are about 1-2 cm long (Table 1), having a cylindrical body that features two terminal suckers, a

complex tegument, a blind digestive tract, and reproductive organs. The parasite lives

Schistosoma spp	S. mansoni	S. japonicum	S. haematobium		
Adult Male					
Length (mm)	6-12	12 – 20	10 - 14		
Breath (mm)	2.00	0.50 - 0.55	0.75 - 1.00		
No of testes	4 – 13	6 – 9	4-5		
Adult Female					
Length (mm)	7 – 17	16-28	16-20		
Breath (mm)	1.00	0.30	0.25		
No of eggs in	Usually 1	50 or more	10 - 100		
uterus					
Schistosomulum (All species – length x breath)					
Size during penetration (mm) – approximately $0.10-0.12 \ge 0.030$					
Size in the lung (mm)- approximately 0.12-0.18 x 0.029 – 0.037					

Size on arrival in the liver (mm)- approximately $0.16 - 0.20 \times 0.023 - 0.040$

Table 1: Physical features of Schistosoma spp at different stages in the life cycle in man

Source: Annapurna and Uday, 2013

BADAN

2.2 Life cycle of Schistosoma haematobium

As part of the life cycle of *S. haematobium* (Figure 1) is the female worm which produces hundreds of eggs per day throughout her life (Yassir *et al.*, 2017). The eggs (144x58 μ m, with a characteristic terminal spine) penetrate through the bladder wall where they are excreted with urine. Each ovum contains a ciliated larva (miracidium), which secretes proteolytic enzymes that help the eggs migrate into the lumen of the bladder. About half of the eggs produced do not reach the vesical lumen, and are carried away with the bloodstream, and/or trapped in the tissues.

A granulomatous inflammatory response, which is the main cause of pathology in the human host, is provoked by the retained eggs (Wilson *et al.*, 2007). The viable excreted eggs hatch if they come into contact with water, and release the relatively short-lived miracidium that emerges to infect a suitable intermediate molluscan host. The miracidium are able to locate a suitable freshwater snail host (i.e. *Bulinus* spp. for *S. haematobium*) within 48 hours of their viability and this is achievable with the use of external stimuli such as light and snail-derived chemicals (Yassir *et al.*, 2017). Asexual reproduction takes place in the snail, where several generations of multiplying larvae (sporocysts) are developed. These sporocysts ultimately produce large numbers of infective larvae with a typical bifurcated tail (free-swimming cercariae). These cercariae leave the snail at a rate of thousands per day after a period of weeks.

Shedding of cercariae can continue for months; one snail infected by one miracidium can shed thousands of cercariae every day for months (Gryseels *et al.*, 2006). The cercariae survive for up to 72 hours and use water turbulence and skin-derived chemicals to locate the human host. They attach to and penetrate the human skin within 3–5 minutes. On finding a host, the cercariae penetrate the skin of human and other mammalian host that act as reservoirs for infection. Percutaneous penetration of the cercariae can provoke a temporary urticarial rash that can manifest within hours and persist for days as maculopapular lesions. In temperate zones, a similar "swimmers itch" is also frequently seen with avian trematode cercariae (Bouree and Caumes, 2004). The presentation of delayed-onset dermatitis, manifest as urticarial or angioedema, which can occur within 48 hours and the skin lesions are often pruritic.

Because of the temporary association with water exposure, the diagnosis is usually suspected clinically. The cercariae lose their bifurcated tail, and the young parasites (schistosomulae) migrate with the bloodstream via the lungs to the liver, where they mature into adult worms in the portal vein and mate. The paired worms migrate against the bloodstream to the perivesicular veins, where in 4–7 weeks after infection they start producing eggs throughout their adult life. The lifespan of an adult worm averages 3–5 years, but can be as long as 30 years with the reproduction potential of one schistosome pair estimated to be up to 600 billion schistosomes (Wilkins, 1987; Gryseels et al., 2006). An infected person probably harbours an average of hundreds (range, 10s–1000s) of worms (Gryseels and De Vlas, 1996). ADAM



Figure 1: The life cycle of schistosomes showing intermediate and vector host Source: (Modified from Sanaa and Manal, 2014)

2.3 Epidemiology of infection

2.3.1 Prevalence and geographic distribution

Human schistosomiasis is endemic in large areas of the (sub) tropics. Schistosomiasis currently affects some 76 countries and is found in 48 African countries (WHO, 1999; Ayanda and Opeyemi, 2009), while more than 1 billion people are at risk of infection, and not less than 700 million persons are globally estimated to be infected with the disease (Badawi, 1996; Chitsulo et al., 2000; Gibodat, 2000; IARC, 2011 and Yassir et al., 2017), of which 120 million are symptomatic and 20 million have the severe disease (Ayanda and Opeyemi, 2009). Estimates suggest that about 93% of all schistosomiasis cases are in sub-Saharan Africa (Chitsulo et al., 2000; Ayanda and Opeyemi, 2009; IARC, 2011; Adenowo et al., 2015). Nigeria is one of the most severely affected countries in Africa (Agbolade and Odaibo, 1996; Pukuma and Musa, 2007; Ayanda and Opeyemi, 2009; Agere et al., 2010; Adenowo et al., 2015). It is estimated that 101.28 million people are at risk of infection while about 29 million are infected with Schistosoma haematobium, Schistosoma mansoni and Schistosoma intercalatum in Nigeria (Chitsulo et al., 2000; Ayanda and Opeyemi, 2009; Adenowo et al., 2015), closely followed by the United Republic of Tanzania (19 million), in prevalence of infection; Ghana, and the Democratic Republic of Congo (15 million) make up the top five countries in Africa with schistosomiasis (Figure 2.1).

However, underestimation of the true prevalence of schistosomiasis is suspected; it has been proposed that the prevalence of schistosomal-related diseases may be more than 400–600 million globally (Adenowo *et al.*, 2015). About 95% of the schistosomiasis cases are due to *S. mansoni* and *S. haematobium* infections. *Schistosoma. haematobium* is endemic in 53 countries, in the Middle East and most of the African continent (Chitsulo *et al.*, 2000). The disease is common in the Niger basin and is found in every country within the West African sub-region (Brown and Wright, 1985, Ayanda and Opeyemi, 2009). Largely, Schistosomiasis is found in rural areas (Yunusa *et al.*, 2016), although urban infection is on the increase in many countries (Mott *et al.*, 1990). For few decades, artificial reservoirs and irrigation systems, as well as population growth and migration, have contributed to the spread of infection in





Source: Adenowo et al., 2015.

addition to the known natural streams, ponds and lakes which are typical sources of infection (Gryseels *et al.*, 2006; McManus and Loukas, 2008).

The distribution of schistosomiasis can be very vital within countries, regions and villages, depending on variations in snail populations and human–water contact behaviour (Gryseels and Nkulikyinka, 1988; Brooker, 2007). Also, the distribution of schistosomiasis can be highly irregular among individuals. Prevalence and intensities of infection generally show a typical convex-shaped curve with a peak at the ages of 10–19 years (Ogbe, 1995; Egwuyenga *et al.*, 1994; Ejima and Odaibo, 2010), and a decrease in adults (Pukuma and Musa, 2007; Agere *et al.*, 2010; IARC, 2011). Sexrelated patterns of infection vary in relation to behavioural, professional, cultural, and religious factors (Jordan and Webbe, 1993). A meta-analysis of estimated disease burden showed that morbidity and mortality attributed to schistosomiasis has increased with DALYs (disability-adjusted life years), to about ~20% increase in the past 20 years (Murray *et al.*, 2013; Driguez *et al.*, 2016)

2.3.2 Transmission and risk factors for Schistosoma infection

Transmission of infection is well encouraged in less developed countries, mostly among poor and illiterate/less educated residents who cannot access proper health care or undertake infection preventive measures. Such endemic communities are used to indiscriminate urination and defecation in water frequently used for both domestic and agrarian purposes which include bathing, washing, farming and fishing. Contamination of fresh water with excreta containing schistosome eggs, presence of intermediate hosts and human contact with cercariae containing water are responsible for continual transmission of infection (Jordan & Webbe, 1993; Okoli and Iwuala, 2004; Annapurna and Uday 2013; Sanaa and Manal, 2014, WHO, 2016).

Transmission can take place in almost any type of aquatic habitat ranging from large lakes and rivers to small seasonal ponds and streams. Thus the main risk factor of infection is contact with contaminated water. Another host-related and environmental factors that may influence the risk of acquiring and/or influencing the distribution, prevalence, intensity of infection, morbidity and mortality of schistosomiasis are genetic factors (Quinnell, 2003), behaviour, household clustering (Bethony *et al.*, 2001), climate, immune response of the host, and concomitant infections like hepatitis (IARC, 2011).

Schistosome transmission is seasonal, primarily due to the variation in temperature (Liu *et al.*, 2013). The prevalence and intensity of infection are directly related to the patterns of variation with age. The main risk age groups are 10-20 years children which is accompanied by a decline in adults, specific occupational groups (fishermen, irrigation workers, farmers), and women and other groups using infected water for domestic purposes (WHO Expert Committee, 2002). Difference in the peak age-related prevalence of the disease is due to the gradual development of immunity and changes in the extent of water exposure (Barbosa, 2006). Adults who also migrate to endemic areas are as susceptible to infection as young children (Hotez *et al.*, 2007).

2.3.3 Latency of *S. haematobium* infection with respect to development of bladder cancer

Little is known about the latency between the onset of infection and the appearance of cancer, or about the steps that might lead to cancer.

Infection with *S. haematobium* is not synonymous with clinical disease, and many infections are asymptomatic. Of those infected, a small proportion develops serious chronic disease, after varying durations of exposure and infection (Homeida *et al.*, 1988; Vennervald and Dunne, 2004). Mostafa *et al.* (1999) noted that the incidence of bilharzial bladder cancer in various African countries peaks between the ages of 40–49 years, while infection with *S. haematobium* begins in childhood (as early as 6 months of age), and peaks usually in the second decade of life (between the ages of 5–15 years). This would imply a latency period of 20–30 years.

2.4 Schistosome modulation of the host's immune response

Molecules of the host parasite that are in contact with the host are called host-parasite interface, and these include proteins secreted by the parasite and those on the surface of the parasite (Hernandez-Gonzalez *et al.*, 2010; De la Torre *et al.*, 2011). This interface involves a response to the parasite antigens by the immune system of the host, and the manipulation of the host immune response by the parasite for its survival

inside the host through secretion of proteins and enzymes (De la Torre *et al.*, 2011; van der Ree and Mutapi, 2015).

The modulation of the immune system due to schistosomiasis could be effected through various encounters with the transmission stages, either by the cercaria, the adult and the egg; or during penetration through the skin, migration through the circulation, the incubation of the adult schistosomes, production of eggs and excretion of the eggs (Hewitson *et al.*, 2009). Most immune responses related pathologies are widely observed in chronic schistosomiasis. In the early stages of pathogenesis, immunological responses are modulated by the schistosome excretory/secretory (ES) products while late stage immune response modulation is influenced by the soluble egg antigens (SEA). *Schistosoma* ES products are released or secreted from epithelial surfaces of the gut and/or tegument as well as other specialized ES organs throughout almost all life stages of the parasite. Factors present in the host fluid such as blood cells, phagocytic cells, hormones and complement proteins might be responsible for the production and secretion of these products (Hewitson *et al.*, 2009).

Soluble egg antigens of *S. mansoni* have been shown in proteomic studies to induce expression of Jagged-1(a cell surface ligand for notch receptors that may influence haematopoietic cell fate decision) in macrophages and stimulates a mild Th2 type immune response; however it was not enough to generate a Th2 type immune response by itself (van der Ree and Mutapi, 2015). Due to the complexity in collection and harvesting of ES products from host tissue and the inability to mimic in vivo environment in an in vitro environment, studies on the immune modulation by ES products is a daunting challenge for researchers. In the adult worms, ES products are mostly secreted by the excretory cells and co-localized to the tegumental and subtegumental region along with the gut epithelium (Hewitson *et al.*, 2009; Liu *et al.*, 2009). Six of these ES products have been suggested as potential vaccine targets (Paramyosin, glutathione S- transferase, IrV-5, Triose phosphate isomerise, Sm23 and Sm14) (Bergquist and Colley, 1998). The ES comprises of important components of all the intra-mammalian stages including the egg (Driguez *et al.*, 2016) (Figure 2.2).

2.4.1 Immune response against cercariae and schistosomula

ADAM

Protective immunity to helminths develops slowly, and the effector mechanisms for eliminating parasites in humans are not well described; however, animal models have defined a set of Th2-dependent pathways that mediate protection (McSorley and Maizels, 2012). The entry of the schistosomula through the skin elicits an inflammatory response due to infiltration of polymorphonuclear and mononuclear cells that is followed by the localized production of pro- inflammatory cytokines IL- 1b, IL- 12, TNF- a, MIP- 1a and IL- 6 (Ramaswamy *et al.*, 2000; Angeli *et al.*, 2001; Hogg *et al.*, (2003)a; Hogg *et al.*,



A developing schistosomulum

Figure 2.2: Sources of parasite materials for proteomics studies from a developing schistosomulum showing some key compartment and sources of previously studied schistosome proteins.

SWAP (Soluble Worm Antigen Preparation); SLAP (Soluble Lung Antigen Preparation); SEA (Soluble Egg Antigen); ES products (Excretory and Secretory products).Source: Driguez *et al.*, 2016
(2003)b). The invasion and consequent infection by the schistosomes leads to a predominantly Th2 immune response. One of the main immunomodulatory cytokine induced following exposure to cercariae is the anti- inflammatory IL- 10 (Kumar and Ramaswamy, 1999; Ramaswamy *et al.*, 2000; He *et al.*, 2002). Cytokine analysis showed a rapid increase in the levels of IL- 10 within a few hours of the parasite entry into the skin, along with significant reduction in the levels of IL- 1a and IL- 1b and increased levels of IL- 1ra (Ramaswamy *et al.*, 1995; Kumar and Ramaswamy, 1999).

Keratinocytes have been suggested as the main source of IL- 10 in the skin along with dendritic cells (DC), macrophages and B1 lymphocytes (Ramaswamy *et al.*, 2000). Cercariae ES products stimulate the production of inhibitory molecules which include prostaglandins such as prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) and parasite-derived prostaglandin D2 (PGD2) in all *Schistosoma* spp and IL- 1ra (IL- 1 receptor antagonist) in *S. mansoni* and *S. haematobium* (He *et al.*, 2002). The production of the prostaglandins (PGE2) due to Schistosomula invasion leads to an increased production of IL- 10 in the skin and acts as a potent vasodilator which might facilitate the easy passage of the parasite into the circulation (Salafsky and Fusco, 1987; Ramaswamy *et al.*, 2000). PGE2 aids the production of IL- 10 through a cyclooxygenase 2- dependent pathway (Harizi *et al.*, 2002).

Parasite- derived PGD2 which is the ES component of the schistosomula, has been reported to inhibit migration of epidermal Langerhans cells to the site of invasion (Angeli *et al.*, 2001). Physiologically, Langerhans cells are found anchored to neighboring keratinocytes and when the skin is penetrated by parasites, both keratinocytes and Langerhans cells produce pro- inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- a and IL- 1b. The expression of these cytokines, in turn, leads to the diminished expression of E- cadherin and stimulates actin- dependent movements of the Langerhans cells. However, during a schistosoma infection, the migration of Langerhans cells is inhibited due to the parasite- induced production of PGE2 by the host cells and parasite- derived PGD2 that both lead to an increased production of IL- 10. IL- 10 impedes migration of Langerhans cells by downregulating the production of IL- 1b and TNF- a by epidermal cells (Wang *et al.*, 1999). Thus, the

purpose of the schistosome-induced IL-10 production is to create anti-inflammatory cytokine environments which can downregulate the host immune response against the invading parasite (Ramaswamy *et al.*, 2000; Hoffmann *et al.*, 1999). The interruption of the migration of antigen presenting cells from site of exposure to the draining lymphoid tissue is another strategy adopted by the parasites to modulate the host's immune response.

The schistosomula also adopts additional strategies to evade the host immune response. The ES products from the schistosomula can induce in vitro mast cell degranulation, and hence, lead to production of IL-4, release of histamine and 5- hydroxytryptamine in an IgE- independent manner (Machado *et al.*, 1996). One of the components of the ES products, termed *S. mansoni* apoptosis factor (SMAF), has been shown to induce apoptosis specifically in the CD4+ lymphocyte population via a Fas protein and Fas ligand interaction. The CD4+ apoptosis allows the schistosomula to escape detection by the host immune system (Chen *et al.*, 2002). Once the schistosomula evaded the immune response, it gains entry into the portal veins and remains in the circulatory system. Within 1–3 weeks, it turns into a sexually active adult that adheres to the inner lining of the veins. The male and female adult schistosomes form a pair and can adhere to their chosen vein lining, escaping the host's immune response for decades.

2.4.2 Immune responses triggered by schistosome eggs

The worms themselves have been identified to be poor inducers of a Th2 response (Holland *et al*, 2000), it is known that schistosome eggs or soluble antigens that are derived from the eggs induce an intense Th2 response without the need for additional adjuvant (Pearce *et al.*, 1991; Vella *et al.*, 1992). The onset of egg production by the adult schistosomes is associated with the skewing of the CD4 response toward the Th2 polarization, characterized by production of IL- 4, IL- 5 and IL- 13 (Annapurna and Uday, 2013). IL- 4 is one of the key cytokines that play a role in the regulation of the development of the Th2 response. IL- 4 is produced in small amounts by naive CD4 cells. This IL- 4 in turn acts in an autocrine manner to induce GATA3 expression, and establish the Th2 phenotype. The resultant IL- 4/IL- 4R/Stat6 signaling pathway plays

an important role in stabilizing and expanding the Th2 cell populations (Ho *et al.*, 2009).

In mouse models in which the egg antigens were injected, rapid induction of strong Th2 responses were observed (MacDonald *et al.*, 2001). Dentritic Cells (DCs), as the most potent antigen presenting cells and the sentinels of cell- mediated adaptive immunity, are known to play a central role in initiation and polarization of T- cell responses. *S. mansoni* eggs preparations have been shown to prime Th2 cells through the functional modulation of DCs (MacDonald *et al.*, 2001; de Jong *et al.*, 2002; Everts *et al.*, 2009; Zaccone *et al.*, 2011). Some studies have shown that carbohydrates on egg antigens are integral to this process (Okano *et al.*, 1999; Williams *et al.*, 2001) and, specifically, that a polylactosamine sugar (lacto-*N*-fucopentaose III) acts as a Th2 adjuvant (Okano *et al.*, 2001). The emerging role of carbohydrates as important factors in inducing immune response during schistosomiasis opens up the possibility that innate pattern-recognition receptors that identify carbohydrates might have a crucial role in the induction of a Th2 response (Pearce and MacDonald, 2002). Some other studies also reported Omega-1 and *S. mansoni* glycoprotein w-1 as inducers of Th2 responses.

Several cytokines other than IL-4 have been implicated in Th2 development. However, these cytokines have been identified to be of little importance for the expression of this type of immune response during schistosomiasis. IL-13, which is closely related to IL-4, seems to be crucial for granuloma formation and fibrosis, rather than Th2 development *per se* (Fallon *et al.*, 2000). IL-6 can direct the development of IL-4-producing T cells. IL-6 does not have a main role during the development of Th2 responses to schistosome eggs *in vivo* (La Flamme *et al.*, 1999), though it might be involved at some level in the regulation of IFN- γ and IL-12 production (La Flamme *et al.*, 2000). One direct correlation of Th2 polarization is the presence of M2 macrophages in the granuloma, which undergo alternative activation by IL-4 and IL-13; this in turn is important for the immune response to parasites as opposed to the classical macrophage activation induced by IFN- γ , which triggers a pro- inflammatory response that is required to kill intracellular pathogens (Gordon and Martinez, 2010).

IL-1R-related molecule T1/ST2 have also been implicated in the induction of a Th2 response (Pearce and Macdonald, 2002). T1/ST2 expression has been implicated in Th2 cytokine production *ex vivo* after the intravenous injection of *S. mansoni* eggs (Townsend *et al.*, 2000). The expression of T1/ST2 seems to be enhanced on CD4+ T cells that are isolated from schistosome egg induced lung granulomas or from the livers of infected mice (Pearce and Macdonald, 2002).

2.4.3 Contribution of various immune cells to the immunopathology of schistosomiasis

Chronic morbidity during schistosomiasis develops as a result of schistosome eggs that lodge in the liver, bladder, gut or other organs causing extensive tissue damage. An immunocompetent host mounts a vast immunological rebuttal to parasite eggs with the development of a vigorous collagen-rich granulomatous response around the eggs (Wilson *et al.*, 2007).

Although granulomatous inflammation is principally triggered by CD4+ cells, cytotoxic CD8+ T lymphocytes, B cells, alternatively activated M2 macrophages, eosinophils and mast cells are also engaged in the development and maintenance of granuloma. Tissue eosinophil infiltration is aided by IL-5 and IL-13 in the granuloma (Sher et al., 1990; Sher et al., 1990b; Reiman et al., 2006). However, transgenic mice deficient in eosinophils and infected with S. mansoni show no apparent defect in parasite load, granuloma formation and fibrosis (Swartz et al., 2006). These infected mice, with no eosinophil detected in bone marrow and granuloma and high IL-5 serum levels, were comparable to their wild type counterparts in terms of granuloma number, size, or fibrosis. The role of eosinophils as well as mast cells in S. mansoni induced immunopathology remains unclear. T- cell deficient mice show impaired granuloma formation leading to mortality due to infection within 4-6 weeks (Doenhoff *et al.*, 1981). Without CD4+ T cells, the granuloma has preponderance of neutrophils rather than eosinophils, with extensive damage to liver. In the immunocompetent mice, the liver has normal functions, suggesting that granuloma formation may be helpful to the human host in order to sequester the eggs whose secretion can induce hepatotoxicity (Doenhoff et al., 1981; Dunne et al., 1991). CD4+ T cells have also been shown to be important for egg excretion in mice and humans (Doenhoff *et al.*, 1981; Karanja *et al.*, 1997). Regulatory T cells (Tregs) with CD4+CD25+Fox3+ phenotype have been shown to suppress IL-4 in the murine chronic stage that is reflected in the reduction in the size of granuloma (Turner *et al.*, 2011). Thus, Tregs may play a role in limiting the pathogenesis in the chronic stage of the disease.

2.5 Susceptibility and resistant factors for schistosomiasis

There is an obvious pattern of age-dependent intensity of infection where individuals below the age of puberty are heavily infected by parasites, and those in older age brackets are generally less heavily infected (Pearce and MacDonald, 2002). Identification of specific genes that are associated with infection susceptibility provided evidence that immune-related and especially Th2-related genes, tended to associate with helminth infection (Russell *et al.*, 2015). Mice inability to make TH2 responses make them acutely sensitive to infection with schistosomes and highly susceptible to intestinal helminth infections (Finkelman *et al.*, 2001). Immune-epidemiological data have shown that the intensity of infection is influenced by a major gene called the *SM1* gene that is mapped to a region of chromosome 5 in the 5q31–q33 that codes for proteins that are associated with regulation of the Th2 response such as cytokines like IL-3, IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13 and IgE (Marquet *et al.*, 1996; Dessein *et al.*, 2001; Gatlin *et al.*, 2009).

Polymorphisms in these cytokines that lead to an increase or decrease in cytokine levels could influence the antibody isotypes and cellular interactions that in turn may contribute to resistance or susceptibility of individuals to reinfection with schistosomiasis (Gatlin *et al.*, 2009). Kouriba, *et al.*, (2005) reported that IL-13 21055C (rs 1800925) and 2591A (rs 2069743) were associated with the upper 10% infection levels in individuals infected with *S. haematobium* (susceptibility). There have been varied reports on effect of IL-4 -590 C/T (rs 2243250) polymorphism on IgE levels, one of which showed that infants with a IL-4 -590 C allele had a higher risk of elevated IgE in their cord blood (Wen *et al.*, 2006). However, it was also reported that total IgE levels were significantly elevated in children with severe malaria carrying the -590T allele (Verra *et al.*, 2004, Gatlin *et al.*, 2009). IL-4 is also well known for its important role in IgE class switching (Bacharier and Geha, 2000).

Gatlin *et al.*, (2009) in an univariate analysis reported a significant correlates between resistance to reinfection with *S. mansoni* and the heterozygous (C/T) IL-13 -1055 genotype, any T allele in the IFN-c +874 genotype, and the heterozygous (C/T) in the IL-4 -590 genotype.

Analysis of *S. haematobium* infection in Mali revealed that in chromosomal region 5q31-q33, polymorphisms in the *IL13* gene promoter at -1055 and -591 were associated with the infection rate: alleles -1055C and -591A were preferentially transmitted to children with the 10% highest infection rate, whereas -1055T associated with the lowest infection levels (Kouriba *et al.*, 2005). Another study in Mali revealed an association between a single-nucleotide polymorphism in the STAT6 gene at 12q13.3 and intensity of infection by *S. haematobium*; this polymorphism had an additive effect with IL13 -1055 (He *et al.*, 2008).

Comparison of immune responses of susceptible individuals and those who are resistant to reinfection has shown that there is a correlation between immunoglobulin-E responses to worm (not egg) antigens and immunity, which implicates IgE in the protective effector mechanism (Pearce and MacDonald, 2002). Drug treatment of affected populations followed by careful assessment of reinfection status has shown that children usually become heavily reinfected, whereas older individuals might become reinfected, but remain less heavily infected than they were before treatment. So, in endemic areas, older individuals are resistant to reinfection.

Mice that are infected with *S. mansoni* are unable to clear the primary infection, but nevertheless are partially resistant to superinfection. However, the use of mice for studies of resistance to reinfection has been questioned on two points. First, resistance in mice might, in large part, be due to the development of portosystemic vascular shunts (Pearce and MacDonald, 2002). In these animals, immature parasites of a secondary infection might find it difficult to localize to the portal vasculature and, instead, will be carried by the blood flow, through varices, to non-permissive areas of the vasculature. This resistance is, therefore, more anatomical than immunological, and it is related to pathological changes that are more prevalent in infected mice than in infected humans (Dunne and Pearce, 1999). Moreso, the cellular distribution of the

high-affinity receptor for IgE (Fc ϵ R1) on mouse cells differs from that on human cells. As IgE dependent eosinophil-mediated ADCC is a possible effector mechanism of protective immunity in humans, the lack of Fc ϵ R1 on mouse eosinophils is of particular concern when attempting to model human immunity using the mouse (Dombrowicz *et al.*, 2001).

2.6 The relation of Schistosomia hematobium to bladder cancer

Schistosomiasis was first linked to urinary bladder cancer in Egypt in the year 1911 (Fergusson, 1911). The incidence of urinary bladder cancer in the Middle East and Africa is greater in areas with high rather than low S. haematobium prevalence. There are several factors that may contribute to the oncological potential of schistosomia infection. The ova deposited in the bladder provoke an intense inflammatory reaction, associated with the production of oxygen-derived free radicals, which may induce genetic mutations or promote the production of carcinogenic compounds (such as Nnitrosamines and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons) (Rossin et al., 1994; Zaghloul, 2012), leading to malignant transformation. It is known that schistosomiasis is often accompanied by chronic bacterial super-infection, which may in itself predispose to squamous cell (SC) neoplasia (Shokeir et al., 2004). Bacteria that usually accompany schistosomiasis can promote the formation of N-nitrosamines. International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) found that the intensity of infection is determined by urinary egg counts and compounded by smoking, and the combination was strongly considered (IARC, 1994; IARC, 2011). Positive association between bladder cancer and SH infection was detected, with odd ratios ranging from 2 to 14 (IARC, 1994; IARC, 2011).

2.6.1 Pathology of schistosomiasis and schistosoma-associated bladder cancer (SA-BC)

The pathological findings in schistosomiasis are mainly due to inflammatory and immunological responses to egg deposition. Granulomatous areas form around the eggs induce an exudative cellular response consisting of lymphocytes, polymorphonuclear leukocytes and eosinophil. The peri-oval granulomas, fibrosis and muscular hypertrophy are detected histologically. In the urinary bladder, masses of large granulomatous inflammatory polyps containing eggs are found at urinary bladder

walls. Polyps may ulcerate and slough, producing hematuria. Bladder ulcers, sandy patches, irregularly thickened or atrophic bladder mucosa, fibrosis and granulomas containing calcified or disintegrated eggs were also seen (Smith and Christie, 1986; Zaghloul, 2012). The response to egg deposition could lead to calcification of the urinary bladder, infection, stone formation and mucosal proliferation (Zaghloul, 2012).

2.6.2 Carcinogenesis of chronic schistosoma infection

Efforts have been made to study the specific genes involved in the induction of SA-BC. Cell exposed to *S. haematobium* cell total antigen (worm extract) was found to divide faster than those not exposed to the antigen and died much less, probably due to the increased level of bcl2 (Botello *et al.*, 2009). Murine urothelium exposed to *S. haematobium* total antigen showed dysplasia, low grade intra-urothelial neoplasm, non-invasive malignant flat lesions in 70% of the tested mice. Bladder carcinoma harbors gene mutations that constitutively activate the receptors tyrosine kinase Ras pathway (Wu, 2005). Botelho *et al.*, (2010) suggested that the parasite extract has carcinogenic ability possibly through oncogenic mutation of Kras gene.

Among the most common genetic changes in bladder cancer is the loss of heterozygosity (LOH) on chromosomes 9p and 9q, which is found regardless of tumor grade and stage (Jacobs *et al.*, 2010; Mc Conkey *et al.*, 2010). No line of demarcation between schistosomiasis-associated and non-schistosomiasis-associated bladder cancer detected in terms of LOH of microsatellite markers on chromosome 9. This suggests that data obtained from SA-BC can be extrapolated to bladder cancer induced by other etiologic mechanism (Abdel Wahab *et al.*, 2005). Bladder cancer is a very heterogeneous disease cytogenetically, which suggests that the pathogenesis of the disease may not be consistent for every case. The overexpression of the BCL-2 gene in SA-BC patients was found to be up-regulated in squamous but not transitional cell cancers.

Therefore, this BCL-2 overexpression is consistent with the predominance of SCC in SA-BC. Mutations of TP53 were detected in 73% of tumors, BCL-2 expression in 32% and abnormalities of both TP53 and BCL-2 in 13% (Chaudhary *et al.*, 1997). Cyclooxygenase-2 is also overexpressed in SA-BC (Zaghloul, 2012). H-RAS, deletion

of p16 and p15, increased epidermal growth factor receptor, c-erb-2 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha are additional mutation reported. These changes increase tumorigenicity by decreasing cell apoptosis and/or creating immunosuppression. Prostaglandin products of cyclooxygenase-2 cause tumor progression and eventual metastasis by down-regulating adhesion molecules, increasing the degradation of extracellular matrix and increasing angiogenesis (El-sheikh *et al.*, 2001).

2.6.3 Schistosoma-associated bladder cancer (SA-BC)

The association between schistosoma-associated bladder cancer and *S. haematobium* was initially established through case-controlled studies and through the close correlation of the incidence of bladder cancer with the prevalence of *S. haematobium* within different geographic areas (Zaghloul, 2012). The association was based on the frequent association of tumors with the presence of parasitic eggs and egg-induced granulomatous pathology involving bladder tissues. However, there is yet, no clearly defined cellular mechanisms linking *S. haematobium* infestation with bladder cancer formation.

Schistosoma-associated bladder cancer was known by characteristic pathology (i.e. squamous cell carcinoma, transitional cell carcinoma, or adenocarcinoma, rather than predominantly transitional) and cellular and molecular biology that may differ from non-schistosoma- associated bladder cancer (NSA-BC). The cytogenetic and molecular genetic abnormalities were scarcely studied in SA-BC. Some compared DNA copy number changes in schistosoma-associated bladder cancer and NSA-BC (Kallioniemi et al., 1992; Muscheck et al., 2000; Fadl-Elmula et al., 2002). Muscheck et al. (2000), demonstrated deletion similarities in Schistosoma-associated transitional cell carcinoma (SA-TCC) and Schistosoma-associated squamous cell carcinoma (SA-SCC), compared to what has been previously reported by Kallioniemi *et al.*, (1992) on SNA-TCC and Tsutsumi et al., (1998) on SNA-SCC. Armengol et al., (2007) in pools of tissue arising from patients having similar pathological subtypes revealed recurrent primary changes that prevail in each subtype, The pooled specimens of SA-BC tumors showed no schistosomiasis specific changes, compared with pools of NSA tumors. The comparison between SA-TCC and SNATCC and that between SA-SCC and SNA-SCC were similar. DNA copy number profiles of urinary bladder SA adenocarcinoma revealed similarities to those of SA-TCC and SA-SCC (Vauhkonen *et al.*, 2007). Detailed individual gene analysis revealed a set of genes with the same copy number changes in all bladder carcinomas, including both SA and SNA tumors. There were no major cytogenetic differences among different urinary bladder epithelial tumors, regardless of the suspected predisposed carcinogen (Armengol *et al.*, 2007).

Abnormalities in chromosomes 1, 3, 5, 7, 9 and 17 are the most frequently involved chromosomes in urothelial bladder cancer (Heim and Mitelman, 1995). Aly et al. (2012) used Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) technique to show changes in SA-BC. This had previously been detected using Comparative genomic hybridization CGH technique in SA-BC together with aberrations in chromosomes 3, 4, 5, 6 and 11 (Lopez-Beltran and Chen, 2006; Hogland, 2012). It was shown that the most commonly found chromosomal deletion in all stages in SA and SNA-BC involves deletions in chromosome 9 (Jacobs et al., 2010; Mc Conkey et al., 2010; Aly et al., 2012), resulting in the loss of their gene encoding proteins that activate the Rb and P53 tumor suppressor pathways. Furthermore, chromosome 9 harbors the TSC1 tumor suppressor that down-regulates the antiapoptotic Akt/mTOR pathway (Abraham et al., 2007). Therefore, deletions on one chromosome may have a crucial influence on the initial steps in tumor development. Furthermore, these mutations may overactivate the fibroblast growth factor receptor 3 protein, which likely directs bladder cells to grow and divide abnormally leading to the formation of bladder tumor (Aly et al., 2012). This suggested that cytogenetic profiles of chemical and schistosoma-induced cancer are largely similar (Fadl-Elmula et al., 2002; Armengol et al. 2007). The decreased intensity of schistosomiasis in Egypt led to a changing pattern of the clinicoepidemiologic features of SA-BC. The reported clinicoepidemiologic differences between SA-BC and SNA-BC are now continuously minimizing and the features of SA-BC are slowly approaching those of SNA-BC as reported by Zaghloul *et al.* (2008). If these changes continue, SA-BC is expected to become identical in features to that of western countries SNA-BC (Zaghloul et al., 2008; Lopez-Beltran and Chen, 2006; Salem and Mahfouz, 2012).

2.6.4 Age and gender distribution among schistosoma-associated bladder cancer population

In schistosome-free countries throughout the world, the peak incidence of bladder cancer is in the sixth or seventh decade of life (La Vecchia et al., 1991) and is maximal between the ages of 65 and 75 years (Burnham, 1989); only 12% of bladder cancer cases occur in people younger than 50 years (Payne, 1959). By contrast, in Egypt, Sudan, Iraq, Zambia, Malawi, and Zimbabwe, the mean age of the highest incidence of bilharzial bladder cancer is between 40 and 49 years (Al-Adnami, 1983; Malik et al., 1975; El-Bolkainy et al., 1981; Lucas 1982; Elem and Purohit, 1983; Ibrahim, 1986), which clearly contrasts with the findings for nonschistosomal areas. The ratio of bladder cancer incidence (males to females) in countries with endemic infection was reported to be 5:1 (El-shebai, 1978) but may vary within the range of 4:1 to 5.9:1 (Ibrahim, 1986). The relatively higher gender ratio in the countries with endemic infection (c.f. 3:1 in countries of nonendemicity) has been suggested to be due to agricultural activities done by men who come in contact with infected waters during agricultural activities (Aboul-Nasr et al., 1986). Hosni and Soheir, (2012) have reported that mean patient age increased from 41 ± 11.2 years to 52 ± 8.6 years, and the male to female ratio changed from 5.6:1 to 4.2:1.

2.7 Bladder cancer studies as a window into SABC pathophysiology

Urinary bladder cancer occurs frequently, with the highest incidence in developed countries. It is typically diagnosed in older patients (55 years of age or older) (Ploeg *et al.*, 2009). Up to 95% of the patients develop urothelial cell carcinoma. The remaining types include adenocarcinoma, squamous cell carcinoma and other rare histological types (Ploeg *et al.*, 2010). Urothelial cell carcinoma also can include such histological variants, which can influence prognosis (Amin, 2009). About 75% of patients are diagnosed with non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC), containing the clinical stages Ta, T1 and CIS (carcinoma *in situ*). The Ta stage is characterized by the presence of noninvasive papillary lesions of low and high grade (with the latter occulting most frequently). T1 tumors invade into the subepithelial connective tissue but not into the muscle layer. T1 tumors harbor a higher risk of progression to muscle-invasive disease, and even come into consideration for cystectomy. Carcinoma *in situ*

is a flat high-grade lesion and has a higher progression rate to muscle invasive bladder cancer (MIBC) (Babjuk *et al.*, 2011). The treatment of NMIBC involves the removal of the tumor by transurethral resection (TUR). Surgical removal is usually followed by a course of intravesical installations of chemotherapy or immunotherapy, which reduce the risk of recurrence.

However, the impact on progression and cancer-specific survival remains uncertain (Van den Bosch and Alfred, 2011). The remaining 25% of patients are diagnosed with MIBC (T2 stage or higher). Due to the high rate of progression to metastatic disease, MIBC, if still confined to the bladder, is mostly treated by radical cystectomy (Sawhney *et al.*, 2006), but systemic chemotherapy, and radical radiotherapy are also widely used in some countries (Merseburger and Kuczyk, 2007). The main risk factor for developing bladder cancer is tobacco smoking, accounting for an estimated 50% of cases among men and 35% of cases among women (Murta-Nascimento *et al.*, 2007). Smoking cessation reduces the risk of developing bladder cancer immediately. However, due to the fact that many carcinogens are present in tobacco smoke, which alter gene expression and damage the DNA, the increased risk is still present even after 25 years (Volanis *et al.*, 2010). Bladder cancer risk is also correlated with various occupational (mainly aromatic amines) and environmental exposures (e.g., arsene in drinking water). Other risk factors include exposure to ionizing radiation, chronic inflammation or schistosomiasis (Kiriluk *et al.*, 2012).

Urinary bladder cancer (UBC) is a common malignancy of the urinary tract, with 180,500 estimated new cases each year and 38,200 deaths in the European Union (Burger *et al.*, 2013). There are 76,960 (54,950 males and 18,010 females) estimated new cases and 16,390 (11, 820 males and 4, 570 females) estimated deaths in United States (Siegel *et al.*, 2012; American Cancer Society, 2016; Figure 2.3). Despite many years of research and the identification of several genes involved in bladder cancer pathogenesis, the large part of its heritability remains unknown (Kiemeney *et al.*, 2009). In the past, many hypothesis-driven candidate gene studies were performed. However the majority of results were not reproduced, with the exception of *GSTM1* and *NAT2* genes (Chung *et al.*, 2010).



Figure 2.3. Global estimated age-standardized incidence and mortality rates from urothelial bladder cancer per 100 000 in (A) men and (B) women. (Source: Burger *et al.*, 2013)

2.8 Genetic susceptibility to bladder cancer risk

2.8.1 Candidate gene studies

Since the establishment of the major environmental risk factors of bladder cancer, basic understanding of the biology of carcinogen action and host defense, major efforts have been made to study candidate genetic variations in cellular signaling pathways. Genes hypothesized to be involved in the carcinogenesis processes, including metabolism of carcinogens, DNA repair, cell cycle checkpoints, apoptosis and inflammatory response have also been considdered (Wu *et al.*, 2008; Grotenhuis *et al.*, 2010).

Two genotypes, *N*-acetyltransferase 2 (*NAT2*) slow acetylator and glutathione *S*-transferase μ 1 (*GSTM1*)-null genotypes, have been replicated and conferred relatively strong associations with bladder cancer risk (Moore *et al.*, 2004). In addition, pooled analyses and meta-analyses showed weak associations between several DNA repair gene SNPs and bladder cancer risk (Stern *et al.*, 2009).

2.8.2 GSTM1 and GSTT1-null genotype on 1p13.3

Glutathione S-transferases are a major family of phase II enzymes that function in detoxifying environmental carcinogens. GSTM1 detoxifies a number of carcinogens including polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) such as benzopyrene. A metaanalysis of 28 studies (5072 cases and 6466 controls) showed that *GSTM1*-null genotypes conferred a 50% increased bladder cancer risk, which was further confirmed in a recent larger study of 7552 cases and 9688 controls (Gu and Wu, 2011). Interestingly, this association was strongest in never smokers and became progressively weaker in former and current smokers. This observation suggests that *GSTM1*-null genotype lowers the risk of bladder cancer through mechanisms that are not specific to the detoxification of tobacco carcinogens. In never smokers, GSTM1 may protect cells from oxidative damage through metabolism of reactive oxygen species and loss of *GSTM1* allele would lose the protection and lead to increased bladder cancer risk. In current smokers, the heavy tobacco carcinogen exposure may overwhelm the genetic effect of *GSTM1* genotype. Univariate conditional logistic regression analyses of individuals carrying either the *GSTM1* or *GSTT1* polymorphic variant (null) genotypes had revealed slightly elevated risks of bladder cancer when compared to those carrying the corresponding active allele(s). Also bladder cancer risks association was greater with combinations of the inactive variants *GSTM1* and *GSTT1* polymorphisms than having either one alone (Moore *et al.*, 2004).

2.8.3 N-acetyltransferases (NAT) 2 slow acetylator

N-acetyltransferases (NATs) are Phase II metabolism enzymes that catalyze the acetylation of aromatic and heterocyclic amine carcinogens and therapeutic drugs. There are two major isoforms of NAT in human cells: NAT1 and NAT2, both are polymorphic in human cells and can categorize the human population into NAT1 (or NAT2) rapid, intermediate and slow acetylator phenotypes (Vatsis *et al.*, 1995; Hein, 2002). NATs may either activate or inactivate carcinogens depending on the specific type of acetylation that occurs on the substrate: N-acetylation is typically a detoxifying reaction, whereas O-acetylation usually activates (Hein, 2002). For cancers in which *N*-acetylation is a prominent detoxification mechanism such as aromatic amine-related bladder cancer, NAT2 slow acetylator phenotype confers increased risk because it has a decreased capacity to detoxify aromatic amines by N-acetylation (Hein, 2002). In humans, NAT2 slow acetylator phenotype can be represented by combinations of several SNPs (Hein, 2002). The association of NAT2 slow acetylator genotype with increased bladder cancer risk has been compellingly demonstrated by large casecontrol studies and meta-analyses (Garcia-Closas et al., 2005; Gu et al., 2005). In the meta-analysis of 22 studies (5091 cases and 6501 controls), NAT2 slow acetylator genotype conferred a 40% increased bladder cancer risk (Gu et al., 2005; McGrath et al., 2006). In addition, there was a significant interaction between NAT2 genotype and smoking (p for interaction = 0.009). These observations were further confirmed in a publication of even larger sample size of 10,519 cases and 13,218 controls (Rothman et al., 2010). A SNP (rs1495741), located at the 3'-end of NAT2 on chromosome 8p22, was found to tag NAT2 acetylation phenotype. The G allele was associated with a reduced bladder cancer risk. The AA genotype, which tags the slow acetylator as compared with the GG and AG genotypes that tag rapid and intermediate acetylator,

conferred a significantly increased bladder cancer risk. Moreover, the association was only evident in smokers, but not in never smokers, confirming a significant genotype– smoking interaction (Gu and Wu, 2011). The association between bladder cancer risk and *NAT1* acetylator genotypes has been inconsistent, mostly with null results (Garcia-Closas *et al.*, 2005; Gu *et al.*, 2005; Agundez, 2008).

2.8.4 DNA repair gene SNPs

Stern *et al.* (2009), performed meta-analyses and pooled analyses on polymorphism in DNA repair genes in association to bladder cancer risk, these include 5282 cases and 5954 controls of non-Hispanic white origin. Weak but consistent associations were observed for *ERCC2* D312N (rs1799793), *NBN* E185Q (rs1805794) and *XPC* A499V (rs2228000). The association with *NBN* E185Q was only evident in ever smokers (p for interaction = 0.002). (Gu and Wu, 2011)

2.8.5 Genome Wide Association Studies (GWAS) on susceptibility to bladder cancer

While NAT2 slow acetylation and GSTM1-null genotypes exhibited similar associations among noninvasive and invasive Urothelial Bladder Cancer (UBC), Kiemeney et al., (2010) reported data from a large genome-wide association study demonstrating a sequence variant on 4p16.3 not only associated with UBC but also located close to the well-established oncogene fibroblast growth factor receptor 3 (FGFR3), which is often mutated in low-grade, noninvasive urothelial bladder cancers. In addition, the frequency of this sequence variant is higher in urothelial bladder cancers carrying an activating FGFR3 mutation, demonstrating a link between germline variants, somatic mutations of FGFR3, and risk of Urothelial bladder cancer (Guey et al., 2010; Kiemeney et al., 2010). Three large genome-wide association studies demonstrated eight common sequence variants associated with Urothelial bladder cancer located at 8q24.21, 3q28, 8q24.3, 4p16.3, 22q13.1, 19q12, 2q37.1, and 5p15.33 (e.g., missense variant rs2294008 in the prostate stem cell antigen gene (PSCA) and T allele of rs798766 on 4p16.3 (Guey et al., 2010; Kiemeney et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2009), which were all replicated extensively (Rothman et al., 2010). Data from these studies were recently reported, suggesting genetic predisposition in relation to the solute carrier family 14 (urea transporter) gene (SLC14A) that is associated with renal urine concentration, and thus with variations in contact of carcinogens with urothelial surfaces (HR: 1.17; 95% CI, 1.11–1.22) (Rafnar *et al.*, 2011).

Genetic disposition has been suggested to affect the individual susceptibility to extrinsic carcinogens, mainly tobacco smoke. N-acetyl transferase enzymes (NAT1, NAT2) are involved in bioactivation and detoxification of such carcinogens; a slow NAT2 acetylator genotype was found to be a significant risk factor for urothelial bladder cancers pronouncedly in smokers (HR: 1.31; 95% CI, 1.01–1.70) (Gu *et al.*, 2005). Increasing evidence suggests a significant influence of genetic predisposition on incidence, especially via the impact on susceptibility of other risk factors.

2.9 Biomarkers already developed for bladder cancer

2.9.1 Biomarkers overview

The National Institutes of Health's (NIH's) National Cancer Institute (NCI), describes biomarkers in its dictionary of cancer terms as a "biological molecule found in blood, other body fluids, or tissues that is a sign of a normal or abnormal process, or of a condition or disease. A biomarker may be used to see how well the body responds to a treatment for a disease or condition. Biomarkers are also called molecular marker and signature molecules." (Alok and Mukesh, 2010)

2.9.2 Protein markers for bladder cancer

Many soluble protein markers in voided urine have been explored for bladder cancer diagnosis and screening. These markers include blood group antigens, tumour associated antigens, proliferating antigens, oncogenes, peptide growth factors and their receptors, cell adhesion molecules, tumour angiogenesis and angiogenesis inhibitors, and cell cycle regulator proteins (Fei *et al.*, 2014). Several of these markers, including bladder tumour antigen (BTA-stat, BTA-TRAK), nuclear matrix protein-22 (Bladder Check and Bladder Cancer Test) and fibrinogen degradation products (ACCU-DX), have been approved by the FDA for clinical use.

A previous study aimed at establishment of a complete two-dimensional database of proteins from the urine of patients with bladder cancer, has listed 339 proteins expressed in urine samples of bladder cancer patients with potential application as prognostic tumour markers (Ghafouri-Fard et al., 2014). Because proteins are the main executor bio-molecules in cells, protein biomarkers are more important than DNA or RNA biomarkers (Ravichandran et al., 2004; Srivastava et al., 2005). Protein molecules influence the molecular pathways in normal and transformed cells. Therefore, proteomic markers are closer and more relevant to the disease state initiation and progression. The only FDA-approved biomarkers currently available for clinical use are protein molecules. Protein-based signatures are derived from the techniques of classical two-dimensional (2-D) fluorescence difference gel electrophoresis (DIGE); polycarylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE); and high throughput platforms, such as Mass Spectroscopy (MS), Matrix Associated Laser Absorption Desorption Ionization Time of Flight (MALDI-TOF), Surface Enhanced Laser Absorption Desorption Ionization Time of Flight (SELDITOF), and reverse phase microarray (Verma et al., 2003; Ravichandran et al., 2004; Everly et al., 2004; Paweletz et al., 2001; Zhou et al., 2002; Cheng-Han et al., 2013). Quantum dots and nanoparticles are recent additions to the technologies available to assess the potential of protein molecules as cancer biomarkers (Seydel, 2003). Quantitative proteomics has been utilized to discover cancer biomarkers in different organ sites, with techniques such as Stable Isotope Labeling with Amino Acids in Cell culture (SILAC) for prostate cancer (Everly et al., 2004); iTRAQ, Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry/Mass Spectrometry (LC-MS/MS), Capillary electrophoresis-mass spectrometry (CE-MS) for bladder cancer (Theodorescu et al., 2006; Chien-Lun et al., 2013; Goodison *et al.*, 2013).

The diagnostic utility of various proteins that have previously been associated with bladder disease status has been tested. The majority of studies have tested single biomarkers in diverse cohorts, or combined novel and current tests in combination (Kelly *et al.*, 2012), but increasingly multiplex combinations are being evaluated. A study by Abogunrin *et al.*, (2012), evaluated 23 previously reported protein biomarkers for bladder disease in urine from a cohort of 80 patients with bladder cancer and 77 controls. Univariate analysis revealed that nine biomarkers were significantly differentially expressed with respect to cancer burden, some of which include Bladder Tumor Antigen (BTA), Nuclear Matrix Protein (NMP22), Epidermal

Growth Factor (EGF), Thrombomodulin (TM). Multivariate algorithms that combined demographic information (age and smoking history) with molecular data significantly improved performance compared to demographic information alone. A combination of NMP22, BTA, serum CEA, EGF, and thrombomodulin enabled sensitivities of up to 91 %, and specificities of up to 80 % (Abogunrin *et al.*, 2012).

Based on the fact that cancer often involves inflammatory processes, Margel *et al.* (2011) monitored a panel of immune modulators in urine to investigate biomarker potential. The panel included 15 heat shock proteins and cytokines, monitored by commercial ELISA assays. The combined urinary concentrations of HSP60 and IL-13 significantly improved the performance over any single factor. The discovery of novel protein biomarker panels has surged recently due to advances in high-throughput proteomic technologies (Goodison *et al.*, 2013, Adeola *et al.*, 2015). The appropriate use of these approaches has the potential to provide highly efficient biomarkers for bladder cancer detection and monitoring. Protein-based biomarkers have several advantages over nucleic acid targets. Only proteomic profiling enables the evaluation of global changes in gene expression that result from both transcriptional, translation, and post-translation modifications.

Although genomics may be more amenable to comprehensive surveys, phenotypic changes can only manifest themselves through altered protein expression, so the identification of protein factors involved I n bladder disease can best inform us of tumour biology. Beyond their diagnostic and prognostic value, protein biomarkers provide potential therapeutic targets and represent markers of disease progression, treatment response, and other clinical utilities.

Proteome profiling studies have tended to identify factors that can classify tumours or predict patient outcome or disease recurrence, but biomarkers identified in solid tissue may be subsequently translated into a serum or urinary test, and some have shown promise as urinary diagnostic markers. Examples from proteomic analyses include psoriasin for squamous cell carcinoma (Celis *et al.*, 1996), Tumor-Associated Calcium Signal Transducer 2 (TACSTD2) (Chen *et al.*, 2011), and cystatin B (Feldman *et al.*, 2009), and panels for serum-based diagnosis (Schwamborn *et al.*, 2009), but direct

proteomic analysis of the urine is more likely to reveal promising non-invasive diagnostic biomarkers.

Early urinary profiling studies used gel-based technologies to define the urinary proteome and to begin to identify proteins associated with bladder cancer (Rasmussen et al., 1996; Irmak et al., 2005; Saito et al., 2005; Orenes-Pin^eero et al., 2007). However, advances in MS technology have been rapidly applied to the profiling of bladder tissues, serum, and urine. Vlahou et al. (2001) used SELDI-TOF to compare the proteomic profiles of urine samples from healthy controls and patients with transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. Multiple protein changes were reproducibly detected in the cancer group, including five potential novel biomarkers and several protein clusters. One of the biomarkers, alpha-defensin, was subsequently shown to be present in bladder tumor cells. The combination of the biomarkers and protein clusters significantly improved the accuracy of patient classification. In a separate crossvalidation study by the same authors (Holterman et al., 2006), alpha-defensin monitoring was used to detect Bladder cancer with better sensitivity and specificity than commercial tests. Theodorescu et al. (2006) used capillary electrophoresis (CE)mass spectrometry to identify urinary biomarkers for bladder cancer in a set composed of 46 patients with urothelial carcinoma and 33 healthy volunteers. These were further refined using CE-MS spectra of another cohort of urine samples from healthy volunteers and patients with malignant and nonmalignant genitourinary diseases. Using this two-step approach, a diagnostic biomarker signature of 22 urinary peptides was established. In a validation study, this signature enabled the correct classification of all urothelial carcinoma patients in a test set containing 31 urothelial carcinoma patients and 138 nonmalignant genitourinary disease patients (Theodorescu et al., 2006).

Another study used an isobaric tag for relative and absolute quantitation (iTRAQ) technique to discover proteins that were differentially expressed between pooled urine samples from bladder cancer patients and non-tumor controls. This strategy identified 55 candidate biomarker proteins (Goodison *et al.*, 2013). Conventional techniques confirmed that the level of apolipoprotein A-I (APOA1) was significantly elevated in urine samples from bladder cancer patients. Using a commercial ELISA assay,

APOA1 was confirmed to have high diagnostic potential in more sample set (Chen et al., 2010; Urquidi et al., 2013). Using a glycoprotein enrichment strategy to profile urine samples from 100 subjects (54 with cancer), Yang et al., (2011), identified a panel of glycoproteins associated with Bladder cancer. The most discriminatory protein in that study was alpha-1-antitrypsin (A1AT), also known as SERPINA1. In an independent validation cohort of 70 subjects, A1AT measurement by ELISA had a sensitivity of 74% and a specificity of 80% (Yang et al., 2011). Through integration of proteomic and genomic urine sample profiling data, several authors, identified panels of promising biomarkers for inclusion in diagnostic urinalysis assays (Feng et al., 2009; Yang et al., 2011; Rosser et al., 2009; Urquidi et al., (2012)d). Combinations of 2–3 biomarkers were analyzed by ELISA in a series of studies (Urquidi et al., (2012)a; Urquidi et al., (2012)b; Urquidi et al., (2012)c; Goodison et al., 2012), and multivariate analysis identified an eight-protein biomarker panel that achieved 92% sensitivity and 97% specificity in cohorts of 64 patients with bladder cancer and 63 controls. The performance was far better than current urinalysis tests in the same cohort (Goodison et al., 2012).

Bladder cancer biomarkers discovered by proteomic profiling have also been derived from serum samples. Discriminating protein patterns in serum using magnetic beadbased separation followed by MALDI–TOF MS have been search for by Schwamborn *et al.*, (2009). Multidimensional analyses of serum samples from 105 patients with Bladder cancer, 98 healthy controls, and 45 prostate cancer patients generated algorithms capable of distinguishing between cancer patients and healthy individuals. The best algorithm achieved 96% sensitivity and 86% specificity (Schwamborn *et al.*, 2009). The studies described above show the power of MS-based urinary analysis for the discovery of biomarkers. The latest proteomic technological developments, such as arrays for phosphoproteins, glycoproteins, or phospholipoproteins, can reduce the sample complexity that plagues the proteomic analysis of biological fluids. As these techniques are applied to bladder cancer samples, there will likely be further advances in urinary biomarker discovery.

2.10 Other bladder cancer biomarkers

2.10.1 DNA markers

The cancer genomics era is developing rapidly, fueled by the emergence of many advanced technologies, including array Comparative Genomic Hybridization (CGH), DNA micro-array, next-generation sequencing, etc. The completion of the cancer genomic landscape not only helps our understanding of the mechanistic basis underpinning particular disease subtypes but also provides opportunities for discovery of new biomarkers for diagnosis, prognosis, and prediction of response (Fei et al., 2014). Furthermore, such work facilitates the identification of novel therapeutic targets. Complex chromosomal changes as well as certain mutations have been found to correlate with different stages of bladder cancer (Fei *et al.*, 2014). For instance, loss of chromosome 9 is a very distinctive change commonly seen in Ta/T1 and less frequently in muscle invasive bladder cancers (MIBC) (Ghafouri-Fard et al., 2014). Since loss of chromosome 9 is recurrently seen as the single abnormality, it has been considered to be an early event in bladder cancer progression (Lindgren et al., 2006). Cytogenetic loss of chromosome 9 is demonstrated by the frequent loss of heterozygosity (LOH) on this chromosome mostly in the region including CDKN2A. LOH on chromosome 9 is shown to be associated with tumour development rather than initiation (Lindgren et al., 2006).

2.10.2 UroVysion FISH Assay

This test is designed to detect aneuploidy for chromosomes 3, 7, 17 and deletion of the chromosome 9p21 locus in urine specimens using Flourescence In situ Hybridization (FISH) (Ho *et al.*, 2013). It is FDA approved for analysis of urine specimens from subject suspected of having bladder cancer. It is among the few markers that have achieved extensive clinical use. In comparison to urinary cytology it has more sensitivity but less specificity. It has been shown to be more powerful than cytology in diagnosing stage Ta bladder cancer patients. It is also beneficial for monitoring patients with superficial bladder cancer after treatment with intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin (BCG) especially when cytology results are ambivalent (Smith and Guzzo, 2013). Chromosomes 4p, 8p, 9p, 11p, and 17p also often display loss of heterogeneity in patients with bladder cancer

2.10.3 Epigenetic changes

Epigenetic changes noticeably DNA methylation have extensive influenced on gene expression. Recent data have indicated that aberrant DNA methylation happens commonly and early in human carcinogenesis (Hattori and Ushijima, 2016). It has been shown to occur extensively in cancer cells and in the same promoter regions. As a result, analysis of a few loci is satisfactory for diagnosis of cancer and this is the main advantage of these markers for detection of cancer (Chihara *et al.*, 2013). Promoter methylation has been shown to occur commonly in both normal urothelium and CIS samples from patients with urothelial carcinoma. During the progression from normal to invasive urothelial carcinoma promoter methylation is increased at both specific loci and in general. Promoter methylation seems to be a good biomarker for early detection of bladder cancer (Dhawan *et al.*, 2006).

2.10.3.1 High throughput DNA methylation profiling in urine and tissue samples

Both differential hypermethylation and hypomethylation have been seen in tumour tissues compared to normal tissues (Hattori and Ushijima, 2016). The diagnostic accuracy of these markers in urine samples has been high, with 100% sensitivity and specificity. According to preliminary data, diagnostic markers based on differential DNA methylation at specific loci can be applied for non-invasive and reliable detection of bladder cancer (Chihara *et al.*, 2013).

2.10.3.2 Detecting DNA methylation of the BCL2, Cyclin-Dependent Kinase Inhibitor 2A CDKN2A and Nidogen 2 (NID2) genes in urine

A highly specific and sensitive nested methylation specific polymerase chain reaction (PCR) assay was developed to detect bladder cancer in small volumes of patient urine (Scher *et al.*, 2012). In a pilot clinical study its sensitivity and specificity to differentiate bladder cancer from other urogenital malignancies and non-malignant conditions have been shown to be more than 80% (Scher *et al.*, 2012).

2.10.3.3 Detecting DNA methylation of APC, ARF, CDH1, GSTP1, MGMT, CDKN2A, RARb2, RASSF1A and TIMP3 genes in urine

The promoter methylation pattern in urine has been similar to the primary tumours. In more than two third of patients promoter methylation has been seen in at least one of these genes (CDKN2A, ADP-ribosylation factor (ARF), O^6 -methylguanine DNA methyltransferase (MGMT), and GSTP1), while none of controls have displayed such methylation. A combined two-stage predictor strategy for detection of promoter hypermethylation of these 9 genes has 82% sensitivity and 96% specificity. Therefore, quantitative methylation-specific PCR assay of a small panel of genes can be a powerful non-invasive tool for the detection of bladder cancer (Hoque *et al.*, 2006).

2.10.4 Point mutations in bladder cancer

The point mutation assays are diagnostic tools to identify patients who will benefit from targeted therapies. They are also potential biomarkers for recurrences during disease surveillance.

2.10.4.1 FGFR3, HRAS, KRAS, NRAS and PIK3CA Mutations:

In a study of mutational analysis of oncogenes performed on 257 primary bladder tumours and 184 recurrences from 54 patients, it was suggested that surveillance by mutation analysis for Fibroblast Growth Factor Receptor 3 (FGFR3). Phosphatidylinositol-4, 5-Bisphosphate 3-Kinase Catalytic Subunit Alpha (PIK3CA) and the RAS genes could be a practical follow-up policy for patients suffering from a non-muscle invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC), and grade 1-2 primary tumour. In addition, the mutation assays may be a diagnostic tool to define patients with MIBC in whom therapies targeting FGFR3 or other receptors and downstream targets may be beneficial. However, mutations in the RAS and PIK3CA genes were not predictors for either recurrence-free or disease-specific survival (Kompier et al., 2010).

2.10.4.2 FGFR3 Expression and Mutation Analysis in Cancer Samples

Expression profiling, mutation analysis and LOH analysis have been used to molecularly characterize a large cohort of early-stage bladder cancer. Two types of tumours have been defined by this method. Low-grade tumours are distinguished by FGFR3 activity, either by FGFR3 mutation or by expression, high protein synthesis and low cell-cycle activity. Whereas high grade tumours show less or no dependence of the FGFR3 receptor, low levels of protein synthesis and high cell-cycle gene activity. It has been suggested that FGFR3 receptor is critically involved in low grade/stage bladder cancers (Lindgren *et al.*, 2006).

2.11 Metabolomic Markers

The most recent developments in biological fluid analyses have come in the field of metabolomics. The application of urine-based metabolomics using high-pressure liquid chromatography (HPLC) or nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) with multivariate analysis can identify specific metabolites or profiles that can aid cancer diagnosis (Hyndman et al., 2011; Yidong et al., 2015). To date, only a few studies have investigated differential urine metabolite profiles associated with bladder cancer (Alberice et al., 2013; Pasikanti et al., 2013). Using HPLC, Issaq et al., (2008), profiled urine samples from 41 patients with bladder cancer and 48 healthy controls. Statistical analyses allowed at least 40 of the 41 bladder cancer cases to be predicted correctly, but the specific metabolites identified in that study have not been confirmed elsewhere. In a similar study format, Pasikanti et al., (2010), identified a 15-marker metabolite model that achieved a 100 % detection rate for Bladder cancer in 24 patients. Another study of 58 clinical specimens identified 35 metabolites associated with Bladder cancer. The metabolic signature distinguished both normal and benign bladder from Bladder cancer, and even showed promise in distinguishing tumor stages (Putluri *et al.*, 2011). Severaal studies have identified upregulation and downreguation of glucose, lipid, amino acid and nucleotide metabolites as distinguished signatures for bladder cancer (Lin et al., 2012; Dettmer et al., 2013; Pasikanti et al., 2013; Yidong et al., 2015). In a study of 67 patients and 25 healthy controls, serum sample profiles from bladder cancer patients suggested perturbed metabolic pathways of aromatic amino acids, glycolysis and the citrate cycle, and lipogenesis (Cao et al., 2012). Changes at the metabolite level may be detectable in biological fluids before the appearance of clinical symptoms, making them potentially useful early detection biomarkers, and metabolic profiling can provide insights into bioprocesses perturbed during tumor development and progression. However, there are major problems with urinary metabolomic profiling. The analytes are small metabolites that are not always filtered by the kidney, so confounding factors such as polypharmacy or even recent dietary intake can create large variations between individuals; thus, such studies require large cohorts and standardization of sample collection and processing.

2.11.1 MicroRNA (miRNA) Markers

miRNAs are 18-24 nucleotide RNA molecules which are endogenous inhibitors of gene function acting by either degradation of RNA or inhibition of translation and they have been proved to be involved in pathogenesis of cancer (Ghafouri-Fard *et al.*, 2014).

A growing body of evidence suggests that microRNAs (miRNAs) contribute to bladder cancer development, progression and metastasis. Genome-wide miRNA expression signatures have been used to rapidly and precisely identify aberrant miRNA expression in bladder cancer. Examination of the differential expression of miRNAs between bladder cancer and normal bladder tissue has led to the elucidation of 11 bladder-cancer-specific miRNA expression signature sets (Yoshino et al., 2013). Among the 11 signature sets, the authors reported 15 miRNAs were down-regulated and 7 miRNAs were up-regulated in bladder cancer that have been isolated in three or more expression studies. They also reported 15 miRNAs associated with bladder cancer diagnosis and prognosis. In a parallel review of the current scientific reports that link differences in miRNA expression with the pathogenesis of bladder cancer (Zabolotneva et al., 2011), the authors created the first comprehensive database of miRNA with biased expression profiles in bladder cancer. They identified in total 95 differentially expressed miRNAs, 48 up-regulated in bladder cancer, 35 downregulated, and 12 contradictory. The molecular targets of these miRNAs have been shown to be involved in crucial cell mechanisms, such as apoptosis, cell cycle progression and epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT). A few of these microRNAs and their target mRNAs have been utilized in the The Cancer Gemone Atlas (TCGA) study to cluster bladder cancer patients. For instance, one cluster shows significantly lower expression of miR-99a and miR-100, and up-regulation of their target gene FGFR3. Similarly, two clusters show lower expression of members of the miR-200 family of miRNAs (which target multiple regulators of EMT) and consistent downregulation of the epithelial marker E-cadherin.

There have been extensive efforts in the past decade to identify genetic susceptibility loci for bladder cancer. Recent cancer association studies by candidate gene and genome-wide association study (GWAS) approaches identified at least ten lowpenetrance genetic susceptibility loci for bladder cancer (Gu and Wu, 2011). The ten validated genetic loci include NAT2, GSTM1, 8q24.21 (MYC), 3q28 (TP63), 8q24.3 (PSCA), (CLPTM1L-TERT), 4p16.3 5p15.33 (TACC3-FGFR3), 22q13.1 (APOBEC3A-CBX6), 19q12 (CCNE1) and 2q37.1 (UGT1A). A meta-study of GWAS also identified four more loci that achieved or approached genome-wide statistical significance, but require further studies for confirmation (Figueroa et al., 2014). There have been numerous candidate gene studies reporting positive associations between SNPs and bladder cancer recurrence, progression, and survival. Chang et al., (2012), summarized them into several carcinogenesis-related processes, including cell cycle and apoptosis (TP53, MDM2, CDKN2A), DNA repair (ERCC6, XPD, XPG, XPF), growth factor signaling (EGFR, TGFBR1), PI3K-AKT (AKT2, PIK3R1, RAPTOR), stem cell signaling (GLI2, SHH, GLI3), inflammation (PPARG, IL-6, NF-kB1), cell adhesion (CDH1) and oxidative stress (HIF1A). However, most of the candidate gene pathway studies were of limited sample size and had not been validated in independent populations.

BADAN

CHAPTER THREE

3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Study Area and Study Design

The study was carried out from August 2012 to May 2014 in Eggua, a rural agrarian community where *S. haematobium* infections have been prevalently reported (Hassan *et al.*, 2012). Eggua lies between latitude 7° 6'4.811" N and longitude 2° 52' 43.776" E in a derived savanna zone. The area is largely dominated by Yoruba speaking people. It consists of settlements at Sagbon, Imoto, Tata, Agbon- Ojodu, and Igan Alade. It shares boundaries with Igbogila, Ilaro, Ijoun and Benin Republic. Two major rivers (Yewa and Iju) flowing through the area serve as the main water source, resulting in high water contact by the inhabitants (Fig. 3.1). These rivers are used for religious, domestic and entertainment activities which enhance the transmission of schistosomiasis. A cross sectional study design was employed for this study (Fig. 3.2). Children were excluded from the study because the main objective was to determine the effect of chronic urinary schistosomiasis on the health of the adults within the community.

A total of 371 participants between the ages of 30 and >60 years were drawn from the village without any selection criteria, because the people were attended to as they conveyned at the community health centre following the initial announcement by the community leader. The sample size was calculated using the formula which was adopted from Naing *et al.*, (2006).

3.2 Ethical considerations

Informed consent was obtained from each volunteer under a protocol approved by the Local Government and health officials of the area studied. Ethical approval was also obtained from the University of Ibadan and University College Hospital (UI/UCH) Ethical Committee and Ogun State Ministry of Health.



Figure 3.1: Map of Yewa North LGA showing the study areas



Figure 3.2: Workflow showing design of the field and experimental work.

The study was carried out in two phases (Field sampling and Laboratory experiments). The abbreviations represent different sample groups namely: SH- *S. haematobium* infected groups, PT- Bladder Pathology group, PS-group with combination of pathology and *S. haematobium* infection and NPS- No pathology and schistosomiasis (control group). GSTs-Glutathione-S-transferase, IL- cytokine Interleukine; BT- Bladder wall thickness, SH-Abnormal bladder shape, POL- Polyps, MA-bladder mass, CA-Calculi, HYD- Hydronephrosis in Kidney, PCR- Polymerase Chain Reaction, MS- Mass Specrometry

3.3 Data collection

3.3.1 Questionnaire

A semi-structured questionnaire was used to access some basic epidemiological information on schistosomiasis from the study participants. All participants were interviewed regarding their occupation, whether the occupation involved water contact, the length of time in their current occupation, previous water contact, smoking and alcohol behaviour and length of residence in the village.

3.3.2 Bio-fluid samples

Study volunteers provided blood (2 mL) by venipuncture and urine (for egg count) specimens.

3.4 Parasitology

The urine samples were collected between 10:00am and 2:00pm for maximum egg yield and were processed for parasitological examination and egg count (Nmorsi *et al.*, 2007; Hassan *et al.*, 2012). Participants were given clean wide mouthed universal bottles and shown how to provide urine for the study. The specimens were labelled appropriately, placed in a cold ice packed box and taken to the laboratory for analysis. The urine sedimentation method was achieved by centrifuging 10ml of the urine sample at 5000 rpm for 5 minutes. The supernatant was then discarded and the sediment transferred onto clean grease free glass slide, covered with a cover slip and examined microscopically to identify *Schistosoma haematobium* ova which is characterised by the presence of a terminal spine. The eggs (Figure 3.3) were counted and the intensity of infection classified as light if \leq 50 eggs/10 mL of urine and heavy if \geq 50 egg/10 mL urine were present (Nmorsi *et al.*, 2007).

3.5 Ultrasound and Pathology

Approximately one hour after drinking a large volume of water (0.1-1.5 litre depending on their age) that was given to participants to distend the bladder, a blind ultrasound examination was carried out by a radiologist for each participant in the study. The classification of bladder damage was based on the definition of the WHO (WHO, 1999b; WHO, 2000) and Shiff *et al.*, (2006). The following abnormalities

were documented: abnormal bladder shape, bladder wall irregularities, bladder masses, ins in it is presence of polyps, calcification and presence of hydronephrosis. In this study, bladder



Figure 3.3: Schistosome eggs (blue arrows) as shown by microscopy in the urine of *S*. *haematobium* infected participant

present (or three with hydronephrosis) in a single individual. Lesions were considered moderate if fewer conditions are seen or negative when no specific lesions are observed (Nmorsi *et al.*, 2006). This classification was used throughout this study. Statistical analysis was done using SPSS version 20.0 (P value set at <0.05)

3.6 DNA Extraction and Purification

DNA was purified from the blood samples using Thermos Scientific GeneJET Whole Blood Genomic DNA purification kit (Lithuania), following the manufacturer's instructions. DNA concentration was measured by spectrophotometry. Aliquots (10 μ L) of all samples was taken and subsequently adjusted to provide standard stock solutions of 20ng/ μ L. The A280/A260 ratio was estimated to provide an indication of the quality of the sample. Only samples that provided a yield >20 ng/ μ L and A280/A260 ratio >1.6 and <1.95 were included for genotyping analysis.

3.7 GSTM1 and GSTT1 Genotyping

3.7.1 Genotyping method for GSTM1 Polymorphism

In this study, a total of 219 samples were genotyped for GSTs polymorphism among the bladder pathology group. These included 118 urinary tract pathology and 101 control cases. The control cases were randomly selected from among participants in Eggua, who gave blood sample and had no bladder pathologies. This reaction was used to distinguish between GSTM1-active and GSTM1-null individuals. Two primers were used to amplify for GSTM1 complementary DNA sequences (G1: 5'-CTGCCCTACTTGATTGATGGG- 3'; G2: 5'-CTGGATTGTAGCAGATCATGC -3') (Brockmoller *et al.*, 2000). The G1 and G2 amplified a 500base pairs (bp) product specific for the GSTM1 gene. The presence of a GSTM1-null polymorphism was concluded from the absence of the specific 500-basepair fragment. 5 μ L DNA was amplified in a final volume of 25 μ L amplification reaction of 30 cycles, using the Hot Start Taq 2X Master Mix (M0496L, BioLabs, New England) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

3.7.2 Genotyping for GSTT1 Polymorphism

The 25 μ L volume amplification reaction for *GSTT1* gene was done in a duplex PCR assay with a Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) primers (Forward: 5'- CAA AGC TTG TGC CCA GAC TGT- 3'; Reverse: 5'- CGC CCA ATA CGA CCA AAT CT- 3') used as an internal control, for determination of GSTT1 and GSTT1-null genotype. A 5 μ L DNA template was amplified in a final volume of 25 μ L amplification reaction of 30 cycles, using the Hot Start Taq 2X Master Mix (M0496L, BioLabs, New England) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The primers used for GSTT1 include Forward: 5'- TCT GCC GCC CGA AAC CTT- 3' and Reverse: 5'- ACG TCC TCT TGT CCC CCA TTC- 3' (Sanyal *et al.*, 2003)

3.7.3 Genotyping for IL 4 and IL 13 Genes

A total of 108 participants were screened for polymorphisms in interleukin (*IL*) 4 and *IL 13* genes. PCR for IL-13 and IL-4 SNPs was performed using different amplifying methods enhanced optimal amplification (Table 3.1).

PCR for IL-13 -1055 C/T was conducted in a 25 μ l reaction containing 100 ng DNA Initial denaturation was performed at 95°C for 3 min followed by 30 cycles of PCR with the following conditions: 95°C for 30 sec, 62°C for 30 sec for annealing, 7°C for 1min, and a final 72°C for 3 min. This was done using the Hot Start Taq 2X Master Mix (M0496L, BioLabs, New England).

PCR for IL-13 -591 A/G was conducted in a 25 μ L reaction containing 100 ng DNA and was done using the Hot Start Taq 2X Master Mix (M0496L, BioLabs, New England). Initial denaturation was performed at 94°C for 5 min followed by 30 cycles of PCR with the following conditions: 94°C for 1 min, 61°C for 45 sec for annealing, 72°C for 45 sec, and a final 72°C for 3 min.

PCR for IL-13 +130 G/A was conducted in a 25 μ L reaction containing 100 ng DNA and the PCR reaction was done using the Hot Start Taq 2X Master Mix (M0496L, BioLabs, New England). Initial denaturation was performed at 94°C for 5 min followed by 34 cycles of PCR with the following conditions: 94°C for 1 min, 60°C for 45 sec for annealing, 72°C for 45 sec, and a final 72°C for 3 min.

PCR for IL-4 -590 C/T was conducted in a 25μ L reaction containing 100 ng DNA, using the Hot Start Taq 2X PCR Master Mix (M0496L, BioLabs, New England). Initial denaturation was performed at 95°C for 5 min followed by 30 cycles of PCR with the following conditions: 94°C for 30 sec, 59°C for 30 sec for annealing, 72°C for 30 sec, and a final 72°C for 3 min.

3.8 Biomarker Discovery

3.8.1 Sample preparation and In solution protein digestion

A total of 49 individual urine samples were placed into four different categories, namely 12 Schistosomiasis cases (SH), 12 bladder pathology cases (BP/PT), 15 combined pathology and schistosomiasis (PS) cases and 10 controls (no pathology and Schistosomiasis- NPS) Table 3.2. Four milliliter (4 mL) of urine was used for methanol-chloroform precipitation followed by in solution tryptic digestion prior to mass spectrometry (MS) analysis. Precipitated protein was resuspended in denaturation buffer (6M urea, 2M thiourea, 10 mM Tris buffer, pH8.0), and then a Bradford assay was carried out to determine protein concentration (Adeola et al., 2015). 100µg of protein was further reduced by incubation at room temperature for 1 hour in reduction buffer (1M dithiothreitol (DTT); 50mM ammonium bicarbonate-ABC). An alkylating buffer (550 mM iodoacetamide (IAA); 50 mM ABC) was then added to protein and incubated in the dark at room temperature for an hour. The sample was then diluted with 4 volumes of 50mM ABC and proteolysed overnight for 16 hours at 37°C using Trypsin-UltraTM, Mass Spectrometry Grade (New England BioLabs) according to the manufacturer's instructions. An equivalent of 10µg of the peptide solution was then transferred to in house prepared stage tips for off-line SPE, desalting, and clean-up of sample as described in Rappsilber et al., (2007); Adeola et al., (2015) and the desalted peptides were then dried in a refrigerated speedy vac (SPD) 111v-230 Speed VAC Thermo Savant, New York, USA).
Table 3.1: The set of primers used to genotype for IL 4 and IL 13 genes in the study

S/N	Primer Name	Primer Sequence		Source		
1	IL13 -1055 C/T	Forward	5'-	•	\sum	
		ATGCCTTGTGAGGAGGGTCAC-3	'			
		Reverse	5'-		•	
		CCAGTCTCTGCAGGATCAACC-3	0			
2	IL13 -591 A/T	Forward	5'-			
		CCAGCCTGGCCCAGTTAAGAGT	ГT-			
		3'				
		Reverse	5'-	Saric et	al., 2	008
		CTAATTCCTCCTTGGCCCCACT-	3'			
3	IL13 +130 G/A	Forward	5'-			
		TGGCGTTCTACTCACGTGCT-3'				
		Reverse	5'-			
		CAGCACAGGCTGAGGTCTAA- 3'				
4	IL4 -590 C/T	Forward	5'-	Gatlin	et	al.,
		ACTAGGCCTCACCTGATACG-3'		2009		
		Reverse	5'-			
		GTTGTAATGCAGTCCTCCTG-3'				
	$\mathbf{O}_{\mathbf{I}}$					

3.8.2 Ultra-High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC)

Peptide samples were resuspended by diluting the desalted, dried peptides to 200 ng/µL using 2% acetonitrile (ACN) in HPLC grade water containing 0.1% v/v formic acid (FA) before MS analysis. Nanoflow ultra-HPLC was carried out on a Dionex UltiMate R 3500 RSnano UPLC system (Thermo Fisher, San Jose, CA, USA) using an RP precolumn trap (100 µm×2 cm, 5 µm, 100 A°, C-18) and analytic column (70 µm × 20 cm, 5 µm, 100 A°, C-18). Gradient chromatography was carried out at 23^{0} C with a flow rate of 300 nL/min and peptides were eluted with a 6–40% gradient of water–ACN from 0 to 120 min. The binary mobile phase system used was as follows: buffer A contained water and 0.1% FA, while buffer B contained ACN and 0.1% FA. The elution gradient for peptides was 6% B from 10min to 40% B at 60 min, then increasing to 80% B for 10min before returning to 2% B for equilibration.

3.8.3 Mass spectrometry conditions

Discovery proteomic analysis of each sample was carried out on a QExactiveTM Hybrid Quadrupole-Orbitrap Mass Spectrometer (Thermo Fisher). Analysis of samples introduced from the in-line HPLC system was achieved with the following system settings: Acquisition of mass spectra (MS) was done at a resolution of 70 000 with a maximum injection time of 250 ms or a target automatic gain control value of 3×10^6 . High-energy collision dissociation and normalized collision energy set at 27 were used for peptide fragmentation. Continuous tandem mass spectra acquisition resolution was set at 17 500 at a maximum injection time of 120 ms or target value of 2×10^5 ions. Data-dependent automated full scan cycles were performed with automatic switching between MS/MS and MS scans at a scan range of 300-1650 m/z. The top ten most abundant precursor ions selected by the quadrupole during the initial MS scan were subjected to fragmentation using in-source high-energy collision dissociation energy at a pressure of 1.2 mTorr and a dynamic exclusion time of 30 s. The abundance threshold for ion selection was 0.001 with charge exclusion of z = 1 ions.

Sample			S. haematobium	Bladder
Group	Gender	(N=49)	infection	Pathology
	Male	8		<u>v</u> ,
PS	Female	7	Present	Present
	Male	5		
SH	Female	7	Present	Absent
	Male	5		
PT	Female	7	Absent	Present
	Male	4		
NPS	Female	6	Absent	Absent

 Table 3.2: Characteristics of the sample subgroups used for the Mass
 spectrometry study

Legend

SH-Schistosomiasis

PT (BP)-Bladder Pathology

PS-Pathology and Schistosomiasis

NPS-No Pathology and Schistosomiasis (controls)

3.8.4 Mass spectrometry data processing and statistical analysis

All raw MS X calibur files acquired were analysed using the default settings of MaxQuant software (version 1.5.3.12) with minor modifications as described in detail elsewhere (Adeola et al., 2015). MaxQuant results for proteins groups, peptides and evidences were retrieved from the combined output folder in text format. The label free quantification (LFQ) values from MaxQuant results were imported into Perseus software (version 1.5.3.1) for differential expression statistical analysis and visualization. Several normalization techniques were applied which include scatter plot smoothing, global adjustment and logarithmic data transformation. Three separate independent t-tests were carried out, with Bonferroni correction using LFQ data for NPS versus SH, NPS versus PT and NPS versus PS. One way ANOVA was also carried out to statistically validate the differentially expressed potential biomarkers. Venn diagrams were plotted using an online based applicationVENNY^{2.1} (http://bioinfogp.cnb.scic.es/tools/venny). Proteins which were determined to be significantly differentially expressed between groups were further subjected to a GOenrichment analysis using Blast2GO (Conesa et al., 2005; Sotillo et al., 2015) (Figure BADAN 3.4).

60



Figure 3.4: Workflow for biomarkers discovery study design.

The study was carried out in two phases (Field sampling and Laboratory experiments). The abbreviations represent different sample groups namely: SH- *S. haematobium* infected groups, PT- Bladder Pathology group, PS- group with combination of pathology and *S. haematobium* infection and NPS- No pathology and schistosomiasis (control group)

CHAPTER FOUR

4 RESULTS

4.1 Prevalence of urinary schistosomiasis and bladder pathology

A total of 371 participants (130 males and 241 females) aged 30-90 years were recruited for the study. While 369 were eventually screened for *S. haematobium* infection and 362 for bladder pathologies, some of the volunteers were excluded from the study using the exclusion criteria (Table 4.1a). The mean age of participants was 48.6 \pm 0.6 years. The overall prevalence of *S. haematobium* in the sampled population was 29.3% (108/369), 42 (11.4%) in males and 66 (17.9%) in females (Table 4.1a and 4.2). The highest prevalence of infection was observed in participants over 60 years old 31/108 (28.7%). The majority of those positive for *S. haematobium* had a light intensity of infection 80 (74.1%) with the egg mean intensity of 33.3 \pm 0.04 eggs/10mL. Eggua community had the highest prevalence of infection (Table 4.1b). The Yewa river was the main source of water for most (81.3%) of the participants infected with *S. haematobium* (Figure 4.4).

Bladder pathologies were observed in 32.3% (117/362) of sampled population and included abnormal bladder wall thickness which the most common abnormality 29.0% (104/362), abnormal bladder shape 7.1% (26/362), bladder wall irregularities 26/362 (7.1%), bladder masses 11/362 (3.1%), and bladder calcification 8/362 (2.2%) (Table 4.5; Figure 4.1a-4.1c). Among the participants, 63 (57.9%) with bladder pathologies also had existing schistosomiasis, 17/63 (27%) of which were heavy intensity and 46/63 (73.0%) were light intensity. Thus, there was an association between urinary tract pathology and *S. haematobium* infection ($\chi^2 = 45.451$, df= 2, *P*= 0.001). Furthermore, the statistical odd ratios revealed lower risk of bladder pathology among participants without *S. haematobium* (OR= 0.5, 95% CI 0.4-0.7) (Table 4.3).

Among participants with structural bladder pathologies, 47/117 (39.8%) were male and 70/117 (60.2%) females. Mild bladder pathology was more common than severe bladder pathology in this study and was found in 109/117 (93.1%) of the participants. The highest frequency of urinary tract pathology was observed in participants over 60 years old 35 (29.9%) (Table 4.4). There was higher incidence of bladder pathologies among female participants (Table 4.4); bladder calculi and hydronephrosis were also seen only in female participants (Table 4.5). Hydronephrosis (figure 4.2a-c) was present in only four participants with light infection while calcification was identified in only one participant with heavy infection. No bladder polyp was detected. There was no significant relationship between cigarette smoking and bladder pathology in the study and very few 42 (36.2%) participants with bladder pathology admitted to consuming alcohol (Figure 4.3).

4.2 Genetic susceptibility to bladder pathology and schistosomaisis

Amplification of GSTM1 and GSTT1 genes yielded 500bp (figure 4.5a-e) and 400bp (figure 4.6a-c) fragments, respectively among sampled population. The GSTMI amplicons were found in 36 (30.8%) pathology cases and 7 (7.1%) control samples while GSTT1 was found in 20 (17.1%) pathology cases and 4 (4.1%) control samples. Most of the participants with bladder pathologies had GSTM1 81 (69.2%) and GSTT1 97 (82.9) null genotype respectively. These revealed an elevated risk of bladder pathologies for participants carrying either the GSTM1 (OR= 4.3, 95% CI 2.0-9.2) and GSTT1 (OR= 4.2, 95% CI 1.5-12) polymorphic null genotypes when compared to those with the corresponding genotype. However there were wide confidence intervals (Table 4.6).

The risks associated with combined enzyme activities of the GSTM1 and GSTT1 was also examined and the risk with having either one active (OR= 3.4, 95% CI 1.9-6.2) was greater than having both null (OR= 0.6, 95% CI 0.6-0.8). There was no distinctive risk found in pathology intensity with any of the GSTs genotype when the combined variant and active genotype were considered but there was a slight risk with having mild bladder pathology in participants with both inactive variants (both null genotype) as compared to those with either one alone (OR= 1.2, 95% CI 0.7-2.4). The association of schistosomiasis and smoking in development of bladder pathology

among participants was examined within genotypes. It showed S. haematobium infected participants had more variant GSTM1 73.1% (OR= 1.7, 95% CI 1.0-3) and GSTT1 85.9% (OR= 1.5, 95% CI 0.7-3.1) null polymorphisms, revealing a slight risk of bladder pathology (Table 4.7). The case was different among smokers with null genotype for the GSTM1 and GSTT1 genotype with higher risk of bladder pathology (OR= 3, 95% CI 1-7, P= 0.05; OR= 4, 95% CI 1-11, P= 0.006 respectively). When the combination of GSTM1 and GSTT1 genotype was considered for smokers and S. haematobium infected participants, bladder pathology risk was only observed in participants with one active genotype both in smokers and participants with schistosomiasis (Table 4.7). There was slight risk of bladder pathology among smokers and S. haematobium infected participants with GSTT1 and GSTM1 null polymorphism (Table 4.8). These risks were significant among non-smokers with GSTT1 (OR= 1.6, 95% CI 1.1-2.1, P= 0.02) and GSTM1 (OR= 1.8, 95% CI 1.4-2.2, P=0.001) null genotype in the population studied. Participants with or without S. haematobium infection having the null GSTT1 and GSTM1 genotype also had a relatively small elevation in risk while some differences in the magnitude of risk associated with S. haematobium infection was apparent between polymorphism variants of GSTM1 genotype (OR 7.8, 95% CI 0.9-63.1, P= 0.02).

None of the *S. haematobium* infection cases amplified for *IL 13 +130* and *IL 13 -591* gene polymorphisms while genetic polymorphism in *IL 4 -590* and *IL 13 -1055* was found in some of the study infected participants. *IL 4 -590* and *IL 13 -1055* amplified at 200bp and 230bp, respectively (figure 4.7a-d). Only 10 samples from infected participants (9.3%) amplified for *IL 13 -1055* polymorphism when analyzing for genetic susceptibility to schistosomiasis, and this showed no risk of infection in males 3 (7.5%) (OR 0.7, 95% CI 0.3-2.1) and slight risk in females 7 (10.3%) (OR 1.1, 95% CI 0.7-1.7). Among 26 (24.1%) *S. haematobium* infected participants with *IL 4 -590* polymorphisms, slight risk of infection was found both in male 10 (25%) (OR 1.05, 95% CI 0.5-01.8) and female 16 (23.5%) (OR 1.05; 95% CI 0.5-01.8) participants (Table 4.9). Extremely low number of light and heavy infection cases 19 (23.7%) and 7 (25.0%) were found to be polymorphic for *IL 4 -590* genes respectively and this was

also the case in *IL 13 -1055* polymorphism found in 7 (8.8%) and 3 (10.7) cases with light and heavy infection respectively.

4.3 **Proteomic biomarkers**

Sample size power calculation carried out for the proteomic section of the study showed that 44 individual samples (N) were required for a statistical power 0.9 at significance level 0.05. Hence, urine samples from 49 individuals distributed across four groups (Schistosomiasis, Bladder Pathology (BP/PT), Pathology and Schistosomiasis (PS) and No Pathology and Schistosomiasis- NPS (controls)) were analysed to identify potential biomarkers for schistosomiasis and its associated pathologies (Table 3.2). High levels of correlation between the urinary protein components of these sample groups was demonstrated by scatterplots, hierarchical clustering (Heatmap) and principal component analysis (PCA) (Figure 4.15). However, hierarchical clustering of proteins groups identified against "SH, PT and PS" and "NPS" samples showed clear molecular differences between groups. As expected, differences in the proteomic signature were seen between the control group (NPS) and all disease groups and all four disease groups clustered distinctly. The SH and PS group were more closely related to one another compared to the PT samples (Figure 4.15A and B), although few samples of the pathology group clustered proximally to the control group (Figure 4.15B).

In order to assess the technical variability of the analysis, the expression of proteins which are expected to be stably expressed in urine samples regardless of disease state were examined. The expression of uromodulin (UMOD), mannan-binding lectin (MASP) and hemoglobin subunits (HBA1) was found to be dependable as internal standards for normalization of protein quantification within groups, as shown by protein profile plots of LFQ values in the experiments. However, uromodulin and MASP were found to be more abundant in normal healthy (NSP) group compared to the disease group while HBA1 was more abundant in the diseased group. These proteins were therefore suitable for within group normalisation, but not between groups.

A total of 213182 spectra were acquired and used to assign peptides and unique protein group identities, leading to the identification of 1306 protein groups by MaxQuant software. 36 *Schistosoma* proteins were identified in the host urine when the MS output (Figure 4.8, 4.9, 4.10, 4.12) was searched against a combination of human and *Schistosoma* databases (Table 4.11), many of which are membrane proteins (Figure 4.12) and most function as binding proteins (Figure 4.16). These 36 identities were considered to be confident identities due to the relatively small size of the *Schistosoma* database compared to the human database in the combined database. More (124) parasite protein groups were observed when the MS output was searched against the Schistosoma DB only, but only 31 *Schistosoma* proteins were significant by multiple ANOVA using label-fee quantification (LFQ) values. Some *Schistosoma* and classified as negative for *S. haematobium* infection by microscopy (Figure 4.13B and 4.14).

Venn diagrams were generated using Venny to identify proteins unique to each group. Out of the 36 total *Schistosoma* protein groups confidently identified, 5 (15.6%), 4 (12.6%) and 2 (6.3%) proteins were unique to SH, PS and PT group respectively while only 8 proteins (25%) were found common to all study groups (Figure 4.13B). Heat shock protein 70, elongation factor 1-alpha, camp-response element binding proteins-related, histone H4 and venom allergen-like (VAL) 3 proteins were found to be unique to SH group while tubulin alpha chain, calreticulin autoantigen homolog, heat shock protein HSP 60 and putative adp ATP carrier protein were found only in PS group. Two (2) potential biomarkers unique to the PT group include cytoplasmic dynein light chain and putative actin 1. 13 (36.1%) of the predicted Schistosoma protein were membrane-associated, 8 (22.2%) nuclear based, 4 (11%) cytoplasmic and 3 (8.3%) cytoskeletal and mitochondrial, 1 (2.8%) ribosomal and 3 (8.3%) unknown.

Three independent t-tests with Bonferroni correction performed using LFQ values for "NPS versus SH", "NPS versus PT" and "NPS versus PS" revealed a total of 54 candidate human protein biomarkers for schistosomiasis and bladder pathology. The proteins are distributed into 43, 8 and 7 for "NPS versus SH", "NPS versus PT" and

"NPS versus PS" respectively (Table 4.12, 4.13 and 4.14 respectively). 37 and 2 proteins were unique to SH and PT groups respectively while none were unique to the PS group (Figure 4.13A). A search for possible marker overlap across study groups showed that cathepsin B (P07858) was shared by all disease groups; arylsulfatase A (A0A0C4DFZ2) and phosphatidylethanolamine-binding protein 4 (Q96S96) were shared by PS and SH group; and PT and SH groups were found to have 4 proteins in common namely: transthyretin (P02766), plasma retinol-binding protein (Q5VY30), phosphatidylcholine-sterol acyltransferase (P04180), cartilage intermediate layer protein 2 (K7EPJ4). The majority of the human proteins identified were predicted to be membrane associated and perform "binding" molecular activities (Figure 4.16A-C). Some new human host proteins biomarkers were identified for schistosomiasis in this лт fils) study and include sialidase-1, programmed cell death 1 ligand 2 (PD-1–PD-L 2),

S. hae	matobium	Bladde	r Pathology	Gende	er	Age	Range
Inf	fection						
	No (%)		No. (%)		No. (%)		No. (%)
Heavy	28 (7.5)	Mild	109 (30.1)	Male	130 (35.0)	35-39	73 (19.7
						40-44	78 (21)
Light	80 (21.8)	Severe	8 (2.21)	Fema	241 (65.0)	45-49	56 (15.1
Total	108 (29.3)		117 (32.3)	-	371	50-54	86 (23.2
						55-59	0 (0)
						60 and	78 (21)
			\mathcal{A}			Above	
		1					

 Table 4.1a: Summary of studied parameters (S. haematobium infection, bladder pathology, gender and age range) in Eggua

	Stat	us or			
Participants	S. haematob	ium infection		D I (
Residence	lence Positive		Total	Prevalence	
	N (%)	N (%)	N (%)	villages (%	
Eggua Central	58 (16.0)	149 (41.2)	207 (57.2)	28.0	
Iganalade	10 (2.8)	27 (7.5)	37 (10.2)	27.0	
Agbon-Ojodu	31(8.6)	56 (15.5)	87 (24.0)	35.6	
Ibeku	9 (2.5)	18 (5.0)	27 (7.5)	33.3	
Tata	0(0.0)	4 (1.1)	4 (1.1)	0	
Total	108 (29.8)	254 (70.2)	362 (100.0)		
	MILEI				

Table 4.1b: Prevalence of schistosomiasis among the settlements at Eggua

•

<u>a</u>.

69

PARAMET	TERS						
		Status	of Infection	Intensity of Infection			
		Positive (%)	Negative (%)	Heavy (%)	Light (%)	Total (%)	
AGE $\chi^2 = 9.738$, df= 4, P= 0.0		df= 4, P= 0.045	$\chi^2 = 1.7$	17, df= 4, P	= 0.788		
RANGE	35-39	18 (4.9)	54 (14.4)	6 (1.6)	12 (3.3)	18 (4.9)	
(Years)	40-44	14 (3.8)	63 (16.9)	4 (1.1)	10 (2.7)	14 (3.8)	
	45-49	18 (4.9)	39 (10.4)	3 (0.8)	15 (4.1)	18 (4.9)	
	50-54	27 (7.3)	59 (15.5)	6 (1.6)	21 (5.6)	26 (8.2)	
	60 and	31 (8.4)	46 (12.5)	9 (2.4)	22 (6.0)	31 (8.4)	
	Above						
	Total	108 (29.3)	261 (70.7)	28 (7.5)	80 (21.8)	108 (29.3)	
GENDER		$\chi^2 = 369.852$, df= 6, P= 0.001	$\chi^2 = 0.0$	015, df= 1, P	= 0.566	
	Male	42(11.4)	89 (23.6)	11 (10.2)	31 (28.7)	42 (38.9)	
	Female	66 (17.9)	172 (46.1)	17 (15.7)	49 (45.4)	66 (61.1)	
	Total	108 (29.3)	257 (69.7)	28 (25.9)	80 (74.1)	108 (100)	

 Table 4.2: Prevalence and intensity of schistosomiasis by sex and age group in Eggua,

 Nigeria

S. haematobium Infection

BADAN

70

Table 4.3: Distribution of bladder pathology with intensity of Schistosoma haematobium infection.

		Status of S. haen	natobium infection	
Bladder		$\chi^2 = 45.451,$	df=2, P= 0.001	
Pathology	Positive (%)	Negative (%)	^b OR (95% ^a CI)	P (2 Tailed)
Present	63 (57.9)	54 (21.5)	1.00ref	0.001
Absent	45 (42.1)	197 (78.5)	0.5 (0.4-0.7)	
Total	108 (100)	251 (100)		
9	- h			
Confidence I	nterval. ^b odd ra	tio		
Somuence I	uu iu			
		4	Ŭ	

Parameters	Pa		
AGE RANGE (Years)	Mild Pathology	Severe Pathology	
$\chi^2 = 2.047$, df= 4, P= 0.727	(%)	(%)	Total (%
35-39	13 (11.1)	0 (0)	13 (11.0)
40-44	18 (15.4)	1 (0.9)	19 (16.3
45-49	15 (12.8)	2 (1.7)	17 (14.5
50-54	30 (25.6)	3 (2.6)	33 (28.2
60 and	33 (28.2)	2 (1.7)	36 (29.9
Above			
Total	109 (93.1)	8 (6.7)	117
Heavy	14 (12.0)	3 (2.6)	17 (14.6
Heavy	14 (12.0)	3 (2.6)	17 (14.6
Light	41 (35.0)	5 (4.3)	46 (39.3
	54(461)	0(0)	55 (16 1
No infection	54 (40.1)	0(0)	33 (40.1
No infection GENDER	34 (40.1)	0(0)	55 (40.1
No infection GENDER $\chi^2 = 0.822, df = 1, P = 0.472$	34 (40.1)	0(0)	55 (40.1
No infection GENDER $\chi^2 = 0.822, df = 1, P = 0.472$ Male	45 (40.9)	2 (25.0)	47 (39.8
No infection GENDER $\chi^2 = 0.822, df = 1, P = 0.472$ Male Female	45 (40.9) 64 (59.1)	2 (25.0) 6 (75.0)	47 (39.8 70 (60.2

 Table 4.4: Distribution of bladder pathology intensity in relation to age range, intensity of infection and gender

	Gend	ler		Intensity	of infection	1	
Pathology	Male	Female	Total %	Heavy	Light	Total	%
	(%)	(%)	within	(%)	(%)	within	
			Gender			Infection	
Bladder Calculi	0 (0.0)	8 (2.2)	8 (2.2)	1(0.9)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.9)	
Hydronephrosis	0 (0.0)	4 (0.3)	4 (0.3)	0(0.0)	4 (3.7)	4 (3.7)	
Abnormal	14 (3.9)	12 (3.3)	26 (7.1)	10 (9.4)	13 (12.3)	23 (21.7)	
Bladder Shape							
Bladder Mass	6 (1.7)	5 (1.4)	11 (3.1)	7 (6.6)	3 (2.8)	10 (9.4)	
Bladder Wall	43 (12.0)	61 (17.0)	104 (29.0)	15 (14.2)	37 (34.9)	52 (49.1)	
Thickness							
Irregular	14 (3.9)	12 (3.3)	26 (7.1)	10 (9.4)	13 (12.3)	23(21.7)	
bladder wall		$\langle \rangle$					
Polyps	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
Hydrocalycosis	0 (0.0)	1 (0.3)	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	4 (3.7)	4 (3.7)	

Table 4.5: Distribution of bladder pathology among gender and intensity of infection

BADAN

	Pathology				Pathology Intensity			
Genotype	Cases N (%)	Control N (%)	OR ^b 95%CI ^a	P 2 tailed	Mild N (%)	Severe N (%)	OR ^b 95%CI ^a	P 2 tailed
GSTM1							>	
Active	36 (30.8)	7 (7.1)	1.00ref	0.001	34 (30.2)	2 (30.0)	1.00ref	1.00
Null	81 (69.2)	91 (92.9)	4.3 (2.0-9.2)		74 (69.8)	6 (70.0)	1.0 (0.4-2.7)	
GSTT1								
Active	20 (17.1)	4 (4.1)	1.00ref	0.002	18 (16.5)	2 (20.0)	1.00ref	0.63
Null	97 (82.9)	94 (95.9)	4.2 (1.5-12)		91 (83.5)	6 (80.0)	0.8 (0.2-3.1)	
Combined	Genotype							
Both	7 (6.0)	0 (0)	1.00ref	0.1	7 (6.6)	0 (0)	1.00ref	0.49
Active								
Either	42 (35.9)	11 (11.2)	3.4 (1.9-6.2)		36 (34.0)	4 (50.0)	0.7 (0.4-1.4)	
Active								
Both Null	68 (58.1)	87 (88.8)	0.6 (0.6-0.8)		63 (59.4)	4 (50.0)	1.2 (0.7-2.4)	

 Table 4.6: Association between GSTT1 and GSTM1 polymorphisms and bladder

 pathology risk among study participants

^aConfidence Interval, ^bodd ratio, ref-Reference

BADANU

~	Statu	Status of S. haematobium infection					Cigarette Smokers			
Genotype	Positive N (%)	Negative N (%)	OR ^b 95%CI ^a	P 2 tailed	Smokers N (%)	Non- smokers N (%)	OR ^b 95%CI ^a	P 2 tailed		
GSTM1										
Active	21 (26.9)	21 (15.4)	1.00ref	0.05	7 (41.2)	36 (18.2)	1.00ref	0.05		
Null	57 (73.1)	115 (84.6)	1.7(1.0-3.0)		10 (58.8)	162(81.8)	3 (1-70)			
GSTT1										
Active	11 (14.1)	13 (9.6)	1.00ref	0.369	6 (35.3)	18 (9.1)	1.00ref	0.006		
Null	67 (85.9)	123 (90.4)	1.5 (0.7-3.1)		11 (64.7)	180 (90.9)	4 (1-11)			
Combined (Genotype									
Both Active	3 (3.8)	4 (2.9)	1.00ref	0.06	1 (6.2)	6 (3.0)	1.00ref	0.691		
Either	26(33.3)	26 (19.1)	1.7 (1.1-2.8)		3 (18.8)	50 (25.1)	1.6 (1-3)			
Active										
Both Null	49 (62.8)	106 (77.9)	0.8 (0.7-1.0)		12 (75.0)	143 (71.9)	0.8 (0.5- 1)			

Table 4.7: Association between GSTT1 and GSTM1 polymorphisms within possible bladder pathology risk factors among study participants

^aConfidence Interval, ^bodd ratio, ref- Reference

	GSTs	Patholo	gy Status		
Risk	Genotype	Cases N	Control N	^b OR (95%	P value
Factors		(%)	(%)	^a CI)	(2 Tailed)
Cigarette Sm	oking				
GSTT1					
Smokers	Active	6 (40.0)	0 (0)	1.0ref	0.4
	Null	9 (60.0)	2 (100)	1.2 (0.9-1.6)	
Non	Active	14 (13.7)	4 (4.2)	1.0ref	0.02
Smokers					
	Null	88 (86.3)	92 (95.8)	1.6 (1.1-2.1)	
GSTM1					
Smokers	Active	7 (46.7)	0(0.0)	1.0ref	0.48
	Null	8 (53.3)	2 (100)	1.3 (0.9-1.7)	
Non-	Active	29 (28.4)	7 (7.3)	1.0ref	0.001
smokers					
	Null	73 (71.6)	89 (92.7)	1.8	
S. haematobi	ium Infection				
GSTT1					
Positive	Active	10 (16.4)	1 (5.9)	1.0ref	0.43
	Null	51 (83.6)	16 (94.1)	1.2 (0.9-1.5)	
Negative	Active	10 (18.2)	3 (3.7)	1.0ref	0.007
	Null	45 (81.8)	78 (96.3)	2.1 (1.4-3.1)	
GSTM1					
Positive	Active	20 (32.8)	1 (5.9)	1.0ref	0.02
	Null	41 (67.2)	16 (94.1)	7.8 (0.9-63.1)	
Negative	Active	15 (27.3)	6 (7.4)	1.0ref	0.002
	Null	40 (72.7)	75 (92.6)	4.6 (1.7-13.0)	

 Table 4.8: Relative risk estimates of bladder pathology associated with smoking and S. haematobium infection after stratification by genotype

^aConfidence Interval, ^bodd ratio, ref- Reference

Table 4.9: Estimates of cytol	kines in susceptibility to schistosomiasis after
stratification by	gender

		GENDER		Total
ytokines		Male N (%)	Female N (%)	N (%)
IL 4				
3, df= 1, P = 1	1.0			
II 4 500	Present	10 (25.0)	16 (23.5)	26 (24.1)
IL 4 -390	Absent	30 (75.0)	52 (76.5)	82 (75.9)
C/ 1	Total	40 (100.0)	68 (100.0)	108 (100.0)
	OR (95% CI)	1.05 (0.5-1.8)	0.97 (0.7-1.4)	
3				
1, <i>P</i> = 0.74				
	Present	3 (7.5)	7 (10.3)	10 (9.3)
IL 13 -1055	Absent	37 (92.5)	61 (89.7)	98 (90.7)
C/T	OR (95% CI)	0.7 (0.3-2.1)	1.1 (0.7-1.7)	
Jr.	(95% CI)			
	ytokines IL 4 3, df= 1, P= 1 IL 4 -590 C/T 3 1, P= 0.74 IL 13 -1055 C/T	ytokines IL 4 3, df= 1, $P= 1.0$ IL 4 -590 C/T Absent C/T Total OR (95% CI) 3 1, $P= 0.74$ Present IL 13 -1055 Absent C/T OR (95% CI)	ytokines Male N (%) IL 4 Present 10 (25.0) IL 4 -590 Present 30 (75.0) C/T Absent 30 (75.0) Total 40 (100.0) OR OR 1.05 (0.5-1.8) 95% CI) 3 1.7 P= 0.74 Present 3 (7.5) IL 13 -1055 Absent 37 (92.5) C/T OR 0.7 (0.3-2.1) 95% CI) 0.7 (0.3-2.1)	GENDER ytokines Male N (%) Female N (%) IL 4 Male N (%) Female N (%) IL 4 Present 10 (25.0) 16 (23.5) IL 4 -590 Present 30 (75.0) 52 (76.5) C/T Present 30 (75.0) 52 (76.5) Total 40 (100.0) 68 (100.0) OR 0.97 (0.7-1.4) 0.97 (0.7-1.4) OB 0.95% CI 0.97 (0.7-1.4) J Present 3 (7.5) 7 (10.3) IL 13 -1055 Absent 37 (92.5) 61 (89.7) C/T OR 0.7 (0.3-2.1) 1.1 (0.7-1.7) (95% CI) 0.7 (0.3-2.1) 1.1 (0.7-1.7)

	Intensity of S. haematobium		Status of S.
Cytokines	infec	tion	haematobium
IL 4- 590 C/T GENE	Heavy Infection	Light Infection	(Total)
$\chi^2 = 0.03$, df= 1, <i>P</i> = 0.9	N (%)	N (%)	N (%)
Present	7 (25.0)	19 (23.7)	26 (24.1)
Absent	21(75.0)	61(76.3)	82 (75.9)
Total	28 (100.0)	80 (100.0)	108 (100.0)
IL 13 -1055 C/T GENE			
$\chi^2 = 0.95, df = 1, P = 0.7$			
Present	3(10.7)	7 (8.8)	10 (9.3)
Absent	25 (89.3)	73 (91.2)	98 (90.7)
	CRS1		

 Table 4.10: Estimates of cytokines in susceptibility to schistosomiasis after

 stratification by gender

78

Protein ID	Identified Schistosome Protein	PEP Scores	Location	Predicted Functions
C4Q4S5	Tubulin alpha chain	1.86E-18	Cytoskeleton	Structural/GTPase activity
C4Q5I7	Calreticulin autoantigen homolog	0.00034	Mitochondria	Binding
C4QBN1	Histone H4	0.002522	Cytosol /Nucleus	Binding
G4LWI2	Heat shock protein HSP60	0.001447	Cytoplasm	Heat Shock protein
G4LYN4	ADP-ribosylation factor, arf	0.000271	Membrane	Transporter
G4M1M0	DNA polymerase	0.000801	Nucleus	Binding and catalytic
G4V6R4	Putative rab9	6.42E-05	Membrane	Binding
G4V8L4	Putative heat shock protein 70	3.61E-43	Cytosol /Nucleus	Binding/Heat Shock protein
G4V910	Putative heat shock protein 70 (Hsp70)	0.001976	Cytosol /Nucleus	Binding/Heat Shock protein
G4V8L4	Putative heat shock protein 70	2.60E-29	Cytosol /Nucleus	Binding/Heat Shock protein
G4VAC9	Putative uncharacterized protein	0.001085	Unknown	Unknown
G4VAD2	Elongation factor 1-alpha	1.72E-36	Cytoplasm	Binding/GTPase activity
G4VAW0	Serine/threonine kinase	4.72E-05	Nucleus	Binding
G4VB75	cytoplasmic dynein light chain	0.000763	Cytoskeleton	Structural/Motor
G4VB79	Voltage-gated potassium channel, KCNQ	0.001114	Membrane	Transmembrane Transporter
G4VDD2	Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 5A	0.000224	Ribosome	Binding
G4VG19	Phosphoglycerate kinase	1.25E-43	Mitochondria	Kinase
G4VG20	Phosphoglycerate kinase	2.68E-07	Mitochondria	Kinase
	Sodium/potassium-transporting ATPase subunit			
G4VGA0	alpha	0.000264	Membrane	Transporter
G4VH98	Putative fimbrin/plastin	0.002	Unknown	Binding
G4VHN3	ATP synthase subunit beta	7.63E-34	Membrane	Transporter/ Bindng
G4VIM7	Camp-response element binding protein-related	0.000471	Nucleus	Binding
G4VKT8	Putative atp synthase alpha subunit vacuolar	0.000308	Membrane	Transporter/ Binding

Table 4.11: Identified schistosome proteins (36) across all urine sample groups, and their predicted functions.

Protein ID	Identified Schistosome Protein	PEP Scores	Location	Predicted Functions
G4VLJ0	ATP synthase subunit alpha	0.000104	Membrane	Transporter/ Binding
G4VLJ8	Fidgetin like-1	0.000756	Nucleus	Binding and catalytic
G4VLN5	Putative uncharacterized protein	3.70E-70	Unknown	Binding
G4VLW1	Putative actin	6.14E-19	Membrane	Binding
G4VLW2	Putative actin-1	2.35E-33	Membrane	Binding
G4VM26	Putative zinc finger protein	0.000636	Nucleus	Binding
G4VMG4	Venom allergen-like (VAL) 3 protein	0.001866	Membrane	Unknown
G4VMT3	Adapter-related protein complex 3, beta subunit	0.001906	Membrane	Transporter
G4VP51	Putative adp,ATP carrier protein	0.000161	Membrane	Structural/ Transporter
G4VPE8	Putative inorganic pyrophosphatase	6.22E-23	Cytoplasm	Binding
G4VPU8	Putative cytoplasmic dynein intermediate chain 2	9.23E-05	Cytoskeleton	Structural/Motor
G4VQ01	Uncharacterized protein	0.00185	Membrane	Unknown
G4VQ58	Phosphopyruvate hydratase	8.38E-06	Cytoplasm	Binding

Table 4.11 (Continuation): Identified schistosome proteins across all urine sample

groups, and their predicted functions.

*A posterior error probability (PEP) score cutoff of <0.01 was applied to all protein identities in order to ensure confident protein assignments.

Table 4.12: Identified human proteins (43) and predicted functions for targetpurposes among individuals infected with Schistosomahaemtobium

Protein ID	Identified Human Protein	PEP Scores	Location	Predicted Functions
Q99519	Sialidase-1	2.68E+08	Membrane	Binding
	Ig lambda chain V-I region NIG-			
A0A075B6I5	64;Ig lambda chain V-I region BL2	9.46E+08	Membrane Associated	Binding/Immune
Q9BQ51	Programmed cell death 1 ligand 2	4.76E+08	Membrane	Binding/Immune
P09467	Fructose-1,6-bisphosphatase 1	4.59E+08	Cytosol/Nucleus	Binding
	Receptor protein-tyrosine			
Q96L35	kinase;Ephrin type-B receptor 4	4.73E+08	Cytoplasm/Mitochondria	Kinases/Binding
Q08174	Protocadherin-1	6.57E+08	Membrane	Binding
	Voltage-dependent anion-selective			
P21796	channel protein 1	4.55E+08	Membrane/Mitochondria	Transport/Binding
A0A087WXM8	Basal cell adhesion molecule	6.27E+08	Membrane Associated	Binding
A0A087X2B5	Basigin	5.07E+08	Membrane	
Q12794	Hyaluronidase-1	3.94E+08	Lysosome	Other Enzymatic
	Receptor-type tyrosine-protein			
	phosphatase S;Protein-tyrosine-			
Q13332	phosphatase	6.35E+08	Membrane	Other Enzymatic
A6NNI4	Tetraspanin;CD9 antigen	4.59E+08	Membrane	Binding/Immune
Q86UN3	Reticulon-4 receptor-like 2	4.69E+08	Membrane	Binding/Immune
P01701	Ig lambda chain V-I region NEW	8.4E+08	Membrane	Binding/Immune
Q99988	Growth/differentiation factor 15	1.17E+09	Exosome	Binding/Immune
	Cathepsin B;Cathepsin B light			
P07858	chain;Cathepsin B heavy chain	1.19E+09	Membrane	Binding

Table 4.12 continuation:Identified human proteins and predicted functions for
target purposes among individuals infected with
Schistosoma haemtobium

Protein ID	Identified Human Protein	PEP Scores	Location	Predicted Functions
	Procollagen C-endopeptidase			
Q15113	enhancer 1	2.59E+09	Membrane	Binding
			Endoplasmic	
	Dipeptidyl peptidase 1;Dipeptidyl		Recticulum/Golgi	
P53634	peptidase 1 exclusion domain chain	1.43E+09	Apparatus	Binding/Enzymatic
	Nectin-4;Processed poliovirus			
Q96NY8	receptor-related protein 4	1.98E+09	Cytoskeleton/Membrane	Binding
Q9HCN6	Platelet glycoprotein VI	1.91E+09	Membrane	Binding
	G-protein coupled receptor family C			
Q9NZH0	group 5 member B	7.23E+08	Membrane/Nucleus	Binding
O00560	Syntenin-1	1.24E+09	Membrane	Binding
Q92520	Protein FAM3C	9.39E+08	Membrane Associated	Immune
Q8NBJ4	Golgi membrane protein 1	8.67E+08	Membrane Associated	
	Phosphatidylcholine-sterol			
P04180	acyltransferase	1.19E+09	Extracellular	Enzymatic
	Cartilage intermediate layer protein			
	2;Cartilage intermediate layer protein			
K7EPJ4	2 C1	1.04E+09	Membrane	Unknown
	Protein S100-A8;Protein S100-A8,			
P05109	N-terminally processed	1.19E+10	Membrane /cytosol	Binding
	Endonuclease domain-containing 1			
O94919	protein	1.24E+10	Membrane	Binding/Enzymatic
P02766	Transthyretin	4.96E+09	Cytoplasm	Binding

Table 4.12 continuation: Identified human proteins (43) and predicted functions for target purposes among individuals infected with Schistosoma haemtobium

Protein ID	Identified Human Protein	PEP Scores	Location	Predicted Functions
Q16777	Histone H2A type 2-C	8.63E+09	Nucleus	Binding
	Osteoclast-associated			
A0A087WV17	immunoglobulin-like receptor	5.67E+09	Membrane	Binding/Immune
	Retinol-binding protein 4;Plasma			
Q5VY30	retinol-binding protein(1-182)	2.34E+09	Membrane	Transporter/Immune
	Low affinity immunoglobulin gamma			
H0Y755	Fc region receptor III-A	3.96E+09	Membrane/cytoskeleton	Transporter/Immune
Q8NFZ8	Cell adhesion molecule 4	2.09E+09	Membrane	Binding
	Low affinity immunoglobulin gamma			
A0A087WZR4	Fc region receptor III-B	2.11E+09	Membrane/cytoskeleton	Transporter/Immune
Q9H8L6	Multimerin-2	2.72E+09		
	Arylsulfatase A;Arylsulfatase A			
A0A0C4DFZ2	component B and C	1.16E+09	Membrane/ER	Binding
F6X2W2	Neuronal growth regulator 1	3.44E+09	Membrane	Transporter/Binding
	Macrophage colony-stimulating			
P09603	factor 1	6.79E+08	Membrane/Cytoplasm	Binding/Immune
	Phosphatidylethanolamine-binding			
Q96S96	protein 4	1.9E+08	Cytoplasm/Mitochondria	Binding
P31946	14-3-3 protein beta/alpha	3.77E+08	Membrane	Binding
A0A087X0D5	Pro-cathepsin H	5.06E+08	Cytoplasm/Nucleus	Enzymatic
	Platelet-derived growth factor			
P09619	receptor beta	2.68E+08	Membrane	Binding

Table 4.13: Identified human proteins (8) and predicted functions for targetpurposes among individuals infected with structural bladderpathology (PT)

Protein ID	Identified Human Protein	PEP	Location	Predicted
		Scores		Functions
	Leukocyte-associated			
	immunoglobulin-like receptor			
AUAUG2JW194	1	1.1E+10	Membrane	Binding/Immune
P02766	Transthyretin	1.24E+10	Membrane	Binding/Immune
	Retinol-binding protein			
	4;Plasma retinol-binding			
	protein(1-182);Plasma retinol-			
	binding protein(1-181);Plasma			
	retinol-binding protein(1-			
O5VY30	1/9);Plasma retinol-binding	5 (75 . 00	$C \leftarrow 1$	ר וי
	protein(1-176)	5.6/E+09	Cytoplasm	Binding
	Arylsulfatase A;Arylsulfatase			
	A component B;Arylsulfatase			
A0A0C4DFZ2	A component C	2.72E+09	Nucleus	Enzymatic
	Cathepsin B:Cathepsin B light			
P07858	chain;Cathepsin B heavy chain	1.19E+09	Membrane	Binding
				6
P04180	Phosphatidylcholine-sterol	1 105 00		
101100	acyltransferase	1.19E+09		
	Cartilage intermediate layer			
	protein 2;Cartilage			
	intermediate layer protein 2			
	C1;Cartilage intermediate			
K/EPJ4	layer protein 2 C2	1.04E+09	Membrane	Unknown
	Basement membrane-specific			
	heparan sulfate proteoglycan			
	core protein;Endorepellin;LG3			
P98160	peptide	9.34E+10	Membrane	Binding
				-

*A posterior error probability (PEP) score cutoff of <0.01 was applied to all protein identities in order to ensure confident protein assignments.

Table 4.14`: Identified human proteins (3) and predicted functions for targetpurposes among individuals with combined structural bladderpathology and Schistosoma infection (PS)

Protein ID	Identified Human Protein	PEP	Location	Predicted
		Scores		Functions
	Arylsulfatase			0
	A;Arylsulfatase A			
	component B;Arylsulfatase			
A0A0C4DFZ2	A Component C	2.72E+09	Membrane/ER	Binding
			Membrane	
	Phosphatidylethanolamine-		Associated/	
Q96S96	binding protein 4	6.79E+08	Lysosome	Binding
	Cathepsin B;Cathepsin B			
	light chain;Cathepsin B			
P07858	heavy chain	1.19E+09	Membrane	Binding

*A posterior error probability (PEP) score cutoff of <0.01 was applied to all protein identities in order to ensure confident protein assignments.

BADAN



Figure 4.1a: A B mode ultrasound of the bladder showing a fully extended bladder with no pathology



Figure 4.1b: A B mode ultrasound of the bladder showing a thickened bladder wall (arrows)



Figure 4.1c: Bladder with masses extending from the wall into the lumen (ignore speckled artefacts)

BADAN



Figure 4.2a: Kidney with no abnormaalities in participants with schistosomiasis in

Eggua



Figure 4.2b: Mild dilation (Arrow) of kidney in participants with schistosomiasis in Eggua







Figure 4.3: Relationship between lifestyle (possible risk factors) and structural bladder pathology



Figure 4.4: Relationship between water contact (possible risk factors) with *S. haematobium* infection and structural bladder pathology

BADAN



Figure 4.5a: GSTM1 SNP yielded twenty PCR amplicons for bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.



Figure 4.5b: GSTM1 SNP yielded eight PCR amplicons for bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.


Figure 4.5c: GSTM1 SNP yielded nine PCR amplicons for bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.



Figure 4.5d: GSTM1 SNP yielded six (12, 17, 19, 38, 44, 49) PCR amplicons for non-bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.



Figure 4.5e: GSTM1 SNP yielded two (66, 67) PCR amplicons for non-bladder pathology cases in Eggua, Nigeria.

BADAN



Figure 4.6a: Amplified GSTT1 SNP among bladder pathology (6, 8, 14, 29, 39, 40, 53, 58) and control cases in Eggua, Nigeria.



Figure 4.6b: Amplified GSTT1 SNP among bladder pathology (61, 76, 77, 92, 105, 108) and control (96, 114, 120) cases in Eggua, Nigeria

BADAT



Figure 4.6c: Amplified GSTT1 SNP among bladder pathology (163, 183, 192, 195, 203, 223, 365, 374, 375) and control (130) cases in Eggua, Nigeria



Figure 4.7a: Amplified IL13 -1055 SNP among *Schistosoma haematobium* infected participants in Eggua, Nigeria



Figure 4.7b: Amplified IL4 -590 SNP (6, 31, 95, 97, 98, 109, 112, 130, 145, 158, 165) among *Schistosoma haematobium* infected participants in Eggua, Nigeria



202 208

Figure 4.7c: Amplified IL4 -590 SNP among Schistosoma haematobium infected

and , Nigeria

-ve



.s in Eggi. Figure 4.7d: Amplified IL4 -590 SNP (289, 317, 353, 356, 357, 365, 376) among S.



Figure 4.8: Mass Spectrometry-MS/MS spectra output for combined pathology and schistosomiasis (PS) samples and a wash

Legend

BADF

Wash- Washing of the HPLC column at regular interval. A wash is done after every three (3) samples analysed by mass spectrometry



Figure 4.9: Mass Spectrometry-MS/MS spectra output for Schistosomiasis infected (SH) samples and a wash

Legend

8PP

Wash- Washing of the HPLC column at regular interval. A wash is done in every three (3) samples analysed by mass spectrometry



Figure 4.10: Mass Spectrometry-MS/MS spectra output for pathology (PT)

samples



Figure 4.11: Mass Spectrometry-MS/MS spectra output for some samples with No pathology and Schistosomiasis (NPS) – Control



Figure 4.12: Distribution of predicted schistosome proteins to different subcellular location within the parasite

AD

Y'



Figure 4.13: Distribution of statistically significant biomarkers originating from (A) humans and (B) schistosomes sample groups

Legend

SH-SchistosomiasisPT (BP)-Bladder PathologyPS-Pathology and SchistosomiasisNPS-No Pathology and Schistosomiasis (controls)







Figure 4.15a: A hierarchical heatmap with distinct clustering of each sample

groups (NPS, SH, PS and PT).

Samples in each group clustered together, thereby showing difference in proteome signatures

Legend

SH-Schistosomiasis

- PT (BP)-Bladder Pathology
- PS-Pathology and Schistosomiasis
- NPS-No Pathology and Schistosomiasis (controls)



Figure 4.15B: Individual sample analysis of NPS, SH, PS and PT.

Similar clustering with minor overlap was seen in each sample group by multivariate testing using Principal Component Analysis (PCA)

Legend

SH-Schistosomiasis

PT (BP)-Bladder Pathology

PS-Pathology and Schistosomiasis

NPS-No Pathology and Schistosomiasis (controls)

Colour Green represents -PS,

Colour Blue- NPS,

Colour Black-PT and

Colour Red- SH.



Figure 4.16: Molecular function of the identified human and schistosome proteins as predicted by Blast2GO

Legend

SH-Schistosomiasis

PT (BP)-Bladder Pathology

PS-Pathology and Schistosomiasis

NPS-No Pathology and Schistosomiasis (controls)

A representing SH group, B-PT group, C- group PS and D- Schistosoma proteins

CHAPTER FIVE

5 DISCUSSION

5.1 Infection and Pathology

The overall prevalence rate (29.3%) of adults *S. haematobium* infection recorded in this study was higher than several reported cases in Nigeria (Nmorsi *et al.*, 2007; Dawet *et al.*, 2012; Ugochukwu *et al.*, 2013). This could further explain continuous and longtime exposure to infection and possibly contribute to *S. haematobium* subtle morbidity. Finding higher frequency of infection in adults above 50 years old further strengthens the belief that the population has endured long time and incessant exposure to the infection.

Most (81.3%) of the participants depended solely on the *S. haematobium* contaminated river water, which could account for the higher *S. haematobium* prevalence; and little or no schistosomiasis control (drug) intervention targeted to adults has been recorded in this area.

The higher frequency of light intensity *S. haematobium* infection observed in this study could be explained by some possible level of gradual development of acquired protected immunity by adults in this community due to chronic exposure to schistosomiasis (Barbosa, 2006). Shiff *et al.*, (2006), found that the proportion of egg-positive individuals falls progressively with age and is a feature in populations with lifelong exposure to the parasite. Therefore, chronicity of infections in older people is more likely to be difficult to ascertain using egg count method. Also, according to the WHO Expert Committee (2002), prevalence and intensity of infection have been directly related to the patterns of variation with age with a reported decline in adults, an assertion supported by studies including Nigeria's population (Pukuma and Musa, 2007; Agere *et al.*, 2010; IARC, 2011). Pearce and MacDonald (2002) also reported an obvious pattern of age-dependent intensity of infection where those who are below

the age of puberty carry the most parasites, and those in older age groups are generally less heavily infected.

The association between S. haematobium infection and the presence of urinary tract abnormalities was similar to previous reports (Warren et al., 1979; Serieye et al., 1996; Nmorsi et al., 2007; and Ekwunife et al., 2009). Also, S. haematobium infection has been associated with a two to tenfold increase in the risk of bladder squamous cell carcinoma, as well as potential cause of kidney damage (Driguez et al., 2016). In fact, in some of the regions where S. *haematobium* is endemic, bladder cancer has been marked as the most common cancer in men and the second in women, just behind breast cancer, and accounts for as much as 30% of all cancer cases (Betelho et al., 2010). A meta-analysis of an estimated disease burden showed that morbidity and mortality attributed to schistosomiasis increases with DALYs (disability-adjusted life years) which had risen to about ~20% increase in the past 20years (Murray et al., 2013; Driguez et al., 2016). A retrospective review of clinical records of bladder cancer cases in Sokoto, Nigeria between 1999 and 2004 showed a 4.7 fold rise in the number of bladder cancer cases, with squamous cell carcinoma composed of 65.1% of histologically verified cases and 50% of the squamous cell carcinoma showed evidence of chronic urinary schistosomiasis (Mungadi and Malami, 2007).

The observation of higher frequency of structural bladder pathologies within the age range 50 years and above could suggest a long time exposure to infection before development of cancer. This is supported by Mostafa *et al.* (1999), which reported that the incidence of bilharzial bladder cancer in various African countries peaks between the ages of 40–49 years. The higher frequency of mild bladder pathology observed in this study was also similar to another study in Western Madagascar (Serieye *et al.*, 1996), which observed higher incidence of mild bladder pathology than severe bladder pathology. This could be explained by the low number of participants who claimed to smoke cigarettes and consume alcohol; these conditions may serve as promoting or progression factors either in progression of bladder pathology to cancer or in making the badder pathology more severe. Also, cigarette smoking and alcohol consumption were not significantly associated with urinary tract pathology, thereby suggesting that

these risk factors play a relatively minor role in urinary carcinogenesis in this area which is endemic with *S. haematobium* infection. This is similar to the findings of Hsu *et al.*, (2011), who discounted the possible role of tobacco smoking in urinary carcinogenesis among a population highly exposed to arsenic. More human based study studies are still required to elucidate the role of *S. haematobium* in aetiopathogenesis bladder cancer as the evidence of carcinogenicity in human is less than sufficient despite proven evidence in animal models (Driguez *et al.*, 2016).

The presence of hydronephrosis in participants with light infection is however at variance with the report of Nmorsi *et al.*, (2007), although hydrocalycosis (a condition mostly mistaken for hydronephrosis) was observed in some patients with heavy infection, indicating the likely contribution of this infection to kidney pathology. Females (60.2%) had more structural bladder pathology compared to males (39.8%). This may be due to higher water exposure by females; on the other hand, this may be due to higher number of female study participants than an indication of a female predilection to bladder pathology. However, since hydronephrosis and bladder mass or bladder calculi were found together in the female participants, female predilection to bladder pathology may not completely be ruled out. The structural changes to the bladder recorded in this study were in consonance with observations in West Madagascar (Serieye *et al.*, 1996) and Nigeria (Nmorsi *et al.*, 2007 and Ekwunife *et al.*, 2009) where bladder irregularities and bladder wall thickness were identified as the most common pathologies in individuals infected with *S. haematobium*.

5.2 Genetic Susceptibility

Evidence had shown that imbalance in activation and detoxification by detoxifying enzymes (*GSTs*) due to gene polymorphisms may influence increase in bladder cancer risk due to accumulation of carcinogen metabolites (Mc Grath *et al.*, 2006; Ying *et al.*, 2016; Yajie *et al.*, 2016 and Jobaida *et al.*, 2016). Common polymorphisms occur in almost all members of GSTs (Ying *et al.*, 2016) and several types of allelic variations have been observed (Djukic *et al.*, 2013; Matic *et al.*, 2016; Yajie *et al.*, 2016) which include *GSTM1* and *GSTT1* class deletion polymorphism (*GSTM1-null* and *GSTT1-null*, produce no GSTM1 and GSTT1

protein and consequently have complete lack of GSTM1 and GSTT1 enzymatic activity (Matic *et al.*, 2016).

In this study, GSTM1 and GSTT1 null polymorphisms were shown to significantly increase the risk of structural bladder pathology. This is in agreement with Arnaldo et al., 2000; Aktas et al., 2001; Cengiz et al., 2007; Yajie et al., 2016 and Jobaida et al., 2016 who also observed a risk of bladder cancer with GSTM1 and GSTT1 null polymorphism. Also, Okkels et al., 1996 and Arnaldo et al., (2000) reported that the association of GSTM1 null genotype with bladder tumour was more apparent in the group with less aggressive tumours. This by implication could further support the presence of GSTM1 null genotype among the urinary tract pathology cases (an indicator of early stage of possible progression to bladder cancer). Among bladder pathology cases, the distribution of the polymorphisms was relatively similar to the control group and this was also the findings of Arnaldo et al., (2000). It was observed in this study that the absence of GSTM1 activity was higher in control cases. This is similar but considerably higher than reported in several other studies (Brockmoller et al., 1996; Okkels et al., 1996; Arnaldo et al., 2000 and Jobaida et al., 2016). The role of GSTT1 null genotype in bladder cancer risk still remains unresolved. Several studies suggested an increased risk (Moore et al., 2004; Marcus et al., 2000; Salagovic et al., 1999; Kempkes et al., 1996; Ying et al., 2016; Yajie et al., 2016 and Jobaida et al., 2016), but other suggested no risks or low risks (Mc Grath et al., 2006; Karagas et al., 2005; Lee et al., 2005; Matic et al., 2016). This study also found an elevated risk of bladder cancer among S. haematobiun infected participants and more in smokers with null **GSTM1** and **GSTT1** null polymorphism, a finding that is similar to those observed by Moore *et al.*, (2004) where elevated risk to bladder cancer was only seen in smokers with the GSTT1 null polymorphism.

The detection of *IL 4-590 C/T* and *IL13-1055 C/T* polymorphisms among *S. haematobium* infected participants in this study was also similar to other findings in previous studies (Gatlin *et al.*, 2008; Kouriba *et al.*, 2005; He *et al.*, 2008). Gatlin *et al.*, (2008) reported a more resistance to infection among men with the combination of *IL-13 21055* C/T and *IL-4 2590* C/T genotypes when compared with those seen with the sum of the separate effects of *IL-13 21055* C/T and *IL-4 2590* C/T on resistance.

Therefore, to understand the role of this heterozygous cytokine as susceptible or resistance factor, further post treatment follow up study will be required among infected study participants to establish role of these cytokines as done in other similar studies (van der Pouw Kraan *et al.*, 1999; Cameron *et al.*, 2006; Gatlin *et al.*, 2008; Gatlin *et al.*, 2009). Individuals with polymorphisms at *IL-13 -1055* and *IL-4 -590* position are more likely to require fewer reinfections and treatments to become resistant to reinfection than individuals who are homozygous at either position (Gatlin *et al.*, 2008). Another study in Mali revealed an association between a single-nucleotide polymorphism in the *STAT6* gene at 12q13.3 and intensity of infection by *S. haematobium*; this polymorphism had an additive effect with *IL13 –1055* (He *et al.*, 2008).

Other analyses of *S. haematobium* infection in Mali revealed that in chromosomal region 5q31-q33, polymorphisms in the *IL13* gene promoter at position -1055 and -591 were associated with the infection rate: alleles -1055C and -591A were preferentially transmitted to children with the 10% highest infection rate, whereas -1055T associated with the lowest infection levels (Kouriba *et al.*, 2005). *IL4* -590T allele has been associated with high IgE production, and thereby increased resistance to infection (Russell *et al.*, 2015).

5.3 Proteomics Biomarkers

Over 2000 proteins in total are estimated to be present in normal human urine (Kalantari *et al.*, 2015), 1823 of these proteins were identified by Marimuthu *et al.* (2011). This observation was not far from the result of this study which recorded 1306 proteins in human urine by MS analysis. Sample clustering analyses by PCA and Heatmap have placed all sample groups into clear-cut strata, with little interference between groups, thereby showing difference in proteome signatures between groups. The recent discovery of high resolution and mass accuracy of mass specrometers has drastically improved the reliability of integrated peaks signals of MS 1 label-free quantification methods (Adeola *et al.*, 2015).

Some of the potential Schistosoma biomarkers identified are likely clear candidates for the generation of new diagnostic markers against schistosomiasis. Majority of these proteins after a GO (Gene Ontology)-enrichment analysis were assigned binding activity and are involved in several biological and molecular processes. This observation is similar to the report of Sotillo et al., (2015). The parasite markers include 4 heat shock proteins (HSPs) which are known as highly conserved stressinduced proteins found in many trematodes and nematodes (Maizer and Mattei, 1991), and specifically in schistosomes (deWalick et al., 2011). HSP expression in the earliest stages of intra-mammalian schistosomula development has been reported and was suggested to be as a result of thermal changes in the parasite niche or environment i.e. changes between freshwater and the human body (Devaney, 2006; Sotillo et al., 2015). Venom Allergen-like (VAL) protein found in this study has also been reported elsewhere (Sotillo et al., 2015), and have been tried as experimental vaccine against hookworm infections in humans (Diemert et al., 2012). Changes in VAL gene and the resultant protein expression denote its functions in different aspect of host-parasite biology, which include snail invasion by miracidium, intra-molluscan sporocyst development and cercarial development and host penetration (Yoshino *et al.*, 2014). VAL protein families are abundant in different helminth species including gastrointestinal nematodes, where they are known for several roles in the infective activities of parasites (Sotillo et al., 2015).

Actin 1 protein as reported in this study could be identified as a possible drug target for treatment of schistosomiasis. Strong association between actin and *S. mansoni* adult worm surface membranes has been confirmed (Hatem and Rashika, 2007; deWalick *et al.*, 2011). Studies have described the role of actin in enhancing the activity of praziquantel (PQZ) treatment of schistosomiasis. It is suggested that PQZ intercalates in the surface membrane lipid bilayers, thereby inducing tegumental changes that leads to antigen exposure, including actin (Linder and Thors 1992; Hatem and Rashika, 2007). Elongation factor 1-alpha, Phosphopyruvate hydrase and Histone-4 were all identified as potential Schistosoma biomarkers in this report and this is similar to deWalick *et al.*, (2011), where these proteins were identified in purified eggshell fragments of *Schistosoma mansoni*. The proteins identified as part of the eggshell protein skeleton are known schistosome antigens and may induce cellular or antibody responses (deWalick *et al.*, 2011). These eggshell markers may be very useful schistosomiasis diagnostic candidate rather than a vaccine candidate; as such, a vaccine may likely target the eggs and further encourage granuloma formation and pathology rather than enhancing the immune system against the parasite.

The significant parasite proteins as predicted in this study when classified according to their subcellular location were membrane-associated. This was similar to previous reports (deWalick *et al.*, 2011; Sotillo *et al.*, 2015). Also, expression of some membrane associated proteins has been earlier proposed as possible vaccine antigens in different *Schistosoma spp* (Da'dara *et al.*, 2013; Sotillo *et al.*, 2015).

Arylsulfatase A and phosphatidylethanolamine-binding protein 4 were both found in the Schistosomiasis group and Pathology and Schistosomiasis (PS) group. Arylsulfatases A, B, and C (arylsulfo-hydrolases) are a group of hydrolytic enzymes that occur in various tissues and fluids (Mahmoud *et al.*, 2004). An increase in the activities of arylsulfatase B (ASB) has been reported in bladder tumours (Poys and Morgan, 1977). Also, arylsulfatase A (ASA) activity in the livers of schistosome infected mice displayed a non- significant decrease in expression vs the control, while the expression of hepatic ASB was significantly increased in schistosma infected mice in similar study (Mahmoud *et al.*, 2004).

Aminophospholipids, such as phosphatidylserine and phosphatidylethanolamine are described as specific, accessible and stable markers of the luminal surface of tumour blood vessels (Thorpe *et al.*, 2009). There has already been some development of aminophospholipid-targeted diagnostic and therapeutic constructs for use in tumour intervention. Antibody-therapeutic agent conjugates and constructs that bind to aminophospholipids, including methods that specifically deliver therapeutic agents, which include toxins and coagulants, to the stably-expressed aminophospholipids of tumour blood vessels, thereby inducing thrombosis, necrosis and tumour regression, are particularly promising (Thorpe *et al.*, 2009).

One of the 4 proteins shared by bladder pathology and Schistosomiasis samples was Plasma retinol-binding and Transthyretin as observed in this report has also been identified by Yi-Ting *et al.*, (2012), as potential urine biomarkers for bladder cancer. Plasma retinol-binding protein (RBP) is a circulating plasma protein produced in the liver and adipose tissue that transport active natural metabolites of Vitamin A as retinol around the body (Kotze *et al.*, 2015). Retinoid act pharmacologically to restore differentiation and inhibit growth in some premalignant and malignant cells both in vivo and in vitro (including bladder cancer cases) and also modulate cell proliferation, malignant transformation, apoptosis and immune system (Hameed and El-Metwally, 2008; Kotze *et al.*, 2015). A recent study found that individuals with HIV and *S. mansoni* coinfection significantly have low blood RBP level when compared to participants with HIV and *S. haematobium* coinfection (Kotze *et al.*, 2015).

The programmed cell death (PD) 1 surface receptor binds to two ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2. Programmed cell death 1-programmed cell death ligand interactions are known to control the induction and maintenance of peripheral T cell tolerance. PD-1 and its ligands have been exploited by a variety of microorganisms to reduce the effect of antimicrobial immunity, thereby facilitating chronic infection (Sharpe *et al.*, 2007). The findings of Alvarez *et al.*, (2010), on the role played by PD-1 during innate immunity against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* showed that PD-1 signaling might be modulating host innate immunity by inhibiting natural killer (NK) cell responses to the pathogen, contributing to avoidance of immune-mediated pathology caused by excessive host response to the infection. Understanding the functions of PD-1 and its ligands in regulating antimicrobial and self-reactive T cell responses and the possibility of manipulating this pathway may eventually reveal its therapeutic potential in chronic schistosomiasis.

Human Growth/differentiation factor 15 (GDF15) could be another useful diagnostic marker for chronic urinary schistosomiasis. GDF15 is a divergent member of the transforming growth factor β family discovered in a broad range of cells (Corre *et al.*, 2013). Corre *et al.*, (2013) reported that the protein could to be an integrative signal in pathologic conditions and also providing information on severity of a disease. Expression and secretion of GDF15 are heightened in many malignant tissue and cancer cell lines (prostate, pancreatic, oral squamous carcinoma and leukemia) as compared with their normal tissues or cells (Welsh *et al.*, 2001; Koopmann *et al.*, 2004; Zhang *et al.*, 2009; Wang *et al.*, 2014; Park *et al.*, 2010; Zhai *et al.*, 2016).

Human sialidase protein observed among SH group is known for its immunological roles in regulating phagocytosis in macrophages cells (Seyrantepe, 2010). Amith *et al.*, (2010) have reported Neu1 sialidase as a complex with Toll like receptor (TLR)-2, -3 and -4, and it is induced upon ligand binding to either receptor. Activated Neu1 sialidase hydrolyzes sialyl α -2, 3-linked β -galactosyl residues distant from ligand binding to remove steric hindrance to TLR-4 dimerization, MyD88/TLR4 complex recruitment, NFkB activation and pro-inflammatory cell responses (Amith *et al.*, 2010).

5.4 Conclusion

The prevalence of urinary schistosomiasis among adults is relatively high in the study area when compare with other study in Nigeria. There is significant evidence that S. haematobium infection is associated with bladder pathology, on ultrasound examination. Individuals with bladder pathologies could have heavy or light intensity of schistosomaisis or have no existing infection at all. However, long term exposure to schistosomiasis is necessary for the development of bladder pathology which eventually may advance to cancer. GSTM1 and GSTT1 polymorphisms were associated with elevated risk of bladder pathology with the pathology and schistosomiasis group having more GST polymorphisms than group with only bladder pathogy while slight risk of S. haematobium infection were found in IL 4-590 polymorphisms. Also, IL 13-1055 polymorphisms did not indicate susceptibility to schistosomiasis in males but a slight risk was found in females. With the use of integrated high throughput technologies we can begin to elucidate how S. haematobium and human host systems interact during infection. The comparative proteomics approach undertaken in this study has generated promising hypotheses regarding the mechanisms of pathogenesis that can be tested through manipulation of the host and parasite during infection. These included new potential biomarkers in schistosomiasis (Sialidase-1, Growth factor 15, Programmed cell death 1 ligand-2) and Pathology and Schistosomiasis group (Arylsulfatase A and Phosphatidylethanolaminebinding protein 4). This study demonstrates that urinary proteomics is a viable approach to discovering candidate biomarkers for schistosomiasis and its associated

pathology, but the results presented here require validation in a larger cohort before clinical applications can be considered.

5.5 Contribution to Knowledge

BADAN

The prevalence of urinary schistosomiasis (29%) and bladder pathology (33%) among adults in Eggua was reported in this study. Also, the association between schistosomiasis and aetiopathogenesis of human urinary bladder for this group of adults in Nigeria was confirmed ($\chi^2 = 45.451$, P = 0.001). Genetic susceptibility to bladder pathology was linked to GSTM polymorphisms in adults from Eggua in a moderately significant association and susceptibility to bladder pathology due to urinary schistosomiasis was also provided (OR 4.3, 95% CI 2.0-9.2 and OR 4.2, 95% CI 1.5-12 respectively).

For the first time, data on human host genetic susceptibility factors and biomarkers for urinary schistosomiasis and its associated pathology were provided using comparative genomics and discovery proteomic approach. New human chronic urinary schistosomiasis protein biomarkers identified (Programmed cell death 1 ligand 1, Growth/differentiation factor 15).

REFERENCE

- Abdel Wahab, A. H., Abo-Zeid, H. I., El-Husseini, M. I., Ismail. M. and El-Khor A.
 M. 2005. Role of loss of heterozygosity on chromosomes 8 and 9 in the development and progression of cancer bladder. *Journal of Egypt National Cancer Institute* 17.4: 260–9.
- Abogunrin, F., O'Kane, H.F., Ruddock, M. W., Stevenson, M., Reid, C. N. and O'Sullivan, J. M. 2012. The impact of biomarkers in multi- variate algorithms for bladder cancer diagnosis in patients with hematuria. *Cancer* 118.10:2641–50.
- Aboul-Nasr, A. L., Boutrous, S.G. and Hussien, M. H. 1986. Egypt: Cairo Metropolitan Cancer Registry, 1978–1979. IARC Sci. Publ. 75:37–41.
- Abraham, R., Pagano, F., Gonella, L. G. and Baffa, R. 2007. Chromosomal deletions in bladder cancer: shutting down pathways. *Frontier Bioscience* 12: 826–38.77.
- Adenowo, A. F., Oyinloye, B. E., Ogunyinka, B. I., and Kappo, A. P. 2015. Impact of human schistosomiasis in sub-Saharan Africa. *Brazilian Journal of Infectious Disease* 1 9.2: 196–205.
- Adeola, H. A., Soares, N. C., Paccez, J. D., Kaestner, L., Blackburn, J. M. and Zerbini, L. F. 2015. Discovery of novel candidate urinary protein biomarkersfor prostate cancer in a multiethnic cohort of South African patients via label-free mass spectrometry. *Proteomics Clinical Application* 0, 1–13.
- Agbolade, O. M. and Odaibo, A. 1996. Schistosoma Haematobium infection among pupils, and snail intermediate hosts in Ago- Iwoye; Ogun State, Nigeria. *Nigeria Journal of Parasitology* 17: 1721.
- Agere, I. J., Istifanus, W. A. and Kela, S. L. 2010. Water usage and transmission of *schistosoma haematobium* in Jalingo and Ardokola Local Government Areas of Taraba State, Nigeria. *Nigerian Journal of Science, Technology and Environmental Education.* 1: 0331-9873
- Agnew, A. M., Murare, H. M. and Doenhoff, M. J. 1993. Immune attrition of adult schistosomes. *Parasite Immunology* 15: 261–271.
- Agundez, J. A. 2008. Polymorphisms of human *N*-acetyltransferases and cancer risk. *Current Drug Metabolism* 9.6: 520–531.

- Aktas, D., Ozen, H., Atsu, N., Tekin, A., Sozen, S. and Tuncbilek, E. 2001. Glutathione S transferase M1 gene polymorphism in bladder cancer patients. *Cancer Genetic and Cytogenetics* 125: 1–4
- Al-Adnani, M. S., and Saleh, K. M. 1983. Schistosomiasis and bladder cancer in southern Iraq. *Journal of Tropropical Medicine and Hygiene* 86: 93–97.
- Alberice J. V., Amaral, A. F., Armitage, E. G., Lorente, J. A., Algaba, F., Carrilho, E., Marquez, M., Garcia, A., Malats, N. and Barbas, C. 2013. Searching for urine biomarkers of bladder cancer recurrence using a liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry and capillary electrophoresis mass spectrometry metabolomics approach. *Journal of Chromatography A* 1318: 163-170.
- Alok, M. and Mukesh, V. 2010. Cancer Biomarkers: Are We Ready for the Prime Time? *Cancers* 2: 190-208.
- Al-Sherbiny, M., Osman, A., Barakat, R., El Morshedy, H., Bergquist, R., and Olds,
 R. 2003. In vitro cellular and humoral responses to *Schistosoma mansoni* vaccine candidate antigens. *Acta Tropical* 88: 117–130.
- Alvarez, I. B., Pasquinelli, V., Jurado, J. O., Abbate, E., Musella, R. M., de la Barrera S. S. and Garcia, V. E. 2010. Role Played by the Programmed Death 1– Programmed Death Ligand Pathway during Innate Immunity against Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*; 202.4: 524– 532.
- American Cancer Society, 2016. American Cancer Society, Cancer Facts and Figure 2016. Atlanta.
- Amin, M. B. 2009. Histological variants of urothelial carcinoma: Diagnostic, therapeutic and prognostic implications. *Modern Pathology* 22: S96–S118.
- Amith, S. R., Jayanth, P., Finlay, T., Franchuk, S., Gilmour, A., Abdulkhalek, S., and
 Szewczuk, M.R. 2010. Detection of Neu1 Sialidase Activity in Regulating
 TOLL-like Receptor Activation. *Journal of Visualize Experiment* 43: e2142, doi:10.3791/2142.
- Angeli, V., Faveeuw, C., Roye, O., Fontaine, J., Teissier, E., Capron, A., Wolowczuk,I., Capron, M., and Trottein, F. 2001. Role of the parasite-derived prostaglandin D2 in the inhibition of epidermal Langerhans cell migration

during schistosomiasis infection. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 193:1135-47.

- Annapurna, N. and Uday, K. 2013. Pathogenic Persistence and Evasion mechanisms in Schistosomiasis. *Microbial Pathogenesis: Infection and Immunity*, edited by Uday Kishore and Annapurna Nayak. Landes Bioscience and Springer Science+Business Media.
- Armengol, G., Eissa, S., Lozano, J. J., Shoman, S., Sumoy, L., Caball, M. R., Knuutila, S. 2007. Genomic imbalances in Schistosoma-associated and non Schistosoma-associated bladder carcinoma: an array comparative genomic hybridization analysis. *Cancer Genetics and Cytogenetics* 177: 16–9.
- Arnaldo, J. C. F., Henriqueta, B. C., Fernando, T. S., Jorge, M., Alexandre, J. L., Fernando, J. R. 2000. Genetic polymorphisms of genes gstm1 and cyp2d6 and Bladder cancer. *Brazilian Journal of Urology*, 26.3: 250-255
- Ayanda, and Opeyemi 2009. Prevalence of snail vectors of schistosomiasis and their infection rates in two localities within Ahmadu Bello University (A.B.U.)
 Campus, Zaria, Kaduna State, Nigeria. *Journal of Cell and Animal Biology* 3.4: 058-061.
- Babjuk, M., Oosterlinck, W., Sylvester, R., Kaasinen, E., Bohle, A., Palou-Redorta, J. and Roupret, M. 2011. European Association of, U. EAU guidelines on nonmuscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder, the 2011 update. *European Urology* 59: 997–1008.
- Bacharier, L. B. and Geha, R. S. 2000. Molecular mechanisms of IgE regulation. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunolology 105: S547–558.
- Badawi, A. F. 1996. Molecular and genetic events in schistosomiasis-associated human bladder cancer: role of oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes. *Cancer Letter* 105: 123–138.
- Barbosa, I., Caldeira, R. I., Carvalho, O. S., Vidigal, T. H. D. A., Jannott-Passos, L. K., Coelho, P. M. Z. 2006. Resistance to S. mansoni by transplantation of APO Biomphalaria tenagophilia. *Parasite Immunology* 28: 209-212.
- Baumgartner, C., Osl, M., Netzer, M., Baumgartner, D. 2011. Bioinformatic-driven search for metabolic biomarkers in disease. *Journal of Clinical Bioinformatics*, 1:2.

- Bergquist, N. R., and Colley, D. G. 1998. Schistosomiasis vaccine: research to development. *Parasitology Today* 14: 99- 104.
- Bethony, J., Williams, J. T., Kloos, H., Blangero, J., Alves-Fraga, L., Buck, G., Michalek, A., Williams-Blangero, S., LoVerde, P. T., Corréa-Oliveira, R., Gazzinelli, A. 2001. Exposure to *Schistosoma mansoni* infection in a rural area in Brazil. II: household risk factors. *Tropical Medicine International Health* 6: 136–145.
- Biu, A. A., Nwosu, C. O. and Akuta, A. 2000. The incidence of human schistosomiasis in Maiduguri, northern Nigeria. *Bioscience Research Communication* 12.1: 9-11
- Botelho, M. C., Machado, J. C., de Costa, J. M. 2010. *Schistosoma hematobium* and bladder cancer- What lies Beneath? *Virulence*; 1.2: 84–7.
- Botelho, M., Ferreia, A. C., Olivieira, M. J., Domingues, A., Machado, J. C., de Costa,
 J. M. 2009. Schistosoma haematobium total antigen and decreased apoptosis of normal epithelial cells. *International Journal of Parasitology* 39: 1083–91.
- Botteman, M. F., Pashos, C. L., Redaelli, A., Laskin, B., Hauser, R. 2003. The health economics of bladder cancer: a comprehensive review of the published literature. *Pharmacoeconomics* 21: 1315–30.
- Bouree, P. and Caumes, E. 2004. Cercariae dermatitis. Presse Medicale 33: 490-93.
- Brockmoller, J., Cascorbi, I., Henning, S., Meisel, C. and Roots, I. 2000. Molecular genetics of cancer susceptibility. *Pharmacology* 61: 212-27.
- Brockmoller, J., Cascorbi, I., Henning, S., Meisel, C. and Roots, I. 2000. Molecular genetics of cancer susceptibility. *Pharmacology* 61: 212-27.
- Brockmoller, J., Cascorbi, I., Kerb, R., Roots, I. 1996. Combined analysis of inherited polymorphisms in arylamine N-acetyltransferase 2, glutathione Stransferase
 M1 and T1, microsomal epoxide hydrolase, and cytochrome P450 enzymes as modulators of bladder cancer risk. *Cancer Research* 56: 3915-3925.
- Brooker, S., 2007. Spatial epidemiology of human schistosomiasis in Africa: risk models, transmission dynamics and control. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 101.1: 1-8.
- Brown, D. S. and Wright, C. A. 1985. *Schistosomiasis: Bilharzia*. In: The Niger and its neighbors: Environmental history and hydrology, human use and health

hazards of the major West African river. A. T. Grove (Ed). A. A. Balkema Publishers, Netherlands. 295-317.

- Burger, M., Catto, J. W., Dalbagni, G., Grossman, H. B., Herr, H., Karakiewicz, P., Kassouf, W., Kiemeney, L. A., la Vecchia, C., Shariat, S. and Lotan, Y. 2013.
 Epidemiology and risk factors of urothelial bladder cancer. *European Urology* 63: 234–241.
- Burnham, N. 1989. Bladder cancer: detection, prevention and therapeutics. *America Journal of Pharmacology* 29: 33–38.
- Cameron, L., Webster, R. B., Strempel, J. M., Kiesler, P., Kabesch, M., Ramachandran, H., Yu, L., Stern, D. A., Graves, P. E., Lohman, I. C., Wright, A. L., Halonen, M., Klimecki, W. T. and Vercelli, D. 2006. Th2 cell-selective enhancement of human IL13 transcription by IL13-1112C>T, a polymorphism associated with allergic inflammation. *Journal of Immunology* 177: 8633–8642.
- Cao, M., Zhao, L., Chen, H., Xue, W., Lin, D. 2012. NMR-based metabolomics analysis of human bladder cancer. *Analytical Sciences* 28.5: 451–6.
- Celis, J. E., Rasmussen, H. H., Vorum, H., Madsen, P., Honore, B., Wolf, H. 1996. Bladder squamous cell carcinomas express psoriasin and externalize it to the urine. *Journal of Urology* 155.6: 2105–2112.
- Cengis, M., Ozaydin, A., Ozkilic, A. C., Dedekarginoglu, G. 2007. The investigation of GSTT1, GSTM1 and SOD polymorphism in bladder cancer patients. *International Urology and Nephrology* DOI 10.1007/s11255-007-9179-9.
- Chang, D. W., Gu, J. and Wu, X. 2012. Germline prognostic markers for urinary bladder cancer: obstacles and opportunities. *Urology Oncology* 30: 524-532.
- Chaudhary, K. S., Lu, Q. L., Abel, P. D., Khandan-nia, N., Shoma, A. M., Baz M. E. L., Stamp, G. W. H., and Lalan, E. N. 1997. Expression of bcl-2 and p53 oncoproteins in schistosomiasis-associated transitional and squamous cell carcinoma of the urinary bladder. *Bristish Journal of Urology* 79: 78–84.
- Chen, L., Rao, K. V., He, Y. X. and Ramaswamy, K. 2002. Skin-stage schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni produce an apoptosis-inducing factor that can cause apoptosis of T cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 34329-35.

- Chen, Y. T., Chen, C. L., Chen, H. W., Chung, T., Wu, C. C. and Chen, C. D. 2010. Discovery of novel bladder cancer biomarkers by comparative urine proteomics using iTRAQ technology. *Journal of Proteome Research* 9.11: 5803–15.
- Chien-Lun, C., Tsung-Shih, L., Cheng-Han, T., Chih-Ching, W., Ting, C., Kun-Yi, C., Maureen, W., Yu-Sun, C., Jau-Song, Y. and Yi-Ting C. 2013. Identification of potential bladder cancer markers in urine by abundant-protein depletion coupled with quantitative proteomics. *Journal of Proteomics* 85: 28–43. 124.
- Chihara, Y., Kanai, Y., Fujimoto, H., Sugano, K., Kawashima, K., Liang, G., Jones, P.
 A., Fujimoto, K., Kuniyasu, H. and Hirao, Y. 2013. Diagnostic markers of urothelial cancer based on DNA methylation analysis. *BMC Cancer* 13: 275.
- Chitsulo, L., Engels, D., Montresor, A. and Savioli, L. 2000. The global status of schistosomiasis and its control. *Acta Tropical* 77: 41–51.
- Chung, C. C., Magalhaes, W. C., Gonzalez-Bosquet, J. and Chanock, S. J. 2010. Genome-wide association studies in cancer–Current and future directions. *Carcinogenesis* 31: 111–120.
- Conesa, A., Gotz, S., Garcia-Gomez, J. M., Terol, J., Talon, M. and Robles, M., 2005. Blast2GO: a universal tool for annotation, visualization and analysis in functional genomics research. *Bioinformatics* 21: 3674–3676.
- Corre, J., Hébraud, B.and Bourin, P. 2013. Concise Review: Growth Differentiation Factor 15 in Pathology: A Clinical Role? *Stem Cells Translational Medicine* 2.12: 946–952.
- Cribb, T. A., Bray, R. A., Littlewood, T., Pichelin, S. P. and Herniou, E. A. 2001. In *Interrelationships of the Platyhelminthes* (eds Littlewood, D. T. J. & Bray, R. A.) 168-185 (Taylor & Francis, London,).
- Da'dara, A. A., Faghiri, Z., Krautz-Peterson, G., Bhardwaj, R. and Skelly, P. J. 2013. Schistosome Na, K-ATPase as a therapeutic target. *Transaction Royal Society* of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene 107: 74–82.
- Dawet, A., Benjamin, C. B. and Yakubu, D. B. 2012. Prevalence and intensity of S. haematobium among residents of Gwong and Kabong in Jos North Local Government Area, Plateau State, Nigeria. International Journal of Tropical Medicine, 7.2: 69-73.

- de Jong, E. C., Vieira, P. L., Kalinski, P., Schuitemaker, J. H., Tanaka, Y. and Wierenga, E. A., 2002. Microbial compounds selectively induce Th1 cellpromoting or Th2 cell-promoting dendritic cells in vitro with diverse THcellpolarizing signals. *Journal of Immunology* 168: 1704-9.
- De la Torre E., Manzano-Roman, R., Valero, L., Oleaga, A., Perez-Sanchez, R. and Hernandez-Gonzalez, A. 2011. Comparative proteomic analysis of Fasciola hepatica juveniles and Schistosoma bovis schistosomula. *Journal of Proteomics* 74.9: 1534e-1544.
- Dessein, A. J., Chevillard, C., Marquet, S., Henri, S., Hillaire, D. and Dessein, H. 2001. Genetics of parasitic infections. *Drug Metabolism Dispos* 29: 484–488.
- Dettmer, K., Vogl, F. C., Ritter, A. P., Zhu, W., Nurnberger, N., Kreutz, M., Oefner, P. J. and Gronwald, W., Gottfried, E. 2013. Distinct metabolic differences between various human cancer and primary cells. *Electrophoresis* 34: 2836-2847.
- Devaney, E. 2006. Thermoregulation in the life cycle of nematodes. *International Journal of Parasitology* 36: 641–649.
- deWalick, S., Bexkens, M. L., van Balkom, B. W. M., Wu, Y., Smit, C. H., Hokke, C. H., de Groot, P. G., Heck, A. J. R., Tielens, A. G. M. and van Hellemond, J. J. 2011. The proteome of the insoluble Schistosoma mansoni eggshell skeleton. *International Journal for Parasitology* 41: 523–532.
- Dhawan, D., Hamdy, F. C., and Rehman, I. 2006. Evidence for the early onset of aberrant promoter methylation in urothelial carcinoma. *Journal of Pathology* 209: 336-43.
- Diemert, D. J., Pinto, A. G., Freire, J., Jariwala, A., Santiago, H., Hamilton, R. G.,
 Periago, M. V., Loukas, A., Tribolet, L., Mulvenna, C. R., Hotez, P. J. and
 Bethony, J. M. 2012. Generalized urticaria induced by the Na-ASP-2 hookworm vaccine: implications for the development of vaccines against helminths. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 130: 169–176, e166.
- Djukic, T. I., Savic-Radojevic, A. R., Pekmezovic, T. D., Matic, M. G., Pljesa-Ercegovac, M. S., Coric, V. M., Radic, T. M., Suvakov, S. R., Krivic, B. N., Dragicevic, D. P., Simic, T. P. 2013. Glutathione S-Transferase T1, O1 and O2

Polymorphisms Are Associated with Survival in Muscle Invasive Bladder Cancer Patients. *PLoS ONE* 8.9: e74724. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0074724

- Doenhoff, M. J., Pearson, S., Dunne, D. W., Bickle, Q., Lucas, S. and Bain, J. 1981. Immunological control of hepatotoxicity and parasite egg excretion in Schistosoma mansoni infections: stage specificity of the reactivity of immune serum in T-cell deprived mice. *Transaction Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 75: 41-53.
- Dombrowicz, D. and Capron, M. 2001. Eosinophils, allergy and parasites. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 13: 716–720.
- Driguez, P., McManus, D. P. and Gobert, G. N. 2016. Clinical implications of recent findings in schistosome proteomics, *Expert Review of Proteomics*, 13.1: 19-33.
- Dunne, D. W. and Pearce, E. J. 1999. Immunology of hepatosplenic schistosomiasis mansoni: a human perspective. *Microbes Infection* **1**: 553–560.
- Dunne, D. W., Jones, F. M. and Doenhoff, M. J. 1991. The purification, characterization, serological activity and hepatotoxic properties of two cationic glycoproteins (alpha 1 and omega 1) from Schistosoma mansoni eggs. *Parasitology*; 103: 225-36.
- Egwuyenga O. A., Nmorsi, P. and Omokaiye, O. 1994. Schistosomiasis in Bauchi, Nigeria Journal of Hygiene Epidemiology Micrbiology and Immunology 33: 169-179.
- Ejima, I. A. A. and Odaibo, A. B. 2010. Urinary schistosomiasis in the Niger-Benue of Kogi State, Nigeria. *International Journal of Tropical Medicine* 5.3: 73-80.
- Ekwunife, C. A., Okafor, F. C. and Nwaorgu, O. C. 2009. Ultrasonographic screening of urinary schistosomiasis infected patients in Agulu community, Anambra state, southeast Nigeria. *International Archives of Medicine* 2: 34
- El-Bolkainy, M. N., Mokhtar, M., Ghonim, M. A., and Hussein, M. H. 1981. The impact of schistosomiasis on the pathology of bladder carcinoma. *Cancer* 48: 2643–2648.
- Elem, B. and Purohit, R. 1983. Carcinoma of urinary bladder in Zambia: a quantitative estimate of *Schistosoma haematobium* infection. *British Journal of Urology* 55: 275–278.

- Ellis, K. M., Zhen, Z. Z., Hong-Gen, C., Grant, W. M., Yue-Sheng, L., and Donald, P. M. 2007. Analysis of the 5q31–33 Locus Shows an Association between Single Nucleotide Polymorphism Variants in the *IL-5* Gene and Symptomatic Infection with the Human Blood Fluke, *Schistosoma japonicum. Journal of Immunology* 179: 8366-8371.
- El-Sebai, I. 1978. Cancer of the bilharzial bladder. Urology Research 6: 233–236.
- El-Sheikh, S. S., Madaan, S., Alhasso, A., Abel, P., Stamp, G., Lalani, E. N. 2001. Cyclooxygenase-2: a possible target in Schistosoma associated bladder cancer. *Bristish Journal of Urology* 88: 921–7.
- European Association of Urology 2016. EAU Guidelines on muscle-invasive and mestastic bladder cancer.
- Everley, P. A., Krijgsveld, J., Zetter, B. R., Gygi, S. P. 2004. Quantitative cancer proteomics: stable isotope labeling with amino acids in cell culture (SILAC) as a tool for prostate cancer research. *Molecular and Cell Proteomics* 3: 729–735.
- Everts, B., Perona-Wright, G., Smits, H. H., Hokke, C. H., van der Ham, A. J. and Fitzsimmons, C. M. 2009. Omega-1, a glycoprotein secreted by Schistosoma mansoni eggs, drives Th2 responses. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 206: 1673-80.
- Fadl-Elmula, I., Kytola, S., Leithy, M. E., Abdel-Hameed, M., Mandahl, N., Elagib, A., Ibrahim, M., Larsson, C. and Heim, S. 2002. Chromosomal aberrations in benign and malignant bilharzia-associated bladder lesions analyzed by comparative genomic hybridization. *BMC Cancer* 2:5.
- Fallon, P. G., Richardson, E. J., McKenzie, G. J., McKenzie, A. N. 2000. Schistosome infection of transgenic mice defines distinct and contrasting pathogenic roles for IL-4 and IL-13: IL-13 is a profibrotic agent. *Journal of Immunology* 164: 2585–2591.
- Fei, Y., Li, W., Castillo-Martin, M., McBride, R., Galsky, M. D., Zhu, J., Boffetta, P., Zhang D. Y., Cordon-Cardo, C. 2014. Featured Review Article Biomarkers for bladder cancer management: present and future. *America Journal of Clinical and Experimental Urology* 2.1: 1-14.
- Feldman, A. S., Banyard, J., Wu, C. L., McDougal, W. S., Zetter, B. R. 2009. Cystatin B as a tissue and urinary biomarker of bladder cancer recurrence and disease progression. *Clinical Cancer Research* 15.3: 1024–31.
- Feng, S., Yang, N., Pennathur, S., Goodison, S., Lubman, D. M. 2009. Enrichment of glycoproteins using nanoscale chelating concanavalin A monolithic capillary chromatography. *Anal Chem*istry 81.10: 3776–83.
- Ferguson, A. R. 1911. Associated bilharziasis and primary malignant disease of the urinary bladder with observations on a series of forty cases. *Journal of Pathology and Bacteriology* 16: 76–94.
- Figueroa, J. D., Ye, Y., Siddiq, A., Garcia-Closas, M., Chatterjee, N., Prokunina-Olsson, L., Cortessis, V. K., Kooperberg, C., Cussenot, O., Benhamou, S., Prescott, J., Porru, S., Dinney, C. P., Malats, N., Baris, D., Purdue, M., Jacobs, E. J., Albanes, D., Wang, Z., Deng, X., Chung C. C., Tang, W., Bas, B. H., Trichopoulos D., Ljungberg, B., Clavel-Chapelon, F., Weiderpass, E., Krogh, V., Dorronsoro, M., Travis, R., Tjonneland, A., Brenan, P., Chang-Claude, J., Riboli, E., Conti, D., Gago-Dominguez, M., Stern, M. C., Pike, M. C., Van Den Berg, D., Yuan, J. M., Hohensee, C., Rodabough, R., Cancel-Tassin, G., Roupret, M., Comperat, E., Chen, C., De Vivo, I., Giovannucci, E., Hunter, D. J., Kraft, P., Lindstrom, S., Carta, A., Pavanello, S., Arici, C., Mastrangelo, G., Kamat, A. M., Lerner, S.P., Barton, G. H., Lin, J., Gu, J., Pu, X., Hutchinson, A., Burdette, L., Wheeler, W., Kogevinas, M., Tardon, A., Serra, C., Carrato, A., Garcia-Closas, R., Lloreta, J., Schwenn, M., Karagas, M. R., Johnson, A., Schned, A., Armenti, K. R., Hosain, G. M., Andriole, G. Jr., Grubb, R. 3rd, Black, A., Ryan, D. W., Gapstur, S. M., Weinstein, S. J., Virtamo, J., Haiman, C. A., Landi, M. T., Caporaso, N., Fraumeni, J. F. Jr., Vineis, P., Wu, X., Silverman, D. T., Chanock, S. and Rothman, N. 2014. Genome-wide association study identifies multiple loci associated with bladder cancer risk. Human Molecular Genetics 23: 1387-1398.
- Finkelman, F. D. and Urban J. F. Jr. 2001. The other side of the coin: the protective role of the TH2 cytokines. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 107: 772–780.

- Finkelman, F. D., Shea-Donohue, T., Goldhill, J., Sullivan, C. A., Morris, S. C., Madden, K. B. and Gause, W. C., and Urban, J. F., Jr. 1997. Cytokine regulation of host defense against parasitic gastrointestinal nematodes: lessons from studies with rodent models. *Annual Review of Immunology* 15: 505–533.
- Fritsche, H. A., Barton, H. G., Seth, P. L. and Ihor, S. 2006. National Academy of Clinical Biochemistry Guidelines for the Use of Tumor Markers in Bladder Cancer; NACB: Practice Guidelines And Recommendations For Use Of Tumor Markers In The Clinic Bladder Cancer (3H) from pTa tumours. *BJU International* 90: 846-852
- Fusco, A. C., Salafsky, B. and Kevin, M. B. 1985. Schistosoma mansoni: eicosanoid production by cercariae. *Experimental Parasitology* 59: 44-50.
- Garcia-Closas, M., Malats, N. and Silverman, D. 2005. NAT2 slow acetylation, GSTM1 null genotype, and risk of bladder cancer: results from the Spanish Bladder Cancer Study and meta-analyses. Lancet 366.9486: 649–659.
- Gatlin, M. R., Black, C. L., Mwinzi, P. N., Secor, W. E. and Karanja, D. M. 2009. Association of the Gene Polymorphisms IFN-c +874, IL-13 21055 and IL-4 2590 with Patterns of Reinfection with Schistosoma mansoni. *PLoS Negleted Tropical Disease* 3.2: e375.
- Gatlin, M. R., Black, C. L., Mwinzi, P. N., Secor, W. E., Karanja, D. M. 2009. Association of the Gene Polymorphisms IFN-c +874, IL-13 21055 and IL-4 2590 with Patterns of Reinfection with Schistosoma mansoni. *PLoS Negleted Tropical Diseases* 3.2: e375.
- Gause, W. C., Urban, J. F. Jr., and Stadecker, M. J. 2003. The immune response to parasitic helminths: insights from murine models. *Trends in Immunology* 24: 269–277.
- Ghafouri-Fard, S., Nekoohesh, L., and Motevaseli, E. 2014. Bladder Cancer Biomarkers: Review and Update. *Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Preview* 15.6: 2395-2403
- Gibodat, M. 2000. Post-transmission schistosomiasis: a new agenda. Acta Tropica 77: 3-7.
- Goodison, S., Chang, M., Dai, Y., Urquidi, V., Rosser, C. J. 2012. A multianalyte assay for the non-invasive detection of bladder cancer. *PLoS One.*; 7.10: e47469.

- Goodison, S., Rosser, C. J., and Urquidi, V. 2013. Bladder Cancer Detection and Monitoring: Assessment of Urine- and Blood-Based Marker Tests. *Molecular Diagnosis Therapy* 17: 71–84.
- Gordon, S. and Martinez, F. O. 2010. Alternative activation of macrophages: mechanism and functions. *Immunity*; 32: 593-604.
- Grotenhuis, A. J., Vermeulen, S. H., Kiemeney, L. A. 2010. Germline genetic markers for urinary bladder cancer risk, prognosis and treatment response. *Future Oncology* 6.9: 1433–1460.
- Gryseels, B, Polman, K., Clerinx, J. and Kestens, L. 2006. Human schistosomiasis. *Lancet* 368: 1106–1118.
- Gryseels, B. and De Vlas, S. J. 1996. Worm burdens inschistosome infections. *Parasitology Today* 12: 115–119.
- Gryseels, B. and Nkulikyinka, L. 1988. The distribution of Schistosoma mansoni in the Rusizi plain (Burundi). Annal Tropical Medecine and Parasitology, 82: 581– 590. PMID:3151430
- Gu, J. and Wu, X. 2011. Genetic susceptibility to bladder cancer risk and outcome. *Per Medicine* 8.3: 365–374.
- Gu, J., Liang, D., Wang, Y., Lu, C. and Wu, X. 2005. Effects of *N*-acetyl transferase 1 and 2 polymorphisms on bladder cancer risk in Caucasians. *Mutation. Research* 581(1–2): 97–104.
- Guey, L. T., Garcı'a-Closas, M., and Murta-Nascimento, C. 2010. EPICURO/ Spanish Bladder Cancer Study investigators. Genetic susceptibility to distinct bladder cancer subphenotypes. *European Urology* 57: 283–92.
- Hameed, D. A. and El-Metwally, T. H. 2008. The effectiveness of retinoic acid treatment in bladder cancer-Impact on recurrence, survival and TGFα and VEGF as end-point biomarkers. *Cancer Biology and Therapy* 7.1: 92-100
- Harizi, H., Juzan, M., Pitard, V., Moreau, J. F., Gualde, N. 2002. Cyclooxygenase-2issued prostaglandin e(2) enhances the production of endogenous IL-10, which down-regulates dendritic cell functions. *Journal of Immunology* 168: 2255-63.
- Harris, D. P., Haynes, L., Sayles, P. C., Duso, D. K., Eaton, S. M., Lepak, N. M., Johnson, L. L., Swain, S. L., Lund, F. E. 2000. Reciprocal regulation of

polarized cytokine production by effector B and T cells. *Nature Immunology* 1: 475–482.

- Hassan, A., Ntiaidem, U., Morenikeji, O., Nwuba, R., Anumudu, C., Adejuwon, S., Salawu, O., Jegede, A., Odaibo, A. 2012. Urine Turbidity and Microhaematuria as Rapid Assessment Indicators for Schistosoma haematobium Infection among School Children in Endemic Areas. *American Journal of Infectious Diseases* 8.1: 60-64.
- Hatem, T. and Rashika, E. 2007. Praziquantel binds Schistosoma mansoni adult worm actin. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* 29: 570–575.
- Hattori, N., and Ushijima, T. 2016. Epigenetic impact of infection on carcinogenesis: mechanisms and applications. *Genome Medicine 8*: 10. <u>http://doi.org/10.1186/s13073-016-0267-2</u>
- He, H., Isnard, A., Kouriba, B., Cabantous, S., Dessein, A. 2008. A STAT6 gene polymorphism is associated with high infection levels in urinary schistosomiasis. *Genes Immunity* 9: 195–206.
- He, Q. and Chiu, J. 2003. Proteomics in biomarker discovery and drug development. Journal of Cellular Biochemistry 89.5: 868-886
- He, Y. X., Chen, L., Ramaswamy, K. 2002. Schistosoma mansoni, S. haematobium, and S. japonicum: early events associated with penetration and migration of schistosomula through human skin. Experimental Parasitology 102: 99-108.
- Heim, S. and Mitelman, F. 1995. Cancer cytogenetics. 2nd edition. New York: Wiley-Liss Inc.
- Hein, D. W. 2002. Molecular genetics and function of NAT1 and NAT2: role in aromatic amine metabolism and carcinogenesis. *Mutation. Research* 506–507: 65–77.
- Hernandez-Gonzalez, A., Valero, M. L., del Pino, M. S., Oleaga, A., Siles-Lucas, M.
 2010. Proteomic analysis of in vitro newly excysted juveniles from Fasciola hepatica. *Molecular and Biochemical Parasitology* 172.2: 121e128.
- Hewitson, J. P., Grainger, J. R., Maizels, R. M. 2009. Helminth immunoregulation: the role of parasite secreted proteins in modulating host immunity. *Molecular and Biochemical Parasitology* 167: 1-11.

- Ho, C. C., Tan, W. P., Pathmanathan, R., Tan, W. K., Tan, H. M. 2013. Fluorescencein-situ-hybridization in the surveillance of urothelial cancers: can use of cystoscopy or ureteroscopy be deferred? *Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Preview* 14: 4057-9.
- Ho, I. C., Tai, T. S., Pai, S. Y. 2009. GATA3 and the T-cell lineage: essential functions before and after T-helper-2-cell differentiation. *Nature Review Immunology* 9: 125-35.
- Hodder, SL, Mahmoud AAF, Sorenson K, Weinert DM, Stein RL, Ouma JH, Koech
 D, King CH 2000. Predisposition to urinary tract epithelial metaplasia in
 Schistosoma haematobium infection. *Am J Trop Med Hyg*, 63: 133–138.
- Hoffmann, K.F., James S.L., Cheever A.W., Wynn T.A. 1999. Studies with double cytokine-deficient mice reveal that highly polarized Th1- and Th2-type cytokine and antibody responses contribute equally to vaccine-induced immunity to Schistosoma mansoni. *Journal of Immunology* 163: 927-38.
- Hogg, K.G., Kumkate S., Anderson S. and Mountford A.P. 2003a. Interleukin-12 p40 secretion by cutaneous CD11c+ and F4/80+ cells is a major feature of the innate immune response in mice that develop Th1-mediated protective immunity to Schistosoma mansoni. *Infection Immunity* 71:3563-71
- Hogg, K.G., Kumkate S. and Mountford A.P. 2003b. IL-10 regulates early IL-12mediated immune responses induced by the radiation-attenuated schistosome vaccine. *International journal of Immunology* 15:1451-9.
- Hogland, M. 2012. The bladder cancer genome: chromosomal changes as prognostic markers, opportunities and obstacles. *Urology Oncology* 30: 535–40.
- Holland, M. J., Harcus, Y. M., Riches, P. L. and Maizels, R. M. 2000. Proteins secreted by the parasitic nematode *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* act as adjuvants for TH2 responses. *European Journal of Immunology* 30: 1977–1987.
- Holterman, D. A., Diaz, J. I., Blackmore, P. F., Davis, J. W., Schellhammer, P. F., and Corica, A. 2006. Overexpression of alpha-defensin is associated with bladder cancer invasiveness. *Urology Oncology* 24.2: 97–108.
- Hoque, M. O., Begum, S., Topaloglu, O., Chatterjee, A., Rosenbaum, E., Criekinge,WV, Westra WH, Schoenberg M, Zahurak M, Goodman S. N. and Sidransky D.

2006. Quantitation of promoter methylation of multiple genes in urine DNA and bladder cancer detection. *Journal National Cancer Institute* 98: 996-1004.

- Hosni, K.S. and Soheir M. 2012. Changing Patterns (Age, Incidence, and Pathologic Types) of Schistosoma-associated Bladder Cancer in Egypt in the Past Decade. Urology 79.2: 379–383
- Hotez, P. J., Brindley, P. J., Bethony, J. M., King, C. H., Pearce, E. J., Jacobson, J.
 2008. Helminth infections: the great neglected tropical diseases. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 118: 1311–1321
- Hotez, P. J., Molyneux, D. H., Fenwick, A. 2007. Control of neglected diseases. *N. Engl J. Med.*, 357: 1018-27
- Hsu, L., Chen, W., Yang, T., Chen, Y., Lo, W., Wang, Y., Liao, Y., Hsueh, Y., Chiou,
 H., Wu, M., and Chen, C. 2011. Genetic Polymorphism in glutathione Stransferase (GST) superfamily and risk of arsenic-induced urothelial carcinoma in residents of southwestern Taiwan. *Journal Of Biomedical Science* 18: 51.
- Hyndman, M. E., Mullins, J. K., Bivalacqua, T. J. 2011. Metabolomics and bladder cancer. *Urology Oncology* 29.5: 558–61.
- IARC, Working Group, 2011. Schistosoma haematobium. IARC Monograghs-100B: 371-384
- IARC, 1994. Monograph on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans: schistosomes, liver flukes and Helicobacter pylori. WHO: *International Agency for Research on Cancer*; 61:9–175.
- Ibrahim, A.S. 1986. Site distribution of cancer in Egypt: twelve years' experience (1970–1981), p. 45–50. *In* M. Khogali, Y. T. Omar, A. Gjorgov, and A. S. Ismail (ed.), Cancer prevention in developing countries. Pergamon Press, Oxford, United Kingdom.
- Irmak, S., Tilki, D., Heukeshoven, J., Oliveira-Ferrer L, Friedrich M, Huland H 2005.
 Stage-dependent increase of orosomucoid and zinc-alpha (2)-glycoprotein in urinary bladder cancer. *Proteomics*; 5(16):4296–304.
- Issaq, H.J., Nativ O., Waybright T., Luke B., Veenstra T.D., Issaq EJ 2008. Detection of bladder cancer in human urine by metabolomics profiling using high performance liquid chromatography/ mass spectrometry. *J Urol.* 179(6):2422–6.

- Jackson, J.A., Turner J.D., Rentoul L., Faulkner H., Behnke JM, Hoyle M, Grencis RK, Else KJ, Kamgno J, Bradley JE, and Boussinesq M 2004b. Cytokine response profiles predict species-specific infection patterns in human GI nematodes. *International Journal Parasitology* 34: 1237–1244.
- Jackson, JA, Turner JD, Rentoul L, Faulkner H, Behnke JM, Hoyle M, Grencis RK, Else KJ, Kamgno J, Boussinesq M, and Bradley JE 2004a. T helper cell type 2 responsiveness predicts future susceptibility to gastrointestinal nematodes in humans. J. Infect. Dis. 190: 1804–1811.
- Jacobs, BL, Lee CT, Montie JE 2010. Bladder cancer in 2010: how far have we come? *CA Cancer J Clin*; 60(4):244–72.
- Jobaida, A, Akio E, Tsutomu N, Laila NI, Fumiaki S, Hosen MdI, Mahmud H, Nabi AHM 2016. Analyses of Genetic Variations of Glutathione S-Transferase Mu1 and Theta1 Genes in Bangladeshi Tannery Workers and Healthy Controls. *BioMedical Research International* 2016: 6973057, 8
- Johns, L. E. and Houlston, R. S. 2000. Glutathione S-transferase mu1 (GSTM1) status and bladder cancer risk: a meta-analysis. *Mutagenesis* 15: 399-404.
- Johns, L. E. and Houlston, R. S. 2000b. N-acetyl transferase-2 and bladder cancer risk: a meta analysis. *Environ Mol Mutagen*, 36, 221-7.
- Jordan, P. and Webbe, G. 1993. Epidemiology. In: *Human schistosomiasis*. Jordan P, Webbe G Sturrock RF, editors. Wallingford, UK: 87-158.
- Kalantari, S., Jafari, A., Moradpoor, R., Ghasemi, E., and Khalkhal, E. 2015. Human Urine Proteomics: Analytical Techniques and Clinical Applications in Renal Diseases. *International Journal of Proteomics* 2015: 782798, 17.
- Kalinski, P., Hilkens, C. M., Wierenga, E. A. and Kapsenberg, M. L. 1999. T-cell priming by type-1 and type-2 polarized dendritic cells: the concept of a third signal. *Immunology Today* 20: 561–567.
- Kallioniemi, A., Kallioniemi, O. P., Sudar, D., Rutovitz, D., Gray, J. W., Waldman, F., Pinkel, D. 1992. Comparative genomic hybridization for molecular cytogenetic analysis of solid tumors. *Science*; 258: 818–21.
- Karagas, M. R., Park, S., Warren, A., Hamilton, J., Nelson, H. H., Mott, L. A., Kelsey,
 K. T. 2005. Gender, smoking, glutathione-S-transferase variants and bladder cancer incidence: a population-based study. *Cancer Letter* 219.1: 63-69.

- Karakiewicz, P. I., Benayoun, S., Zippe, C., Lüdecke, G., Boman, H., Sanchez-Carbayo, M., Casella, R., Mian, C., Friedrich, M. G., Eissa, S., Akaza, H., Huland, H., Hedelin, H., Rupesh, R., Miyanaga, N., Sagalowsky, A. I., Marberger, M. J., Shariat, S. F. 2006. Institutional variability in the accuracy of urinary cytology for predicting recurrence of transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. *BJU Int*ernational 5: 997-1001.
- Karanja, D. M., Colley, D. G., Nahlen, B. L., Ouma, J. H., Secor, W. E. 1997. Studies on schistosomiasis in western Kenya: I. Evidence for immune-facilitated excretion of schistosome eggs from patients with Schistosoma mansoni and human immunodeficiency virus coinfections. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 56: 515-21.
- Kausch, I. and Böhle, A. 2001: Bladder cancer II Molecular aspects and diagnosis. *European Urology* 5: 498- 506.
- Kelly, J. D., Dudderidge, T. J., Wollenschlaeger, A., Okoturo, O., Burling, K., Tulloch, F. 2012. Bladder cancer diagnosis and identification of clinically significant disease by combined urinary detection of Mcm5 and nuclear matrix protein 22. *PLoS One.*; 7.7: e40305.
- Kempkes, M., Golka, K., Reich, S., Reckwitz, T., Bolt, H. M. 1996. Glutathione Stransferase GSTM1 and GSTT1 null genotypes as potential risk factors for urothelial cancer of the bladder. *Archives of Toxicology* 71.1-2: 123-126.
- Kiemeney, L. A., Grotenhuis, A. J., Vermeulen, S. H. and Wu, X. 2009. Genome-wide association studies in bladder cancer: First results and potential relevance. *Current Opinion in Urology 19*: 540–546.
- Kiemeney, L. A., Sulem, P., Besenbacher, S., Vermeulen, S. H., Sigurdsson, A., Thorleifsson, G., Gudbjartsson, D. F., Stacey, S. N., Gudmundsson, J., Zanon, C., Kostic, J., Masson, G., Bjarnason, H., Palsson, S.T., Skarphedinsson, O.B., Gudjonsson, S.A., Witjes, J.A., Grotenhuis, A.J., Verhaegh, G.W., Bishop, D.T., Sak SC, Choudhury A, Elliott F, Barrett JH, Hurst CD, de Verdier PJ, Ryk C, Rudnai P, Gurzau E, Koppova K, Vineis P, Polidoro S, Guarrera S, Sacerdote C, Campagna M, Placidi D, Arici C, Zeegers MP, Kellen E, Gutierrez BS, Sanz-Velez JI, Sanchez-Zalabardo M, Valdivia G, Garcia-Prats MD, Hengstler JG, Blaszkewicz M, Dietrich H, Ophoff RA, van den Berg LH,

Alexiusdottir K, Kristjansson K, Geirsson G, Nikulasson S, Petursdottir V, Kong A, Thorgeirsson T, Mungan NA, Lindblom A, van Es MA, Porru S, Buntinx, F., Golka, K., Mayordomo, J. I., Kumar, R., Matullo, G., Steineck, G., Kiltie, A. E., Aben, K. K., Jonsson, E., Thorsteinsdottir, U., Knowles, M. A., Rafnar, T., Stefansson, K. (2010). A sequence variant at 4p16.3 confers susceptibility to urinary bladder cancer. *Nature Genetics* 42: 415–9.

- Kiriluk, K. J., Prasad, S. M., Patel, A. R., Steinberg, G. D. and Smith, N. D. 2012. Bladder cancer risk from occupational and environmental exposures. *Urology Oncology*, 30, 199–211.
- Kompier, L. C., Lurkin, I., van der Aa, M. N. M., van Rhijn, B. W. G., van der Kwast,
 T. H., Zwarthoff, E. C. 2010. FGFR3, HRAS, KRAS, NRAS and PIK3CA mutations in bladder cancer and their potential as biomarkers for surveillance and therapy. *PLoS One* 5: 13821.
- Konety, B. R., Nguyen, T., Brenes, G., Sholder, A., Bastacky, S., Potter, D., Getzenberg, R. 2000. Clinical usefulness of the novel marker BLCA-4 for the detection of bladder cancer. *Journal of Urology* 164: 634-639.
- Koopmann, J., Zhang, Z., White, N., Rosenzweig, J., Fedarko, N., Jagannath, S., Canto, M. I., Yeo, C. J., Chan, D. W., Goggins, M. 2004. Serum diagnosis of pancreatic adenocarcinoma using surface-enhanced laser desorption and ionization mass spectrometry. *Clinical Cancer Research* 10: 860–868.
- Kotze, S. R., Zinyama-Gutsire, R., Per, K., Benn, S., Gomo, E., Gerstoft, J., van Dam, G., Mortensen, O. H., Ullum, H., Erikstrup, C . 2015. HIV and schistosomiasis in rural Zimbabwe: the association of Retinol-binding protein with disease progression, inflammation and mortality. *International Journal of Infectious Disease*. 33: 159-164
- Kouriba, B., Chevillard C, Bream JH, Argiro L, Dessein H, Arnaud V, Sangare L, Dabo A, Beavogui AH, Arama C, 2005. Analysis of the 5q31–q33 locus shows an association between IL13–1055C/T IL-13–591A/G polymorphisms and *Schistosoma haematobium* infections. *J. Immunol.* 174: 6274–6281.
- Kumar, P. and Ramaswamy, K. 1999. Vaccination with irradiated cercariae of Schistosoma mansoni preferentially induced the accumulation of interferon-

gamma producing T cells in the skin and skin draining lymph nodes of mice. *Parasitology International* 48:109-19.

- La Flamme AC, MacDonald AS and Pearce EJ 2000. Role of IL-6 in directing the initial immune response to schistosome eggs. *J. Immunol.* 164, 2419–2426.
- La Flamme, A. C. and Pearce, E. J 1999. The absence of IL-6 does not affect TH2-cell development *in vivo*, but does lead to impaired proliferation, IL-2 receptor expression and B-cell responses. *Journal of Immunol.* 162, 5829–5837.
- La Vecchia, C, Nagri B, D'Avanzo B, Savoldelli R, and Franceshi S 1991. Genital and urinary tract diseases and bladder cancer. *Cancer Res.* 51:629–631.
- Lee SJ, Cho SH, Park SK, Kim SW, Park MS, Choi HY, Choi JY, Lee SY, Im HJ, Kim JY, Yoon KJ, Choi H, Shin SG, Park TW, Rothman N, Hirvonen A, Kang D 2002. Combined effect of glutathione S-transferase M1 and T1 genotypes on bladder cancer risk. *Cancer Lett*, 177(2):173-179.
- Leenstra T, Acosta LP, Wu HW, Langdon GC, Solomon JS, Manalo DL, Su L, Jiz M, Jarilla B, Pablo AO 2006. T-helper-2 cytokine responses to Sj97 predict resistance to reinfection with *Schistosoma japonicum*. *Infect. Immun.* 74: 370– 381.
- Lin L Huang Z, Gao Y, Chen Y, Hang W, Xing J, Yan X 2012. LC-MS-based serum metabolic profiling for genitourinary cancer classification and cancer type-specific biomarker discovery. Proteomics; 12: 2238-2246.
- Linder E and Thors C (1992). Schistosoma mansoni: praziquantel induced tegumental lesion exposes actin of surface spines and allows binding of actin depolymerizing factor, gelsolin. *Parasitology*, 105 (1):71-9.
- Lindgren, D, Liedberg F, Andersson A, Chebil G, Gudjonsson S, Borg A, Månsson W, Fioretos T, Höglund M 2006. Molecular characterization of early-stage bladder carcinomas by expression profiles, FGFR3 mutation status, and loss of 9q. *Oncogene*, **25**, 2685-96.
- Liu, F, Cui SJ, Hu W, Feng Z, Wang ZQ, Han ZG 2009. Excretory/secretory proteome of the adult developmental stage of human blood fluke, Schistosoma japonicum. *Mol Cell Proteomics* . 8:1236-51; PMID:19299421.
- Liu, JM, Yu H, Shi YJ, Li H, He L, Li JX, Dong CH, Xie Q, Jin YM, Lu K, Lin JJ (2013). Seasonal dynamics of *Schistosoma japonicum* infection in buffaloes in

the Poyang Lake region and suggestions on local treatment schemes. Vet Parasitol. 15;198(1-2):219-22. doi: 10.1016/j.vetpar.2013.08.020.

- Lopez-Beltran, A and Cheng L (2006). Histologic variants of urothelial carcinoma: differential diagnosis and clinical implications. *Hum Pathol*; 37:1371–88.
- Lucas, S. B. 1982. Squamous cell carcinoma of the bladder and schistosomiasis. *East Afr. Med. J.*; 59:345–351.
- MacDonald AS, Straw AD, Bauman B. and Pearce EJ 2001. CD8– dendritic-cell activation status plays an integral role in influencing TH2 response development. Journal of *Immunology* 167, 1982–1988. PMID:11489979.
- Machado DC, Horton D, Harrop R, Peachell PT, Helm BA 1996. Potential allergens stimulate the release of mediators of the allergic response from cells of mast cell lineage in the absence of sensitization with antigen-specific IgE. *Eur J. Immunol*; 26:2972-80; PMID:8977293; http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/eji.1830261224.
- Mahmoud B, Mohamed E, Hamdy M, Galila Y, Mohamed I, Ahmed M, Khaled B, Nihad A and Kamal K 2004. Activity of Some Hepatic Enzymes in Schistosomiasis and Concomitant Alteration of Arylsulfatase B. Journal of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, Vol. 37, 2, 223-228
- Malik MO, Veress B, Daoud EH, and El-Hassan M 1975. Pattern of bladder cancer in the Sudan and its relation to schistosomiasis: a study of 255 vesical carcinomas. *J. Trop. Med. Hyg.* 78:219–233.
- Margel D, Pesvner-Fischer M, Baniel J, Yossepowitch O, Cohen I R 2011. Stress proteins and cytokines are urinary biomarkers for diagnosis and staging of bladder cancer. *Eur Urol.*; 59(1):113–9.
- Marimuthu, A.,'Meally R. N. O, Chaerkady R. 2011. A comprehensive map of the human urinary proteome. *Journal of Proteome Research*, vol. 10, no. 6, pp. 2734–2743.
- Marquet, S. 1996. Genetic localization of a locus controlling the intensity of infection by *Schistosoma mansoni* on chromosome 5q31–q33. *Nature Genetics*. 14: 181–184
- Matic, M, Dragicevic B, Pekmezovic T, Suvakov S, Savic-Radojevic A, Pljesa-Ercegovac M, Dragicevic D, Smiljic J and Simic T 2016. Common

Polymorphisms in GSTA1, GSTM1 and GSTT1 are Associated with Susceptibility to Urinary Bladder Cancer in Individuals from Balkan Endemic Nephropathy Areas of Serbia. *Tohoku J. Exp. Med.*, 240, 25-30

- Mc Conkey D.J., Lee S, Choi W. 2010. Molecular genetics of bladder cancer: emerging mechanisms of tumor initiation and progression. *Urol Oncol*; 28(4):429–40.
- McGrath, M., Michaud D., and De Vivo I., 2006. Polymorphisms in *GSTT1*, *GSTM1*, *NAT1* and *NAT2* genes and bladder cancer risk in men and women. *BMC Cancer*, 6:239
- McManus, D. P. and Loukas A. 2008. Current status of vaccines for schistosomiasis. *Clinical Microbiology Review* 21: 225–242. doi:10.1128/CMR.00046-07 PMID:18202444
- McSorley, H. J. and Maizels R. M 2012. Helminth Infections and Host Immune Regulation. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews*, 25: 4, 585–608.
- Merseburger, A.S. and Kuczyk, M.A **2007.** The value of bladder-conserving strategies in muscle-invasive bladder carcinoma compared with radical surgery. *Current Opinion Urology* **17**, 358–362.
- Mitropoulos D, Kiroudi-Voulgari A, Nikolopoulos P, Manousakas T, Zervas A. 2005. Accuracy of cystoscopy in predicting histologic features of bladder lesions. J Endourol, 7:861-864.
- Moore, L. E., Wiencke JK, Bates MN, Zheng S, Rey OA, Smith AH 2004. Investigation off genetic polymorphisms and smoking in a bladder cancer casecontrol study in Argentina. *Cancer Letters*, 211: 199-207.
- Mostafa, MH, Sheweita SA, O'Connor PJ 1999. Relationship between schistosomiasis and bladder cancer. *Clinical Microbiology Review*, 12: 97–111.
- Mott, K. E., Desjeux P, Moncayo A, Ranque P, de Raadt P 1990. Parasitic diseases and urban development. *Bull World Health Organ*, 68: 691–698. PMID:2127380
- Mungadi, I.A. and Malami, S.A. 2007.Urinary bladder cancer and schistosomiasis in North-Western Nigeria. *West African Journal of Medicine* 26 (3): 226-9.
- Murray CJ, Vos T, Lozano R, Naghavi M, Flaxman AD, Michaud C, Ezzati M, Shibuya K, Salomon JA, Abdalla S, Aboyans V, Abraham J, Ackerman I,

Aggarwal R, Ahn SY, Ali MK, Alvarado M, Anderson HR, Anderson LM, Andrews KG, Atkinson C, Baddour LM, Bahalim AN, Barker-Collo S, Barrero LH, Bartels DH, Basáñez MG, Baxter A, Bell ML, Benjamin EJ, Bennett D, Bernabé E, Bhalla K, Bhandari B, Bikbov B, Bin Abdulhak A, Birbeck G, Black JA, Blencowe H, Blore JD, Blyth F, Bolliger I, Bonaventure A, Boufous S, Bourne R, Boussinesq M, Braithwaite T, Brayne C, Bridgett L, Brooker S, Brooks P, Brugha TS, Bryan-Hancock C, Bucello C, Buchbinder R, Buckle G, Budke CM, Burch M, Burney P, Burstein R, Calabria B, Campbell B, Canter CE, Carabin H, Carapetis J, Carmona L, Cella C, Charlson F, Chen H, Cheng AT, Chou D, Chugh SS, Coffeng LE, Colan SD, Colquhoun S, Colson KE, Condon J, Connor MD, Cooper LT, Corriere M, Cortinovis M, de Vaccaro KC, Couser W, Cowie BC, Criqui MH, Cross M, Dabhadkar KC, Dahiya M, Dahodwala N, Damsere-Derry J, Danaei G, Davis A, De Leo D, Degenhardt L, Dellavalle R, Delossantos A, Denenberg J, Derrett S, Des Jarlais DC, Dharmaratne SD, Dherani M, Diaz-Torne C, Dolk H, Dorsey ER, Driscoll T, Duber H, Ebel B, Edmond K, Elbaz A, Ali SE, Erskine H, Erwin PJ, Espindola P, Ewoigbokhan SE, Farzadfar F, Feigin V, Felson DT, Ferrari A, Ferri CP, Fèvre EM, Finucane MM, Flaxman S, Flood L, Foreman K, Forouzanfar MH, Fowkes FG, Fransen M, Freeman MK, Gabbe BJ, Gabriel SE, Gakidou E, Ganatra HA, Garcia B, Gaspari F, Gillum RF, Gmel G, Gonzalez-Medina D, Gosselin R, Grainger R, Grant B, Groeger J, Guillemin F, Gunnell D, Gupta R, Haagsma J, Hagan H, Halasa YA, Hall W, Haring D, Haro JM, Harrison JE, Havmoeller R, Hay RJ, Higashi H, Hill C, Hoen B, Hoffman H, Hotez PJ, Hoy D, Huang JJ, Ibeanusi SE, Jacobsen KH, James SL, Jarvis D, Jasrasaria R, Jayaraman S, Johns N, Jonas JB, Karthikeyan G, Kassebaum N, Kawakami N, Keren A, Khoo JP, King CH, Knowlton LM, Kobusingye O, Koranteng A, Krishnamurthi R, Laden F, Lalloo R, Laslett LL, Lathlean T, Leasher JL, Lee YY, Leigh J, Levinson D, Lim SS, Limb E, Lin JK, Lipnick M, Lipshultz SE, Liu W, Loane M, Ohno SL, Lyons R, Mabweijano J, MacIntyre MF, Malekzadeh R, Mallinger L, Manivannan S, Marcenes W, March L, Margolis DJ, Marks GB, Marks R, Matsumori A, Matzopoulos R, Mayosi BM, McAnulty JH, McDermott MM, McGill N, McGrath J, Medina-Mora ME, Meltzer M, Mensah GA, Merriman TR, Meyer AC, Miglioli V, Miller M, Miller TR, Mitchell PB, Mock C, Mocumbi AO, Moffitt TE, Mokdad AA, Monasta L, Montico M, Moradi-Lakeh M, Moran A, Morawska L, Mori R, Murdoch ME, Mwaniki MK, Naidoo K, Nair MN, Naldi L, Narayan KM, Nelson PK, Nelson RG, Nevitt MC, Newton CR, Nolte S, Norman P, Norman R, O'Donnell M, O'Hanlon S, Olives C, Omer SB, Ortblad K, Osborne R, Ozgediz D, Page A, Pahari B, Pandian JD, Rivero AP, Patten SB, Pearce N, Padilla RP, Perez-Ruiz F, Perico N, Pesudovs K, Phillips D, Phillips MR, Pierce K, Pion S, Polanczyk GV, Polinder S, Pope CA 3rd, Popova S, Porrini E, Pourmalek F, Prince M, Pullan RL, Ramaiah KD, Ranganathan D, Razavi H, Regan M, Rehm JT, Rein DB, Remuzzi G, Richardson K, Rivara FP, Roberts T, Robinson C, De Leòn FR, Ronfani L, Room R, Rosenfeld LC, Rushton L, Sacco RL, Saha S, Sampson U, Sanchez-Riera L, Sanman E, Schwebel DC, Scott JG, Segui-Gomez M, Shahraz S, Shepard DS, Shin H, Shivakoti R, Singh D, Singh GM, Singh JA, Singleton J, Sleet DA, Sliwa K, Smith E, Smith JL, Stapelberg NJ, Steer A, Steiner T, Stolk WA, Stovner LJ, Sudfeld C, Syed S, Tamburlini G, Tavakkoli M, Taylor HR, Taylor JA, Taylor WJ, Thomas B, Thomson WM, Thurston GD, Tleyjeh IM, Tonelli M, Towbin JA, Truelsen T, Tsilimbaris MK, Ubeda C, Undurraga EA, van der Werf MJ, van Os J, Vavilala MS, Venketasubramanian N, Wang M, Wang W, Watt K, Weatherall DJ, Weinstock MA, Weintraub R, Weisskopf MG, Weissman MM, White RA, Whiteford H, Wiebe N, Wiersma ST, Wilkinson JD, Williams HC, Williams SR, Witt E, Wolfe F, Woolf AD, Wulf S, Yeh PH, Zaidi AK, Zheng ZJ, Zonies D, Lopez AD, AlMazroa MA, Memish ZA 2013. Disabilityadjusted life years (DALYs) for 291 diseases and injuries in 21 regions, 1990-2010: a systemic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study. *Lancet* 380: 2197-2223.

- Murta-Nascimento C, Schmitz-Drager BJ, Zeegers MP, Steineck G, Kogevinas M, Real FX, Malats N 2007. Epidemiology of urinary bladder cancer: From tumor development to patient's death. *World Journal of Urology 25*: 285–295.
- Muscheck M, Abol-Enein H, Chew K, Moore D, Bhargava V, Ghoneim MA, Carroll PR, Waldman FM 2000. Comparison of genetic changes in schistosome-

related transitional and squamous bladder cancers using comparative genomic hybridization. *Carcinogenesis* 21:1721–6.

- Naing L, Winn T, Rusli B N. 2006. Practical Issues in Calculating the Sample Size for Prevalence Studies. *Archives of Orofacial Sciences*; 1: 9-14
- Nmorsi O.P.G., Ukwandu N.C.D., Ogoinja S., Blackie HOT and Odike MAC 2007. Urinary tract pathology in some *Schistosoma haematobium* infected Nigerians. *African Journal of Biotechnology* 6.2: 123-127.
- Nutten, S, Trottein F, Gounni AS, Papin J, Capron A, Capron M 1997. From allergy to schistosomes: role of Fc receptors and adhesion molecules in eosinophil effector function. *Mem. Inst. Oswaldo Cruz* 92 (Suppl. 2), 9–14
- Ogbe, M.G. 1995. *Schistosma haematobium* in human populations: A review of the relationship between prevalence, intensity and age. *Nig. J. Parasit*, 16:39-46.
- Okano M, Satoskar AR, Nishizaki K, Abe M, Harn DA Jr 1999. Induction of TH2 responses and IgE is largely due to carbohydrates functioning as adjuvants on *Schistosoma mansoni* egg antigens. *J. Immunol.* 163, 6712–6717.
- Okano M., Satoskar AR, Nishizaki K, Harn DA Jr 2001. Lacto-N-fucopentaose III found on *Schistosoma mansoni* egg antigens functions as adjuvant for proteins by inducing TH2-type response. *Journal of Immunology* 167: 442–450.
- Okkels, H, Sigsgaard T, Wolf H, Autrup H 1996. Gluthatione S-transferase m as a risk factor in bladder tumours. *Pharmacogenetics* 6: 251-256.
- Okoli, C.G., Iwuala and M. O. 2004. The prevalence, intensity and clinical signs of urinary schistosomiasis in Imo State, *Nigeria. Journal of Helminthol*ogy 278.4: 337-342.
- Olivero, J. C. 2007-2015. Venny. An interactive tool for comparing lists with Venn's diagrams. <u>http://bioinfogp.cnb.csic.es/tools/venny/index.html</u>
- Orenes-Pin^eero, E, Corton M, Gonzalez-Peramato P, Algaba F, Casal I, Serrano A (2007). Searching urinary tumor markers for bladder cancer using a twodimensional differential gel electrophoresis (2D-DIGE) approach. *J Proteome Res.*; 6(11):4440–8.
- Park, YJ, Lee H, Lee J H 2010. Macrophage inhibitory cytokine-1 transactivates ErbB family receptors via the activation of Src in SK-BR-3 human breast cancer cells. BMB Rep.;43:91–96. [PubMed]

- Pasikanti, KK, Esuvaranathan K, Ho PC, Mahendran R, Kamaraj R, Wu QH, et al., 2010. Non-invasive urinary metabolomic diagnosis of human bladder cancer. *Journal of Proteome Res*earch 9.6:2988–95.
- Pasikanti KK, Esuvaranathan K, Hong Y, Ho PC, Mahendran R, Raman Nee Mani L, Chiong E and Chan EC 2013.. Urinary metabotyping of bladder cancer using two-dimensional gas chromatography time-of-flight mass spectrometry. *Journal of Proteome Research* 12: 3865-3873.
- Paweletz, CP, Charboneau L, Bichsel VE, Simone NL, Chen T, Gillespie JW, Emmert-Buck MR, Roth MJ, Petricoin III EF, Liotta LA 2001. Reverse phase protein microarrays which capture disease progression show activation of prosurvival pathways at the cancer invasion front. *Oncogene*, 20, 1981–1989.
- Payne P 1959. Sex, age, history, tumour type, and survival, p. 285–306. In D. M.Wallace (ed.), Tumors of the bladder. Livingstone, Edinburgh, United Kingdom.
- Pearce, EJ and MacDonald AS 2002. The immunobiology of Schistosomiasis. *Nature Reviews immunology*, 2: 499-511. doi:10.1038/nri843
- Pearce, E. J., Casper, P., Grzych, J. M., Lewis, F. A., Sher, A. 1991. Downregulation of TH1 cytokine production accompanies induction of TH2 responses by a parasitic helminth, *Schistosoma mansoni*. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 173: 159–166.
- Ploeg, M., Aben, K. K. and Kiemeney, L. A. 2009. The present and future burden of urinary bladder cancer in the world. *World Journal of Urology* 27: 289–293.
- Ploeg, M., Aben, K. K., Hulsbergen-van de Kaa, C. A., Schoenberg, M. P., Witjes, J.
 A., Kiemeney, L. A. 2010. Clinical epidemiology of nonurothelial bladder cancer: Analysis of the Netherlands cancer registry. *Journal of Urology* 183: 915–920.
- Poys, L, E. and Morgan, I. R. 1977. Urine enzyme activities in patients with transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. *Clinical Chimera Acta* 74: 7-10.
- Pukuma, M. S. and Musa, S. P. 2007. Prevalence of urinary schistosomiasis among residents of Waduku in Lamurde Local Government Area of Adamawa State, Nigeria. *Nigerian Journal of Parasitology*. 28.2: 65-68

- Putluri, N., Shojaie, A., Vasu, V. T., Vareed, S. K., Nalluri, S. and Putluri, V. 2011. Metabolomic profiling reveals potential markers and bioprocesses altered in bladder cancer progression. *Cancer Research* 71.24:7376–86.
- Quinnell, R. J., Pritchard, D. I., Raiko, A., Brown, A. P. and Shaw, M. A. 2004. Immune responses in human necatoriasis: association between interleukin-5 responses and resistance to reinfection. *Journal of Infectious Diseases* 190: 430–438.
- Rafnar, T., Vermeulen, S. H. and Sulem, P. 2011. European genomewide association study identifies SLC14A1 as a new urinary bladder cancer susceptibility gene. *Human Molecular Genetics* 20: 4268–81.
- Ramaswamy, K., Kumar, P., He, Y. X. 2000. A role for parasite-induced PGE2 in IL-10-mediated host immunoregulation by skin stage schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni. *Journal of Immunology* 165: 4567-74.
- Ramaswamy, K., Salafsky, B., Lykken, M., Shibuya, T. 1995. Modulation of IL-1, IL-1and IL-1ra production in human keratinocytes by schistosomulae of Schistosoma mansoni. *Immunology of Infectious Disease* 5: 100.
- Rappsilber, J., Mann, M., Ishihama, Y. 2007, Protocol for micropurification, enrichment, pre-fractionation and storage of peptides for proteomics using StageTips. *Nature Protocols* 2: 1896–1906.
- Rasmussen, H. H., Orntoft, T. F., Wolf, H., Celis, J. E. 1996. Towards a comprehensive database of proteins from the urine of patients with bladder cancer. *Journal of Urology* 155.6: 2113–9.
- Ravichandran, R., Vasquez, G. B, Srivastava, S., Verma, M., Petricoin, E., Lubell, J.,
 Sriram, R. D., Barker, P. E. and Gilliland, G. L. 2004. Data Standards for
 Proteomics: Mitochondrial twodimensional Polyacrylamide Gel
 Electrophoresis Data as a Model System. *Mitochondrion 3*: 327–336.
- Reiman, R. M., Thompson, R. W., Feng, C. G., Hari, D., Knight, R. and Cheever, A.W. 2006. Interleukin-5 (IL-5) augments the progression of liver fibrosis by regulating IL-13 activity. *Infection Immunity* 74: 1471-9.
- Rinaldi, G., Brindley, P. J., Honeycutt, J. D., Hsieh, M. H., Young, N. D., and Gasser,
 R. B. 2014. New Research Tools for Urogenital Schistosomiasis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, DOI: 10.1093/infdis/jiu527

- Rosin, M. P., Saad, Z. S., Ward, A. J. and Anwar, W. A. 1994. Involvement of inflammatory reactions and elevated cell proliferation in the development of bladder cancer in schistosomiasis patients. *Mutat Research* 305: 83–92.
- Rosser, C. J., Liu, L., Sun, Y., Villicana, P., McCullers, M. and Porvasnik, S. 2009. Bladder cancer-associated gene expression signatures identified by profiling of exfoliated urothelia. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers Preview* 18.2: 444–53.
- Rothman, N., Garcia-Closas, M. and Chatterjee, N. 2010. A multi-stage genome-wide association study of bladder cancer identifies multiple susceptibility loci. *Nat. Genet.*; 42(11):978–984. [PubMed: 20972438
- Rumnajek, F. D. 1987. Biochemistry and physiology. In: *The biology of Schistosomes*. Rollinson D, Simpson AJD, editors. London, UK: Academic Press, 163-183.
- Russell, S. B., Smith, J. C., Huang, M., Trupin, J. S., Williams, S. M. 2015. Pleiotropic Effects of Immune Responses Explain Variation in the Prevalence of Fibroproliferative Diseases. *PLoS Genetics* 11,11: e1005568.
- Saito, M., Kimoto, M., Araki, T., Shimada, Y., Fujii, R., Oofusa, K. 2005. Proteome analysis of gelatin-bound urinary proteins from patients with bladder cancers. *European Journal of Urology* 48.5: 865–71.
- Salafsky, B. and Fusco, A. 1987. Eicosanoids as immunomodulators of penetration by Schistosome cercariae. *Parasitology Today* 3: 279-81.
- Salagovic, J., Kalina, I., Habalova, V., Hrivnak, M., Valansky, L., Biros, E. 1999. The role of human glutathione S-transferases M1 and T1 in individual susceptibility to bladder cancer. *Physiology Research* 48.6: 465-471.
- Salawu, O. T. and Odaibo A. B. 2013. Schistosomiasis among pregnant women in rural communities in Nigeria. *International Journal of Gynaecology and Obste.* Doi: 10.1016/j.ijgo
- Salem, H. K., Mahfouz, S. 2012. Changing patterns (age, incidence and pathological types) of schistosoma-associated bladder cancer in Egypt in the past decade. *Urology* 79.2: 379–83.
- Sanaa, A. A. and Manal, A. H. 2014. Schistosomiasis Vaccine: Research to Development. *International Journal of Pharmaceutical and Clinical Research*.
 6.2: 107-120

- Sanyal, S, Fabiola F, Shigeru S, Zhengzhong Z., Gunnar S., Ulf N., Hans W., Per L., Rajiv K. and Kari H. 2003. Polymorphisms in DNA Repair and Metabolic Genes in Bladder Cancer. *Carcinogenesis* 1-13.
- Saric, J., Jia, V. L., Yulan W., Keiser, J., Jake, G., Bundy, E. H. and Utzinger J. 2008. Metabolic Profiling of an Echinostoma caproni Infection in the Mouse for Biomarker Discovery. *PLoS Negleted Tropical Disease* 2.7: e254.
- Sawhney, R., Bourgeois, D., Chaudhary, U. B. 2006. Neo-adjuvant chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: A look ahead. Anna of Oncology 17: 1360– 1369.
- Scher, M. B., Elbaum, M. B., Mogilevkin, Y., Hilbert, D. W., Mydlo, J. H., Sid, A. A., Adelson, M. E., Mordechai, E., Trama, J. P. 2012. Detecting DNA methylation of the BCL2, CDKN2A and NID2 genes in urine using a nested methylation specific polymerase chain reaction assay to predict bladder cancer. *Journal of Urology* 188: 2101-7.
- Schwamborn, K., Krieg, R. C., Grosse, J., Reulen, N., Weiskirchen, R., Knuechel, R. 2009. Serum proteomic profiling in patients with bladder cancer. *European Journal of Urology* 56.6: 989–96.
- Serieye, J., Boisieg, P., Ravaoalimalala, V. E., Ramarokotol, C. E., Leutsches, P., Esterre, P. and Roux, J. 1996. Schistosoma haematobium infection in western Madagascar: morbidity determined by ultrasonography. *Transactions of the royal society of tropical medicine and hygiene*, 90,398-401.

Seydel, C. 2003. Quantum dots get wet. Science, 300, 80-81.

- Seyrantepe, V. 2010. <u>Regulation of Phagocytosis in Macrophages by Neuraminidase</u> <u>1. Journal of Biological Chemistry</u>. 285: 206-215.
- Sharpe, A. H., Wherry, E. J., Ahmed, R. and Freeman, G. J. 2007. The function of programmed cell death 1 and its ligands in regulating autoimmunity and infection. *Nature Immunology* 8: 239 245.
- Sher, A., Coffman, R. L., Hieny, S. and Cheever, A. W. 1990b. Ablation of eosinophil and IgE responses with anti-IL-5 or anti-IL-4 antibodies fails to affect immunity against Schistosoma mansoni in the mouse. *Journal of Immunology* 145: 3911-6.

- Sher, A., Coffman, R. L., Hieny, S., Scott, P., and Cheever, A. W. 1990a. Interleukin 5 is required for the blood and tissue eosinophilia but not granuloma formation induced by infection with Schistosoma mansoni. *Proclamation National Academic Sci*ence 87: 61-65
- Sheweita, S. A., El-Shahat, F. G., Bazeed, M. A., Abu El-Maati, M. R., and O'Connor,
 P. J. 2004. Effects of *Schistosoma haematobium* infection on drugmetabolizing enzymes in human bladder cancer tissues. *Cancer Letter* 205: 15– 21.
- Shiff, C., Robert, V., Jean, N., Joseph, Q., Joseph, O., William, A., Cameron, M., Edwin, W., Andrew, A., Brakohiapa, E., Bosompem, K. 2006. Ultrasound verification of bladder damage is associated with known biomarkers of bladder cancer in adults chronically infected with *Schistosoma haematobium* in Ghana; *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 100: 847-854
- Shokeir, A. A. 2004. Squamous cell carcinoma of the bladder: pathology, diagnosis and treatment. *BJU International* 93: 216–20.
- Siegel, R., Naishadham, D., Jemal, A. 2012. Cancer statistics, 2012. CA Cancer Journal Clin. 62: 10–29.
- Smith, J. H., Christie, J. D. 1986. The pathobiology of Schistosoma haematobium infection in humans. *Human Pathology* 17: 333–45.
- Smith, Z. L. and Guzzo, T. J. 2013. Urinary markers for bladder cancer. *F1000Prime Rep* 5: 21
- Somail, S., Fabiola, F., Shigeru, S., Zhengzhong, Z., Gunnar, S., Ulf, N., Hans, W.,
 Larsson, P., Rajiv, K. and Kari, H. 2003. Polymorphisms in DNA Repair and
 Metabolic Genes in Bladder Cancer. *Carcinogenesis* 1-13
- Sotillo, J., Pearson, M., Becker, L., Mulvenna J, Loukas, A. 2015. A quantitative proteomic analysis of the tegumental proteins from Schistosoma mansoni schistosomula reveals novel potential therapeutic targets. *International journal. for Parasitology* 45: 505-516.
- Srivastava, S., Verma, M., Gopal-Srivastava, R. 2005. Proteomic maps of the cancerassociated infectious agents. *Journal of Proteome Research* 4: 1171–1180.

- Stern, M. C., Lin, J., Figueroa, J. D., Kelsey, K. T., Kiltie, A. E., Yuan, J. M., Matullo, G., Fletcher, T., Benhamou, S., Taylor, J. A., Placidi, D., Zhang, Z. F., Steineck, G., Rothman, N., Kogevinas, M., Silverman, D., Malats, N., Chanock., S, Wu X, Karagas MR, Andrew AS, Nelson HH, Bishop DT, Sak SC, Choudhury A, Barrett JH, Elliot F, Corral R, Joshi AD, Gago-Dominguez M, Cortessis VK, Xiang YB, Gao YT, Vineis P, Sacerdote C, Guarrera S, Polidoro S, Allione A, Gurzau E, Koppova K, Kumar R, Rudnai P, Porru S, Carta, A., Campagna, M., Arici, C., Park, S. S., Garcia-Closas, M. International Consortium of Bladder Cancer 2009. Polymorphisms in DNA repair genes, smoking, and bladder cancer risk: findings from the international consortium of bladder cancer. *Cancer Research* 69.17: 6857–6864.
- Swartz, J. M., Dyer, K. D., Cheever, A.W., Ramalingam, T., Pesnicak, L., Domachowske, J. B. 2006. Schistosoma mansoni infection in eosinophil lineage-ablated mice. *Blood* 108: 2420-7.
- Theodorescu, D., Stefan, W., Mark, M. R., Michael, W., Mark, C., Ingo, J., Harald, M., Henry, F. F. 2006. Discovery and validation of new protein biomarkers for urothelial cancer: a prospective analysis. *Lancet Oncology* 7: 230-240.
- Thomas, J. E., Bassett, M. T., Signola, L. B., Taylor, P. T. 1990. Relationship between bladder cancer incidence, *Schistosoma haematobium* infection, and geographical region in Zimbabwe. *Transaction Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 84: 551-553.
- Thorpe, P. E., Ran, S. and Seattle, B. 2009. Methods for imaging tumour vasculature using conjugates that bind to aminophospholipids. United State Patent. US007550141B2.
- Townsend, M. J., Fallon, P. G., Matthews, D. J., Jolin, H. E. and McKenzie, A. N.
 2000. T1/ST2-deficient mice demonstrate the importance of T1/ST2 in developing primary T helper cell type-2 responses. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 191: 1069–1076.
- Tribolet, L., Cantacessi, C., Pickering, D. A., Navarro, S., Doolan, D. L., Trieu, A.,Fei, H., Chao, Y., Hofmann, A., Gasser, R. B., Giacomin, P. R.and Loukas, A.2015. Probing of a human proteome microarray with a recombinant pathogen

protein reveals a novel mechanism by which hookworms suppress B-cell receptor signaling. *Journal of Infectious Diseases* 211: 416–425.

- Tsutsumi, M., Tsai, Y. C., Gonzalgo, M. L., Nichols, P. W. and Jones, P. A. 1998. Early acquisition of homozygous deletions of p16/p19 during squamous cell carcinogenesis and genetic mosaicism in bladder cancer. *Oncogene*, 17: 3021– 7.
- Turner, J. D., Faulkner, H., Kamgno, J., Cormont, F., Van Snick, J., Else, K. J., Grencis, R. K., Behnke, J. M., Boussinesq, M. and Bradley, J. E. 2003. Th2 cytokines are associated with reduced worm burdens in a human intestinal helminth infection. *Journal of Infectious Diseases* 188: 1768–1775.
- Turner, J. D., Jenkins, G. R., Hogg, K. G., Aynsley, S. A., Paveley, R. A. and Cook, P.
 C. 2011. CD4+CD25+ regulatory cells contribute to the regulation of colonic
 Th2 granulomatous pathology caused by schistosome infection. *PLoS Negleted Tropical Diseases* 5: e1269.
- Ugochukwu, D. O., Onwuliri, C. O. E., Osuala, F. O. U., Dozie, I. N. S., Opara, F. N. and Nwenyi, U. C. 2013. Endemicity of schistosomiasis in some parts of Anambra State, Nigeria. *Journal of Medical Laboratory Diagnosis* 4.5: 54-61.
- Urquidi, V., Goodison, S., Cai, Y., Sun, Y., Rosser, C. J. 2012d. A candidate molecular biomarker panel for the detection of bladder cancer. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers Preview* 21.12: 2149–58.
- Urquidi, V., Goodison, S., Kim, J., Chang, M., Dai, Y., Rosser, C. J. 2012a. Vascular endothelial growth factor, carbonic anhydrase 9, and angiogenin as urinary biomarkers for bladder cancer detection. *Urology* 79.5: 1185, e1–6.
- Urquidi, V., Goodison, S., Ross, S., Chang, M., Dai, Y., Rosser, C. J. 2012b. Diagnostic potential of urinary alpha1-antitrypsin and apolipoprotein E in the detection of bladder cancer. *Journal of Urology:* 188.6: 2377–83.
- Urquidi, V., Kim, J., Chang, M., Dai, Y., Rosser, C. J., Goodison, S. 2012c. CCL18 in a multiplex urine-based assay for the detection of bladder cancer. *PLoS One.*; 7.5: e37797.
- Urquidi, V., Rosser, C. J. and Goodison, S. 2013. Multiplex urinary tests for bladder cancer diagnosis. *European Medical Journal Urology* 1: 70-73.

- USAID 2016. Schistosmiasis. United States Agency for International Development's Neglected Tropical Disease Program (Schistosomiasis)
- Van den Bosch, S., Alfred, W. J. 2011. Long-term cancer-specific survival in patients with high-risk, non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer and tumour progression: A systematic review. *European Urology* 60: 493–500.
- van der Pouw Kraan, T. C., van Veen, A., Boeije, L. C., van Tuyl, S. A. and de Groot,
 E. R. 1999. An IL-13 promoter polymorphism associated with increased risk of allergic asthma. *Genes Immununology* 1: 61–65.
- van der Ree A. M. and Mutapi F. 2015. The helminth parasite proteome at the hostparasite interface -Informing diagnosis and control. *Experimental Parasitology*, 157: 48-58.
- van Kooten, C. and Banchereau, J. 1997. Functions of CD40 on B cells, dendritic cells and other cells. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 9: 330–337.
- Vatsis, K. P., Weber, W. W. and Bell, D. A. 1995. Nomenclature for *N*-acetyltransferases. *Pharmacogenetics*.; 5.1: 1–17.
- Vauhkonen, H., Bohling, T., Eissa, S., Shoman, S., Knuutila, S. 2007. Can bladder adenocarcinomas be distinguished from schistosomiasis associated bladder cancer by using comparative genomic hybridization analysis? *Cancer Genetics* and Cytogenetics 177: 153–7.
- Vella, A. T., Hulsebosch, M. D., Pearce, E. J. 1992. Schistosoma mansoni eggs induce antigen-responsive CD44-hi T helper 2 cells and IL-4-secreting CD44-lo cells.
 Potential for T helper 2 subset differentiation is evident at the precursor level. Journal of Immunology 149: 1714-22.
- Vennervald, B. J. and Dunne, D.W. 2004. Morbidity in schistosomiasis: an update. *Current Opinion in Infectious Diseases* 17.5: 439-47.
- Verma, M., Kagan, J., Sidransky, S. and Srivasatava, S. 2003. Proteomic analysis of the cancer cell mitochondria. *Nature Review of Cancer 3*: 789–795.
- Verra, F., Luoni, G., Calissano, C., Troye-Blomberg, M. and Perlmann, P. 2004. IL4-589 C/T polymorphism and IgE levels in severe malaria. Acta Tropica 90: 205–209.
- Vineis, P., Esteve, J., and Hartge, 1998. Effects of timing and type of tobacco in cigarette induced bladder cancer. *Cancer Research* 48: 3849-52.

- Vlahou, A., Schellhammer, P. F., Mendrinos, S., Patel, K., Kondylis, F. I., Gong, L. 2001. Development of a novel proteomic approach for the detection of transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder in urine. *America Journal of Pathology* 158.4: 1491–502.
- Volanis, D., Kadiyska, T., Galanis, A., Delakas, D., Logotheti, S., Zoumpourlis, V. 2010. Environmental factors and genetic susceptibility promote urinary bladder cancer. *Toxicology Letter 193*: 131–137.
- W.H.O, 1991. Meeting on Ultrasonography in Schistosomiasis: Proposal for a Practical Guide to the Standardized Use of Ultrasound in Assessment of Pathological Changes. World Health Organization, Geneva, TDR/SCH/Ultrason/91.3.
- W.H.O. 1999. Report of the WHO informal consultation of schistosomiasis control. Geneva December 1998 WHO/CDS/SIP/99.2
- W.H.O. 2000. Ultrasound in schistosomiasis. A practical guide to the standardized use of ultrasonography for assessment of schistosomiasis-related morbidity. World Health Organization, Geneva, TDR/STR/SCH/00.1.
- W.H.O. 2014. World Health Organization schistosomiasis fact sheet. Available from: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs115/en[accessed 10.04.14].
- W.H.O. 2016. Schistosomiasis fact sheet. World Health Organization, Geneva. Available at: <u>http://www.who.int/schistosomiasis/en/</u>
- W.H.O. Expert Committee 2002. Prevention and control of schistosomiasis and soiltransmitted helminthiasis. *World Health Organ Tech Rep Ser*, 912: 1–57.
- Wang, B., Zhuang, L., Fujisawa, H., Shinder, G. A., Feliciani, C. and Shivji, G. M. 1999. Enhanced epidermal Langerhans cell migration in IL-10 knockout mice.
 Journal of Immunology 162: 277-83.
- Wang, H. and Hanash, S. M. 2002. Contributions of proteome profiling to the molecular analysis of cancer. *Technology in Cancer Research and Treatment* 1: 237-246.
- Wang, X., Li, Y., Tian, H., Qi, J., Li, M., Fu, C., Wu, F., Wang, Y., Cheng, D., Zhao,
 W., Zhang, C., Wang, T., Rao, J. and Zhang, W. 2014. Macrophage inhibitory cytokine 1 (MIC-1/GDF15) as a novel diagnostic serum biomarker in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. *BMC Cancer* 14: 578

- Warren, K. S., Mahmoud A. A. F., Muruka, J. F., Whittaker L. R., Ouma, J. H. and Arap Siongok, T. K. 1979. Schistosomiasis haematobia in Coast Province, Kenya. Relationship between egg output and morbidity. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 28: 864-870.
- Weber, M. D., Blair, D. M. and Clarke, V. V. 1967. The pattern of schistosome egg distribution in a micturition flow. *Central African Journal of Medicine* 13: 75-88.
- Webster, B. L., Southgate, V. R. and Littlewood, D. T. 2006. A revision of the interrelationships of Schistosoma including the recently described Schistosoma guineensis. *Intertional Journal of Parasitology*, 36: 947–955.
- Welsh, J. B., Sapinoso, L. M., Su, A. I., Kern, S. G., Wang-Rodriguez, J., Moskaluk, C. A., Frierson, H. F. Jr. and Hampton, G. M. 2001. Analysis of gene expression identifies candidate markers and pharmacological targets in prostate cancer. *Cancer Research* 61: 5974–5978.
- Wen, H. J., Lin, Y. C., Lee, Y. L. and Guo, Y. L. 2006. Association between cord blood IgE and genetic polymorphisms of interleukin-4, the beta-subunit of the high-affinity receptor for IgE, lymphotoxin-alpha, and tumor necrosis factoralpha. *Pediatric Allergy Immunology* 17: 489–494.
- Wilkins, H. A. 1987. The epidemiology of schistosome infections in man. In: *The biology of Schistosomes*. Rollinson D, Simpson AJD, editors. London, UK: Academic Press, 379-397.
- Williams, D. L., Asahi, H., Botkin, D. J., Stadecker, M. J. 2001. Schistosome infection stimulates host CD4+ T helper cell and B-cell responses against a novel egg antigen, thioredoxin peroxidase. *Infection and Immunolgy* 69: 1134–1141.
- Wilson, M. S., Mentink-Kane, M. M., Pesce, J. T., Ramalingam, T. R., Thompson, R., and Wynn, T. A. 2007. Immunopathology of schistosomiasis. *Immunology and Cell Biology* 85.2: 148–154.
- Wu, X. R. 2005. Urothelial tumorigenesis: a tale of divergent pathway. Nature Reviews in Cancer 5: 713–25.
- Wu, X., Ros, M. M., Gu, J. and Kiemeney, L. 2008. Epidemiology and genetic susceptibility to bladder cancer. *BJU International.*; 102.9 Pt B: 1207–1215. [PubMed: 19035883]

- Wu, X., Ye, Y., Kiemeney, L. A., Sulem, P., Rafnar, T., Matullo, G., Seminara, D., Yoshida, T., Saeki, N., Andrew, A. S., Dinney, C. P. and Czerniak, B. 2009. A multi-stage genome-wide association study of bladder cancer identifies multiple susceptibility loci. *Nature Genetics* 41: 991–5.
- Yajie, Y., Xiao, L., Chao, L., Jingyuan, T., Zhiqiang, Q., Chengming, W., Weizhang, X., Yibo, H., Pengfei, S. and Ting, X. 2016. The relationship between GSTA1, GSTM1, GSTP1, and GSTT1 genetic polymorphisms and bladder cancer susceptibility A meta-analysis. *Medicine* 95: 37(e4900)
- Yang, N., Feng, S., Shedden, K., Xie, X., Liu, Y. and Rosser, C. J. 2011. Urinary glycoprotein biomarker discovery for bladder cancer detection using LC/MS-MS and label-free quantification. *Clinical Cancer Research* 17.10: 3349–59.
- Yassir, S., Randa, E. E., Theerakamol, P., Azzam, A., Mohamed, A. Z. and Mudather
 A. K. 2017. Schistosomiasis as a disease and its prevalence in Sudan: An overview. *Journal of Coastal Life Medicine* 5,3: 129-133
- Yidong, C., Xiao, Y., Xiaheng, D., Xiaolei, Z., Pengchao, L., Jun, T., Chao, Q., Jifu,
 W. and Qiang, L. 2015. Metabolomics in bladder cancer: a systematic review. *International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Medicine* 8.7:11052-11063
- Ying, W., Jing, H., Tian-Jiao, M., Wei, L., Feng, L., Han, S. and Zhen-Ya, S. 2016. GSTT1Null Genotype Significantly Increases the Susceptibility to Urinary System Cancer: Evidences from 63,876 Subjects. *Journal of Cancer* 7.12: 1680-1693.
- Yi-Ting, C., Hsiao-Wei, C., Dominik, D., Derek, S. S., Kung-Hao, L., Chih-Ching, W., Chien-Lun, C., Ting, C., Min-Chi, C., Yu-Sun, C., Carol, E. P., Christoph, H. B., and Jau-Song, Y. 2012. Multiplexed quantification of 63 proteins in human urine by multiple reaction monitoring-based mass spectrometry for discovery of potential bladder cancer biomarkers. *J o u r n a l o f P r o t e o m i c s*, 7 5: 3 5 2 9 3 5 4 5
- Yoshino, H., Sek, N., Itesako, T., Chiyomaru, T., Nakagawa, M., Enokida, H. 2013. Aberrant expression of microRNAs in bladder cancer. *Nature Reviews Urology* 10: 396-404.
- Yoshino, T. P., Brown, M., Wu, X. J., Jackson, C. J., Ocadiz-Ruiz, R., Chalmers, I.W., Kolb, M., Hokke, C. H. and Hoffmann, K. F. 2014. Excreted/secreted

Schistosoma mansoni venom allergen-like 9 (SmVAL9) modulates host extracellular matrix remodelling gene expression. *International Journal of Parasitol*ogy 44: 551–563.

- Young-Eun, C., Ju-Won, K., Joon, W. P. 2010. Nanotechnology for Early Cancer Detection. Sensors, 10, 428-455.
- Yunusa, E. U., Awosan, K. J., Ibrahim, M. T. O. and Isah, B. A. 2016. Prevalence, epidemiological characteristics and predictors of occurrence of urinary schistosomiasis among 'Almajiri' school children In Sokoto, Nigeria. *International Journal Medicine and Medical Sciences* 8.3: 22-29
- Zabolotneva, A. A., Zhavoronkov A., Garazha A. V., Roumiantsev S. A. and Buzdin A. A. 2012. Characteristic patterns of microRNA expression in human bladder cancer. *Frontiers in Genetics* 3: 310.
- Zaccone, P., Burton, O.T., Gibbs, S.E., Miller, N., Jones, F.M., and Schramm G. 2011. The S. mansoni glycoprotein □-1 induces Foxp3 expression in NOD mouse CD4+ T cells. *European Journal of Immunology* 41: 2709-18
- Zaghloul, M. S. 2012. Bladder cancer by schistosomiasis. *Journal Egyptian Natural Cancer Institute* 24: 151-159
- Zaghloul, M.S., Nouh, A., Moneer, M., El-Baradie, M., Nazmy, M., Younis, A. 2008. Time-trend in epidemiological and pathological features of schistosomaassociated bladder cancer. *Journal of Egyptian National Cancer Institute* 20.2: 168–74.
- Zhai, Y., Zhang, J., Wang, H., Lu, W., Liu, S., Yu, Y., Weng, W., Ding, Z., Zhu, Q. and Jun, S. 2016. Growth differentiation factor 15 contributes to cancerassociated fibroblasts-mediated chemo-protection of AML cells. *Journal of Experimental and Clinical Cancer Research* 35: 147.
- Zhang, L., Yang X. and Pan H. Y. 2009. Expression of growth differentiation factor
 15 is positively correlated with histopathological malignant grade and in vitro
 cell proliferation in oral squamous cell carcinoma. *Oral Oncology* 45: 627–632.
- Zhou, G., Li, H., DeCamp, D., Chen, S., Shu, H., Gong, Y., Flaig, M., Gillespie, J. W., Hu, N., Taylor, P. R., Emmert-Buck, M. R., Liotta, L. A., Petricoin, E. F., and Zhao, Y. 2002. 2D differential ingel electrophoresis for the identification of

esophageal scans cell cancer-specific protein markers. *Molecular and Cellular Proteomics* 2: 117–124. **RESEARCH QUESTIONNAIRE ON THE DEVELOPMENT OF BIOMARKERS FOR EARLY DETECTION OF BLADDER CANCER IN ADULTS CHRONICALLY INFECTED WITH SCHISTOSOMA** *HAEMATOBIUM* IN NIGERIA

Code;.....

No;.....

Instruction: This questionnaire is aimed at generating information from the participants. The data generated will be used for this research only and treated confidentially. Therefore, I implore every participant to respond to the questionnaire appropriately.

SECTION A: BIOSOCIAL DATA

AGE: Below 30-34 (), 35-39 (), 40-44 (), 45-54 (), 55-59 (), 60 and above () SEX: Male () Female () STATE OF ORIGIN: EDUCATIONAL QUALIFICATION: Pry School Certificate (), Secondary School Certificate (), First Degree (), Masters Degree (), M. Phil or Ph.D (), None of the above () OCCUPATION: Farming (), Fishing (), Artisan (), Trading (), specify the type of trade...... If none is applicable, specify

Religion:

SECTION B: WATER SUPPLY, SOURCES AND USES

Did your occupation require frequent contact with water? (i) Yes (ii) No If yes, how long have you been with this occupation? 1-5yrs () 6-10yrs () 11-15yrs () 16yrs and Above ()

What other source of water do you have? [i] River [ii] Pond [iii] Dam [iv]Bore hole [v]Pipe borne water [vi] others, specify

What do you use the water for? [i] Drinking [ii] Laundry [iii] Bathing [iv] Religious purpose [v] others, specify

How often do you visit the source of water? [i] Daily [ii] Weekly [iii] Monthly

SECTION C: KNOWLEDGE AND PRACTICES

Have you heard or seen someone passing out blood in urine? [i] Yes [ii] No

Have you at any time seen blood come out withn your urine? [i] Yes [ii] No

Do you have any knowledge on the cause(s) of blood in urine? [i] Yes [ii] No

If yes, what are the causes of blood in urine? [i] Snail [ii] Bad water [iii] Mosquito [iv] Others, specify

Do you currently pass out blood in urine or in the last three months? [i] Yes [ii] No

How does the blood come out in the urine? [i] with the urine [ii] last few drops [iii] before urine

Do you frequently experience pain during urination in the last 3months? [i] Yes [ii] No

Have you been diagnosed of schistosomiasis before? [i] Yes [ii] No

If yes, have you at any time been treated? [i] Yes [ii] No

Do you always observe any of these symptoms: high fever (), weakness(), loss of appetite(), headaches(), and dizziness() (tick as many as possible)

What do you always use to cure the infection (schistosomiasis)? [i] Herbs [ii] injection [iii] Praziquantel [iv] Unknown drug [v] Other drugs...... (tick as many as possible)

Do you know you can still be re-infected even after receiving treatment? [i] Yes [ii] No

Have you been re-infected before even after treatment? [i] Yes [ii] No

If yes, how many times have been treated and re-infected?

Do you smoke cigarette? [i] Yes [ii] No, if other specify.....

If yes for how long have you been smoking.....

How many cigarettes do you smoke per day?

Have any of your family suffer schistosoma infection [i] Yes [ii] No

If yes, mention which of them [i] Brother [ii] Sister [iii] Son [iv] Daughter [v]

Wife, any other, specify.....

Do you know if they received any treatment [i] Yes [ii] No

If yes, do you know if they suffer any re-infection after treatment [i] Yes [ii] No and how many time have they been re-infected.....

PARTICIPANTS INFORMED CONSENT FORM

IRB Research approval number;

This approval will elapse on.....

DEVELOPMENT OF BIOMARKERS FOR EARLY DETECTION OF BLADDER CANCER IN ADULTS CHRONICALLY INFECTED WITH SCHISTOSOMA HAEMATOBIUM IN NIGERIA.

This study is being conducted by Onile Olugbenga Samson, Cell Biology and Genetics Unit, Department of Zoology, University of Ibadan, under the supervision of Dr. C. I. Anumudu of the Department of Zoology, University of Ibadan.

Purpose of Research:

The purpose of this study is to develop and provide biomarkers for the diagnosis of schistos-associated bladder cancer from adults in rural population in south-west Nigeria considering areas endemic for urinary schistosomiasis. (This is towards the award of a PhD degree)

Procedure of research:

Participants shall be recruited voluntarily into the study. Questionnaire will be selfadministered to the participants. Urine and Peripheral blood (5mls) will be collected by venipuncture from the arm and examined for susceptibility to bladder cancer and schistosomiasis infection using PCR and develop a potent biomarker for early detection of schistosomiasis-associated urinary bladder cancer using an NMR spectroscopy. The result obtained from volunteers will be kept confidential.

Duration:

The study will begin as soon as approval is granted by the UCH/UI ethical committee. Collection of sample, laboratory analysis and interpretation of result will be for three years.

Risks:

The level of risks involved in the study is negligible

Benefit:

This study will help develop and provide biomarkers for the early diagnosis of schistos-associated bladder cancer from adults in rural population in south-west Nigeria. Also provide information about the genetic susceptibility to schistos infection and urinary bladder cancer.

Confidentiality:

The questionnaire that will be administered to participants will bear coded numbers with no names recorded. This will be employed in the processing of samples, screening and analysis of result. Personal information will remain confidential and will be not be used in any publication or report in this study. Records will be kept confidential.

Voluntariness:

Participation in this study is entirely voluntary, and therefore volunteers reserve the right to withdraw from the study at any time without prior notice or giving a reason for such decision. Such participant will not be denied any benefit that may arise as a result of the study. Results obtained will be confidential.

Consequences of Participants Withdrawal from Research:

Participants reserve the right to withdraw from the study anytime but it should be noted that some of the information that has been obtained from them before choosing to withdraw may have been modified. However the researcher promise to make good faith effort to comply with your wishes as much as is practicable.

Statement of person obtaining informed consent:

I have fully explained this research toand have given sufficient information, including the risks and benefits to make an informed decision.

DATE..... SIGNATURE.....

NAME: ONILE, Olugbenga Samson

Statement of person giving consent:

I have read the description of the research and have or had it written into the language I understand. I have also talked it over with the doctor to my satisfaction. I understand that my participation is voluntary. I know enough about the purpose, methods, risk and benefits of the research study to judge that I want to take part in it. I understand that I may freely stop being part of this study at any time. I have received a copy of this consent form and additional information sheet to keep for myself.

NAME

DATE

SIGNATURE.....

Contact information:

This research has been approved by the Ethics Committee of the University of Ibadan and the Chairman of this Committee can be contacted at Biode Building, Room T10 2nd Floor, Institute for Advanced Medical Research and Training, College of Medicine, University of Ibadan, Telephone: **08032397993**, E-mail: <u>uiuchirc@yahoo.com</u>. In addition, if you have any question about your participation in this research, you can contact the principal investigator, Onile, Olugbenga Samson, Cell Biology and Genetics unit, Department of Zoology, Telephone: **08133109389**, Email: <u>onileg@yahoo.com</u>. You can also contact the supervisor of the research Dr. Chiaka I. Anumudu, Department of Zoology, Telephone: 08023590478, E-mail:

brain the second s

INSTITUTE FOR ADVANCED MEDICAL RESEARCH AND TRAINING (IAMRAT College of Medicine, University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Nigeria.

Director: Prof. Catherine O. Falade, MBBS (Ib), M.Sc. FMCP, FWACP Tel: 0803 326 4593, 0802 360 9151 e-mail: cfalade@comui.edu.ng lillyfunke@yahoo.com

UL/UCH EC Registration Number: NHREC/05/01/2008a

NOTICE OF FULL APPROVAL AFTER FULL COMMITTEE REVIEW

Re: Development of Biomarkers for Early detection of Bladder Cancer in Adults Chronically Infected with Schistosoma Haematobium in South-Western, Nigeria

UI/UCH Ethics Committee assigned number: UI/EC/12/0212

Name of Principal Investigator: Olugbenga S. Onile Address of Principal Investigator: Department of Zoology,

Faculty of Science, University of Ibadan, Ibadan

Date of receipt of valid application: 16/07/2012

Date of meeting when final determination on ethical approval was made: N/A

This is to inform you that the research described in the submitted protocol, the consent forms, and other participant information materials have been reviewed and given full approval by the UTOCH Ethics Committee.

This approval dates from 06/12/2016 to 05/12/2017. Note that no participant accrual or activity related to this research may be conducted outside of these dates. All informed consent forms used in this study must carry the UI/UCH EC assigned number and duration of UI/UCH EC approval of the study. It is expected that you submit your annual report as well as an annual request for the project renewal to the UI/UCH EC at least four weeks before the expiration of this approval in order to avoid disruption of your research.

The National Code for Health Research Ethics requires you to comply with all institutional guidelines, rules and regulations and with the tenets of the Code including ensuring that all adverse events are reported promptly to the UI/UCH EC. No changes are permitted in the research without prior approval by the UI/UCH EC except in circumstances outlined in the Code. The UI/UCH EC reserves the right to conduct compliance visit to your research site without previous notification.



Professor Catherine O. Falade Director, IAMRAT Chairperson, UI/UCH Ethics Committee E-mail: uiuchec@gmail.com

Research Units

Genetics & Bioethics

Malaria

Environmental Sciences

Epidemiology Research & Service

Action Sciences

Cancer Research & Services

HIV/AIDS